#### University of Kentucky

## UKnowledge

Theses and Dissertations--Animal and Food Sciences

Animal and Food Sciences

2020

# Myoglobin Post-translational Modifications and Fresh Beef Color Stability

Yifei Wang University of Kentucky, ywa323@uky.edu Author ORCID Identifier: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2285-2357 Digital Object Identifier: https://doi.org/10.13023/etd.2020.476

Right click to open a feedback form in a new tab to let us know how this document benefits you.

#### **Recommended Citation**

Wang, Yifei, "Myoglobin Post-translational Modifications and Fresh Beef Color Stability" (2020). *Theses and Dissertations--Animal and Food Sciences*. 123. https://uknowledge.uky.edu/animalsci\_etds/123

This Master's Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Animal and Food Sciences at UKnowledge. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations--Animal and Food Sciences by an authorized administrator of UKnowledge. For more information, please contact UKnowledge@lsv.uky.edu.

## STUDENT AGREEMENT:

I represent that my thesis or dissertation and abstract are my original work. Proper attribution has been given to all outside sources. I understand that I am solely responsible for obtaining any needed copyright permissions. I have obtained needed written permission statement(s) from the owner(s) of each third-party copyrighted matter to be included in my work, allowing electronic distribution (if such use is not permitted by the fair use doctrine) which will be submitted to UKnowledge as Additional File.

I hereby grant to The University of Kentucky and its agents the irrevocable, non-exclusive, and royalty-free license to archive and make accessible my work in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known. I agree that the document mentioned above may be made available immediately for worldwide access unless an embargo applies.

I retain all other ownership rights to the copyright of my work. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of my work. I understand that I am free to register the copyright to my work.

## **REVIEW, APPROVAL AND ACCEPTANCE**

The document mentioned above has been reviewed and accepted by the student's advisor, on behalf of the advisory committee, and by the Director of Graduate Studies (DGS), on behalf of the program; we verify that this is the final, approved version of the student's thesis including all changes required by the advisory committee. The undersigned agree to abide by the statements above.

Yifei Wang, Student Dr. Surendranath P. Suman, Major Professor Dr. David L. Harmon, Director of Graduate Studies

## MYOGLOBIN POST-TRANSLATIONAL MODIFICATIONS AND FRESH BEEF COLOR STABILITY

THESIS

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in the College of Agriculture, Food and Environment at the University of Kentucky

Ву

Yifei Wang Lexington, Kentucky

Director: Dr. Surendranath P. Suman, Professor of Animal and Food Sciences Lexington, Kentucky 2020

> Copyright © Yifei Wang 2020 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2285-2357

#### ABSTRACT OF THESIS

#### MYOGLOBIN POST-TRANSLATIONAL MODIFICATIONS AND FRESH BEEF COLOR STABILITY

Surface color of fresh beef is the major trait influencing consumers' purchase decisions. Fresh beef color is determined by the myoglobin (Mb) redox stability. Post-translational modifications (PTMs) play a critical role in regulating Mb structure and functionality. This thesis focuses on the PTMs in Mb and their impact on fresh beef color stability.

In the first experiment, Mb PTMs in beef longissimus lumborum (LL) muscle during postmortem aging and their influence on fresh beef color stability were examined. Beef LL muscle from nine (n = 9) beef carcasses (24 h postmortem) were subjected to wetaging for 0, 7, 14 and 21 d. On each aging day, steaks were fabricated. Instrumental color and biochemical attributes of aerobically packaged steaks were evaluated on d 0, 3, and 6 of storage. Mb PTMs were analyzed on 0, 7, 14 and 21 d of wet-aging using twodimensional electrophoresis and tandem mass spectrometry. Aging decreased (P < 0.05) surface redness, color stability, and Mb concentration. Gel image analyses identified six Mb spots with similar molecular weight (17 kDa) but different isoelectric pH. Tandem spectrometry identified multiple PTMs (phosphorylation, methylation, mass carboxymethylation, acetylation, and HNE alkylation) in these isoforms. The amino acids susceptible to phosphorylation were serine, threonine, and tyrosine, whereas other PTMs are detected in lysine, arginine, and histidine residues. Overall, Mb PTMs increased with aging. The aging-induced PTMs, especially those occurring close to hydrophobic heme pocket, could disrupt Mb tertiary structure, influence heme affinity, and compromise oxygen binding capacity, leading to surface discoloration.

The second experiment was carried out to characterize the influence of vitamin E supplementation to beef cattle on the Mb PTMs in post-mortem LL muscle. Beef LL muscle samples (24 hours postmortem) were obtained from the carcasses of nine (n = 9) vitamin E-fed (VITE; 1000 IU vitamin E for 89 days) and nine (n = 9) control (CONT; diet without supplemental vitamin E) heifers. Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis was used to separate Mb from other sarcoplasmic proteins of beef LL muscle. Tandem mass spectrometry identified multiple PTMs (phosphorylation,

acetylation, alkylation, methylation, dimethylation, trimethylation, and carboxymethylation) in protein bands (17 kDa) representing Mb. Differential occurrence of acetylation, methylation, dimethylation and trimethylation were identified in Mb from CONT and VITE samples. Additionally, PTMs at lysine residues (K87, K96, K98 and K102) were unique to CONT, whereas PTMs at K118 were unique to VITE. Overall, supplementation of vitamin E decreased the numbers of post-translationally modified residues in myoglobin. These findings suggested that dietary supplementation of vitamin E in beef cattle might protect residues in Mb, especially those located spatially close to proximal histidine, from undergoing PTMs, and thereby improving Mb redox stability.

KEYWORDS: Post-translational modifications, Myoglobin, Beef color stability, Aging, Vitamin E

Yifei Wang Student's signature

> 12/7/2020 Date

### MYOGLOBIN POST-TRANSLATIONAL MODIFICATIONS AND FRESH BEEF COLOR STABILITY

Ву

Yifei Wang

Dr. Surendranath P. Suman Director of Thesis

Dr. David L. Harmon Director of Graduate Studies

12/7/2020

Date

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude and deepest appreciation to my major advisor, Dr. Surendranath P. Suman, for giving me the opportunity to pursue a master's degree under his guidance. Your patience, motivation, encouragement, thoughtfulness helped me so much throughout my master's program. Thank you for believing in me, for giving me numbers of wise advice, for exposing me to various research opportunities, for working out the research problems together with me, and for always making time for me. You are not only a great scientist, but also a great mentor and my role model.

My grateful appreciation is extended to Dr. Gregg Rentfrow for his guidance and constructive advice. The first class I took when I started at the University of Kentucky was the Meat Science course that you taught; I would like to sincerely thank you for sparking my interest in meat science, for encouraging me to ask questions, and for always being so thoughtful when taking us to conferences. My thanks are also expressed to Dr. Luke Boatright for being so patient to answer my questions and providing me with multiple teaching opportunities. I am impressed by your rigorous scholarship and passion for scientific research. A special appreciation is offered to Dr. Youling Xiong for his encouragement, guidance and support. I wish to show my gratitude to Dr. Haining Zhu and Dr. Jing Chen from the UK Proteomics Core Facility for their assistance with mass spectrometric analyses. I would like to express my special thanks to Dr. Richard Coffey and Dr. David Harmon for their academic support during my master's program.

I am highly indebted to Shuting Li, for helping me so much in the lab as well as in my personal life. I greatly appreciate Ana Paula Salim, Fernanda Viana, Chaoyu Zhai, Hyun

iii

Mok Kim, Brock Billingsley, Marlee Kelley, and Emma Shelton for their support in my research. I would also like to express my sincere thanks to Runnan Li (Grace), Anqi Guo (Angela), Badrinath Jagannathan, Mari Schroeder, and Glenna Joyce for their encouragements and generous help.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my dad, Xiaoqiang Wang, and mom, Chengyu Hou, for their love, support, and dedication. I could not ask for better parents than them. Special thanks to my boyfriend, Brian Pang, and his family for giving me so much love, affection, and encouragement. Above all, praise the Lord, for all of His presence, blessings, love, will always be with me.

Acknowledgements	iii
List of Tables	vii
List of Figures	viii
Chapter 1: Review of Literature	1
1.1. Meat color	2
1.2. Myoglobin chemistry	8
1.3. Post-translational modification (PTM) of protein	. 11
1.3.1. Phosphorylation	. 12
1.3.2. Acetylation	. 13
1.3.3. Methylation	. 14
1.3.4. Carboxymethylation	. 15
1.3.5. HNE alkylation	. 16
1.4. Protein PTMs and meat quality	. 16
1.4.1. Muscle to meat conversion	. 17
1.4.1.1. PTM and glycolysis in postmortem muscle	. 18
1.4.1.2. PTM and apoptosis in postmortem muscle	. 20
1.4.2. Meat tenderness	. 22
1.4.2.1. PTMs and myofibrillar proteins	. 23
1.4.2.2. PTMs and calpain system	. 26
1.4.3. Meat color	. 28
1.4.3.1. Phosphorylation and myoglobin redox stability	. 29
1.4.3.2. Phosphorylation of glycolytic enzymes	. 30
1.5. PTMs in myoglobin	. 32
1.5.1. Phosphorylation of myoglobin	. 32
1.5.2. Acetylation of myoglobin	. 34
1.5.3. Methylation of myoglobin	. 35
1.5.4. Carboxymethylation of myoglobin	. 35
1.5.5. HNE alkylation of myoglobin	. 36
Chapter 2: Myoglobin post-translational modifications and their relationship with bee	f
color stability	. 39
2.1. Introduction	. 42
2.2. Materials and methods	. 44
2.2.1. Beef fabrication	. 44
2.2.2. Instrumental color	. 45
2.2.3. Meat pH	. 45
2.2.4. Lipid oxidation	. 46
2.2.5. Metmyoglobin reducing activity (MRA)	. 46
2.2.6. Myoglobin concentration	. 47
2.2.7. Isolation of sarcoplasmic proteome	. 47

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.2.8. Two-dimensional electrophoresis (2-DE)	48
2.2.9. Gel staining and image analyses	49
2.2.10. Liquid chromatography-electrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrome	etry
	50
2.2.11. Identification of PTMs in myoglobin	51
2.2.12. Statistical analysis	51
2.3. Results and discussion	52
2.3.1. Instrumental color and biochemical attributes	52
2.3.2. Differential PTMs between myoglobin isoforms	56
2.3.3. PTMs patterns in beef myoglobin	58
2.3.3.1. Phosphorylation sites in myoglobin	58
2.3.3.2. Acetylation sites in myoglobin	60
2.3.3.3. Methylation sites in myoglobin	61
2.3.3.4. Carboxymethylation sites in myoglobin	63
2.3.3.5. HNE alkylation sites in myoglobin	64
2.3.4. Aging-induced PTMs influence beef color stability	65
2.4. Conclusions	68
Chapter 3: Impact of vitamin E on beef myoglobin post-translational modifications	81
3.1. Introduction	84
3.2. Materials and methods	86
3.2.1. Animal production and muscle sample collection	86
3.2.2. Isolation of sarcoplasmic proteome	87
3.2.3. Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)	88
3.2.4. Liquid chromatography-electrospray ionization-tandem mass spectromet	ry
	88
3.2.5. Identification of PTMs in myoglobin	89
3.3. Results and discussion	90
3.3.1. Influence of vitamin E supplementation on beef myoglobin PTMs	90
3.4. Conclusions	94
Summary	97
Deferences	100
Kelerences	100
Vita	124

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Surface lightness ( $L^*$ value), redness ( $a^*$ value), yellowness ( $b^*$ value), meat pH, and myoglobin (Mb) concentration of aged beef longissimus lumborum steaks during refrigerated storage (2°C) for 6 days under aerobic packaging
Table 2.2: Surface color stability (R630/580), metmyoglobin reducing activity (MRA) and lipid oxidation of aged beef longissimus lumborum steaks during refrigerated storage (2°C) for 6 days under aerobic packaging
Table 2.3: Post-translational modifications and their locations in myoglobin isoformsisolated from beef longissimus lumborum muscle from all aging days.72
Table 2.4: Post-translational modifications and their locations in myoglobin isolatedfrom beef longissimus lumborum muscle during postmortem aging.74
Table 2.5: Differential post-translational modifications identified in myoglobin isolatedfrom non-aged and aged beef longissimus lumborum muscle.76
Table 3.1: Impact of supranutritional supplementation of vitamin E on myoglobin post- translational modifications in postmortem beef longissimus lumborum muscle

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1: Representative two-dimensional gel electrophoresis map of sarcoplasmic proteome extracted from beef longissimus lumborum separated using an immobilized pH gradient (IPG) 5 to 8 strip in the first dimension and 13.5% SDS gel in the second
dimension77
Figure 2.2: Post-translational modifications (phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, carboxymethylation, HNE alkylation) and their locations in the amino acid sequence of beef myoglobin
Figure 2.3: Threonine (T34, T51, T67, and T70), serine (S58, S108, S121, and S132) and tyrosine (Y103) residues in beef myoglobin are indicated in blue, whereas distal histidine (H64) is in green. The residues in blue were phosphorylated
Figure 2.4: Distal (H64) and proximal (H93) histidines in beef myoglobin are indicated in green, whereas lysine residues (K62, K63, K96 and K98) are in red
Figure 3.1: Differential post-translational modifications at lysine (K) residues in myoglobins from longissimus lumborum muscle of CONT (non-vitamin E diet) and VITE (1000 IU vitamin E diet for 89 days) fed heifers. Differential post-translational modifications are indicated in red, whereas distal (H64) and proximal (H93) histidines in beef myoglobin are in green

**CHAPTER 1** 

**Review of Literature** 

#### 1.1. Meat color

Beef industry is a critical contributor to the global agriculture economy (FAO, 2019). The U.S. as the world's largest beef producer, and the retail equivalent value of U.S. beef industry was \$107 billion in 2018 (USDA ERS, 2019). The color of fresh beef is of prime importance to the beef industry, because it significantly influences the consumers' purchase decisions (Seideman et al., 1984; Mancini and Hunt, 2005; Suman et al., 2014). Discoloration of packaged fresh beef is caused a number of factors (Seideman et al., 1984). Consumers consider any deviation from cherry-red color as an indicator of spoilage. Although the microbial safety of the discolored fresh beef is not always compromised, they had to be sold at discounted prices or manufactured as lower-value products (Suman and Joseph, 2013; Suman et al., 2014). The economic loss caused by these practices is estimated to be more than \$1 billion annually in U.S. beef industry in 2000 (Smith et al., 2000), and this figure is anticipated to have increased in the past 20 years. Therefore, exploring the mechanisms of meat color and approaches to improve beef color stability would critically aid U.S. agriculture economy.

Myoglobin (Mb) is the sarcoplasmic heme protein responsible for meat color (Livingston and Brown, 1981). Livestock Mb is composed of 153 amino acids, and has the molecular weight of approximately 17,000 Da. It consists of a heme prosthetic group and a globin moiety (Suman and Joseph, 2003). The globin peptide chain folds into eight helical segments wrapping the heme, enabling the latter's water solubility and protecting the heme iron from oxidation (Suman and Joseph, 2013). In live animals, Mb is responsible to bind oxygen and deliver it to mitochondria, allowing the physiological functions of

muscle tissue (Wittenberg and Wittenberg, 2003). In fresh meat, the conjugated double bonds in heme group within Mb enable it to absorb visible light and thus serves as a pigment (Suman and Joseph, 2013).

The fresh meat color perceived by consumers is primarily governed by the concentration and chemical form of Mb (Seideman et al., 1984). Variation in meat color stability may arise from numbers of factors. The endogenous factors including pH, muscle source, lipid oxidation, and mitochondrial activity influence meat color (Mancini and Hunt, 2005). Additionally, Mb concentration and meat color intensity are also related to factors such as animal species, sex, breed, and age (Lawrie, 1998).

The ultimate pH of the muscle, which is largely determined by immediate antemortem or postmortem conditions, is a critical endogenous factor contributing to the meat color stability. Short-term excitement of animals immediately before slaughter can result in a low ultimate pH, causing muscle fibrils to be more "open" and scatter light, and expose Mb to be more readily oxidized to metmyoglobin (MetMb; Walters, 1975). On the contrary, long-term stress and depletion of nutrients can give rise to a high ultimate pH, which prevents the oxygen to combine with Mb forming cherry-red oxymyoglobin (OxyMb; Urbain, 1952). The high pH also causes the muscle fibers to be swollen and tightly packed together, forming a barrier to the diffusion of oxygen and the absorption of light, and thus leads to a dark appearance (Walters, 1975).

Meat color stability is muscle-specific, and this is due to the differences in anatomical locations, physical functions, and metabolism of skeletal muscles (Hunt and Hedrick, 1977). The muscles used in locomotion require more oxygen for energy

production and contain a higher concentration of Mb (Seideman et al., 1984). The beef muscles demonstrating greater rate of oxygen consumption rate (O'Keeffe and Hood, 1982) and lower MetMb reduction rate (Ledward, 1985) are color-labile, whereas muscles exhibited greater reducing activities are color-stable (Reddy and Carpenter, 1991). Joseph et al. (2012) reported that antioxidant and chaperone proteins, which protect Mb from oxidation, are over-abundant in color-stable longissimus lumborum (LL) than colorlabile psoas major (PM). Additionally, Nair et al. (2018a) documented more abundant glycolytic enzymes in LL than PM, indicating muscles with greater color stability have greater capacity to regenerate NADH for subsequent MetMb reduction and therefore stabilizing beef color.

Lipid oxidation is not only responsible for rancid odor, but also Mb oxidation and meat discoloration. Lipid oxidation is the result of the interactions between unsaturated fatty acid and oxygen, generating primary and secondary lipid oxidation products, such as aldehyde and ketones. The reactive secondary products of lipid oxidation can covalently adduct with OxyMb and accelerate its oxidation to MetMb (Faustman et al., 2010). Of specific, 4-hydroxynoenal (HNE) is a well-documented secondary product of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid oxidation in meat (Sakai et al., 1995, 1998). HNE is a highly reactive electrophilic molecule reacting with the histidine and lysine residues in proteins by 1,4-adduction to form Michael adducts (Sakai et al., 1995). Previous studies (Alderton et al., 2003; Faustman et al., 1999; Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Naveena et al., 2010) documented that HNE adduction at histidine residues of Mb via Michael addition compromised Mb redox stability by altering its tertiary structure and thus accelerating Mb oxidation. Therefore, the strategies to delay the lipid oxidation can decrease Mb oxidation and enhance meat color stability (Faustman et al., 2010).

Mitochondria can impact meat color stability by influencing oxygen consumption and Mb redox state. In postmortem muscle, mitochondria continue to metabolize oxygen (Tang et al., 2005), and the competition between Mb and mitochondria for diffused oxygen is critical for the development of bright cherry-red surface color of meat. An increase in mitochondria activity can decrease oxygen partial pressure via respiration, which can limit available oxygen to bind with Mb, resulting in the conversion of OxyMb to Deoxymyoglobin (DeoxyMb; Tang et al., 2005) and darker meat color. On the other hand, limiting mitochondrial respiration by rotenone (Cornforth and Egbert, 1985) or low temperature (Bendall and Taylor, 1972) favors the formation of bright-red color. In addition, mitochondrial activity can affect MetMb reducing activity (MRA) through four different pathways: electron-transport mediated MRA (Tang et al., 2005; Ramanathan and Mancini, 2010; Ramanathan et al., 2010), under anaerobic conditions (Watts et al., 1996; Lanier et al., 1978), NADH-dependent reductase activity (Giddings, 1977; Arihara et al., 1995), and non-enzymatic MRA (Elroy et al., 2015). To conclude, mitochondria influence both meat color development (via oxygen consumption) and color stability (via MRA).

Several exogenous factors, for example the presence of ligands and antioxidants, also play important roles in fresh meat color. Strategies to preserve meat color were developed by employing antioxidants or applying various packaging methods to manipulate the ligands available for binding with Mb. Ligands, such as oxygen and CO,

can bind the sixth position of heme iron of Mb, forming OxyMb or COMb, respectively, and provide the desirable cherry-red color. In aerobically packaged meat, oxygen reacts with Mb in the fresh-cut meat, forming OxyMb and a cherry-red color, which is known as blooming in the industry. However, in less than a week, conventionally bloomed meat will turn to brown color due to the oxidation of OxyMb to MetMb (McMillin, 2008). Therefore, novel meat packaging strategies are desirable in order to increase the color shelf-life of fresh meat. Modified atmosphere packaging (MAP) systems containing high oxygen (80% oxygen and 20% carbon dioxide) and low CO (0.4% CO) have been developed to maintain color shelf life of meat up to 14 days (Church, 1994; Eilert, 2005; Fu et al., 2017). Previous studies (Jakobsen and Bertelsen 2000, Jayasingh et al. 2002) reported that the elevated level of oxygen in high-oxygen MAP could saturate Mb on meat surface, and thereby slow the MetMb formation. Nevertheless, high-oxygen MAP was reported to accelerate lipid oxidation, off-flavor development (Jakobsen and Bertelsen, 2000, Jayasingh et al. 2002), premature browning during cooking (Torngren, 2003; Seyfert et al., 2004a,b; John et al., 2004, 2005; Suman et al., 2005,2009,2010b,2011; Mancini et al., 2010,2011), and bone darkening of bone-in cuts (Mancini et al., 2005). To extend meat color stability and avoid drawbacks of aerobic packaging, an anaerobic MAP technology with 0.4% CO (CO-MAP) was approved in the US (FDA, 2004). The use of CO in MAP enables the formation of COMb and provides cherry-red color, which is indistinguishable from OxyMb by human eyes (Cornforth and Hunt 2008). CO-MAP packaged ground beef and steaks have the shelf life up to 28 days and 35 days, respectively (Hunt et al., 2004). Additionally, no bone darkening or premature browning were observed in CO-MAP meat (Torngren, 2003;

Seyfert et al., 2004a,b; John et al., 2004, 2005; Mancini, et al., 2005,2009,2010; Suman et al.,2009,2010b,2011). However, since CO-MAP packaging can dramatically improve color stability, there is a possibility that the product could be spoiled even though it still appears fresh (Jayasingh et al., 2001; Cornforth and Hunt, 2008).

Antioxidants can minimize oxidation-induced discoloration of meat (Decker et al., 2000), and could be applied both pre-harvest and post-harvest (Faustman et al., 2010). Feeding meat-producing animal with vitamin E can delay the oxidation of lipids as well as Mb and can thus increase meat color stability (Faustman et al., 1989a,b; Kerry et al., 2000; Arnold et al., 1993). Kim (2018) observed over-abundant antioxidant proteins and glycolytic enzymes in non- vitamin E-supplemented beef compared with vitamin Esupplemented beef, and documented that the strong antioxidant protection offered by vitamin E might lead to the less expression of antioxidant proteins and glycolytic enzymes that generate antioxidant metabolites in vitamin E-supplemented beef. Additionally, dietary supplementation of plant extracts rich in antioxidant compounds also contribute to increase the color shelf life of meat. Employing tea catechins, rosemary extract (O'Grady et al., 2006), and plant extract containing polyphenols (Gobert et al., 2010) in beef cattle diet can improve the color stability of beef. Moreover, the discoloration in lamb could be slowed down by dietary supplementation with turmeric (Karami et al., 2011), and rosemary diterpenes (Ortuno et al., 2015). In addition, synthetic and natural antioxidant can be also applied in meat system by injecting to whole-muscle cuts or incorporating into comminuted meats. Previous studies suggested that potassium lactate (Mancini et al., 2005; Knock et al., 2006; Mancini et al., 2009,2010; Suman et al.,

2009,2010c; Ramanathan et al., 2011), calcium lactate (Lawrence et al., 2004), and sodium acetate (Livingston et al., 2004), pyruvate (Ramanathan et al., 2011) and succinate (Mancini et al., 2011; Ramanathan et al., 2011) can benefit beef color stability. A variety of natural antioxidants, including phosvitin (Jung et al., 2012), pomegranate extract (Qin et al., 2013), fenugreek (Hettiarachchy et al., 1996), grape-seed extract (Kulkarni et al., 2011), chitosan (Georgantelis et al., 2007; Suman et al., 2010a,2011), rosemary (Sanchez-Escalante et al., 2001), and olive-leaf extract (Hayes et al., 2010) can be incorporated in meat system to improve meat color. Furthermore, the effect of antioxidants can be packaging-dependent (Suman et al., 2009,2010a,b,c,2011; Mancini et al., 2010,2011). Injection enhancement of beef with succinate, pyruvate, and lactate is more evident in high-oxygen packaging than aerobic packaging and vacuum packaging (Ramanathan et al., 2010c) enhanced beef demonstrated greater redness in CO-MAP and aerobic packaging than high-oxygen packaging and vacuum packaging.

#### **1.2.** Myoglobin chemistry

Mammalian Mb has an iron-based heme moiety surrounded by a globin peptide chain of 153 amino acids. The primary structure of Mb determines its tertiary structure, and in turn governs the volume of the heme cavity, net charge, oxidation-reduction properties, the interactions with other biomolecules, and ultimately influences meat color (Suman and Joseph, 2013). Although Mb amino acid sequence varies with species (Brown and Mebine, 1969; Enoki et al., 2008; Suman and Joseph, 2013), the distal (position 64) and proximal (position 93) histidines are conserved in livestock (mammalian) as well as poultry (avian) Mbs. The iron atom can accept six electrons in its outer orbit, forming six coordinate bonds. Four of these bonds are with pyrrole nitrogen atoms, and the fifth is with proximal histidine which connects heme to the globin chain. The distal histidine (position 64) is in the vicinity of the heme, but does not bond with heme. The sixth coordination site is available to bind with different ligands, which influences the redox state of the Mb (Han et al., 1970; Han et al., 1972; Mancini and Hunt, 2005; Suman and Joseph, 2013; Faustman and Suman, 2017). Distal histidine received considerable research attention due to its spatial interaction with hydrophobic heme pocket, which limits the size of the ligands and protect heme by preventing its interaction with large molecules (Cornforth and Jayasingh, 2004). Furthermore, the number of histidines were observed to be directly proportional to the susceptibility of mammalian Mb to HNE alkylation (Yin et al., 2011).

In fresh meat, Mb exists mainly in three redox forms, namely DeoxyMb, OxyMb, and MetMb. The equilibrium and relative proportions of these three forms of Mb determine the color of fresh meat during the postmortem storage and retail display (Watts et al., 1996; Suman and Joseph, 2013). DeoxyMb exists when no ligands are bound with the sixth coordination site of heme, and the iron is in ferrous state (Fe<sup>2+</sup>). Purplishred DeoxyMb is associated with color of fresh-cut and vacuum-packaged meat. When meat is exposed to air, an oxygen molecule binds to the sixth coordination site forming OxyMb, which provides an attractive cherry-red color. The partial pressure of oxygen in situ is critical to the formation of OxyMb. Brown MetMb results from the oxidation of the ferrous (Fe<sup>2+</sup>) iron of heme in DeoxyMb or OxyMb to ferric state (Fe<sup>3+</sup>), and is associated with meat discoloration. MetMb has a water molecule bound at the sixth coordinate of the ferric heme and it is not able to carry oxygen.

During the storage of meat, accumulation of MetMb at the meat surface due to the oxidation is the major factor causing discoloration (Ledward et al., 1971). The redox reactions of MetMb formation can be reversible depending on the MetMb reducing activity (MRA), cofactors, and oxygen availability. MetMb reducing enzymes or reducing equivalents can reduce MetMb to DeoxyMb, which can then be oxygenated to bright red OxyMb. Therefore, MRA is a critical component in meat color stability. NADH is a reducing equivalent for both enzymatic and non-enzymatic MetMb reduction (Renerre and Labas, 1987; Echevarne et al., 1990). The process of producing NADH continually depleted postmortem, however, NADH can be regenerated by dehydrogenase enzymes from cytoplasmic or mitochondria in postmortem muscle (Stewart et al., 1965; Watts et al., 1966; Giddings, 1977). Previous studies indicated that enhancing beef with succinate (Ramanathan et al., 2011), lactate (Kim et al., 2006) or glycolytic and tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle substrates (Saleh and Watts, 1968) increased MRA due to the regeneration of reducing equivalents such as NADH. On the other hand, Jerez et al. (2003) suggested that limiting NADH content inhibited postmortem glycolysis, leading to decreased meat color stability.

Mb and mitochondria are dynamic components in live skeletal muscles, which facilitate oxygen delivery and energy production, respectively. In postmortem muscles, oxygen is used for Mb oxygenation, mitochondria oxygen consumption, lipid and protein

oxidation, and microbial growth. Noticeably, greater amount of oxygen utilized for mitochondria consumption, the less will be available for binding to Mb. Therefore, mitochondrial oxygen consumption and oxygen-consuming enzymes have a significant impact in Mb redox state (Tang et al., 2005; Ramanathan et al., 2018; Ramanathan et al., 2019).

#### 1.3. Post-translational modification (PTM) of protein

Post-translational modification (PTM) refers to the covalent processing events protein may undergo after translation by addition or removal of modifying groups to amino acids (Lodish, 1981; Han and Martinage, 1992; Mann and Jensen, 2003). Instead of merely being "decorations" of protein, PTM determines tertiary and quaternary structures of proteins and modulates the functional properties of proteins (Mann and Jensen, 2003; Seo and Lee, 2004; Nicolis et al., 2008). PTM plays a fundamental role in regulating biological processes as it determines protein's functionality, localization, turnover and interaction with other proteins (Seo and Lee, 2004; Muller, 2017). PTMs influence a number of critical signaling events, and thus identification of the diverse realm of protein PTMs is important for generating deeper insight in cell regulation and protein biological function (Witz et al., 2007; Seo and Lee, 2004; Krueger and Srivastava, 2006). In addition, post-translationally modified proteins are associated with numerous diseases (Jensen, 2004; Conibear et al., 2019). In this perspective, investigation of PTMs is significant for biomarkers development and disease pathogenesis in medical sciences. PTMs can cause the isoelectric point shift of the protein by modifying the titratable groups, which enable the 2-dimensional electrophoresis to resolve many PTM-induced isoforms (Halligan et al., 2004). Advances in mass spectrometry, a fundamental tool for detecting covalent modifications, make it possible to identify PTMs more rapidly and specifically (Jensen, 2004; Schwammle and Vaudel, 2017; Thygesen et al., 2018). Phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, carboxymethylation and HNE alkylation are the common PTMs, and they are briefly introduced below.

#### 1.3.1. Phosphorylation

Protein phosphorylation is the most common PTM that is involved in modulating molecular interactions in cellular pathways (Graves and Krebs, 1999; Pawson, 2002). Phosphorylation takes place on serine (Ser), threonine (Thr) and tyrosine (Tyr) residues in eukaryotic cells (Ham, 2011). Phosphorylation causes an acidic shift in the protein's isoelectric pH and a mass increment of 80 Da by replacing the neutral hydroxyl groups on Ser, Thr and Tyr with negatively charged phosphoryl group (McLachlin and Chait, 2001; Halligan et al., 2004; Jensen, 2004). The phosphate group covalently attached to the protein can form either intra- or inter-molecular hydrogen bonds or salt bridges, and thus modify the protein from hydrophobic nonpolar to hydrophilic polar, promoting protein conformational changes and protein-protein interactions (Hunter, 2012; Ardito et al., 2017).

Activation of protein kinases leads to the addition of phosphate groups to the amino acids. Phosphatases, which works on the contrary of kinase, are responsible for the

removal of the phosphate groups from the target proteins by hydrolyzing phosphoric acid monoesters (Ardito et al., 2017). Protein kinases and phosphatases work together to adjust phosphorylation states and control cellular processes (Ham, 2011). Protein phosphorylation plays a critical role in glycolysis metabolism (Graves and Krebs, 1999), which is an enzymatic conversion of glucose to pyruvate. Most enzymes involved in glycolysis are identified as phosphoproteins, including rate limiting enzymes glycogen phosphorylase (GP), enolase, phosphofructokinase (PFK) and pyruvate kinase (PK; Huang et al., 2011).

Previous studies documented that meat tenderness is influenced by phosphorylation through its regulatory role in myofibrillar proteins (Chen et al., 2016; Li et al., 2017b; Liu et al., 2018), calpain system (Du et al., 2017, 2018) as well as glycolytic enzymes (Huang et al., 2011, 2012; Anderson et al., 2014). Moreover, phosphorylation was identified to impact meat color through influencing redox stability of myoglobin (Li et al., 2017; 2018). Additionally, Underwood et al. (2008) reported that protein phosphorylation is closely associated with intramuscular fat content through regulation of adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK).

#### 1.3.2. Acetylation

The acetylation usually happens on N-terminal when the growing polypeptide chains are still attached to the ribosomes (Kwan et al., 2016). It plays a role similar to phosphorylation. By transferring an acetyl group, acetylation increases the size of target amino acid's side chain and neutralizes its positive charge, leading to a 42-Da mass

increase and isoelectric point shift (Parker et al., 2010; Kumar et al., 2004). Acetylation can regulate proteins' stability and their interaction with other proteins by converting positively charged ammonia cation on lysine and arginine residues into a neutral moiety (Kumar et al., 2004; Zhu et al., 2005; Krueger and Srivastava, 2006; Xie et al., 2007). Furthermore, acetylation is critical in modulating the interactions between lysine residues of histones with negatively charged DNA, and it has been found to be involved in the regulation of intracellular compartmentalization, cell signaling, chromatin structure, cytokine signaling and apoptosis. (Sterner and Berger, 2000; Annunziato and Hansen, 2000; Zhao et al., 2010; Seto and Yoshida, 2014; Kwan et al., 2016; Ali et al., 2018; Christensen et al., 2019). Additionally, most enzymes involved in intermediate metabolism, including glycolysis, glycogen metabolism, gluconeogenesis, the TCA cycle, fatty acid oxidation, and the urea cycle have been identified to be acetylated (Zhao et al., 2010; Guan and Xiong, 2011; Menzies and Auwerx, 2013).

#### 1.3.3. Methylation

Methylation refers to the addition of variable number of methyl groups to a protein, usually at lysine and arginine residues (Ong et al., 2004; Bermang et al., 2013). Methylation reactions do not contribute to any negative charge on the protein, but neutralize the positive charge of lysine and arginine, and thus reduce their hydrophilicity and alter the protein conformation (Kumar et al., 2004; Krueger and Srivastava, 2006; Uhlmann et al., 2012). The increased steric hindrance and decreased hydrogen bonding of methylated amino acids could impact the interactions between proteins and other cellular substrates (Ong et al., 2004). Methylation has been associated with cell proliferation, which is a process commonly involved in cell growth and division, resulting in an increase in the number of cells (Kwan et al., 2016). Methylation has been widely studied in histone, where it acts as an epigenetic regulator of chromatin structure and gene expression (Greer and Shi, 2012; Lanouette et al., 2014; Clarke, 2018; Luo, 2018). In addition, methylation also plays a critical role in non-histone proteins, and thus is heavily involved in DNA repair, RNA processing and cellular signaling (Ong et al., 2004; Uhlmann et al., 2012).

#### 1.3.4. Carboxymethylation

Carboxymethylation usually occurs at lysine, glutamate, aspartic acid, and cysteine residues. Carboxymethylation can cause a mass increment of 58 Da to the target amino acids by introducing a negatively charged carboxylic acid (Kung, 1976; Fang et al., 2010; Conibear et al., 2019). Carboxymethylation on lysine is a non-enzymatic PTM and results in a glycation end product (Reddy et al., 1995; Conibear et al., 2019). The addition of carboxylic acid leads to a net charge change and alter the interactions of the lysine side chains. Previous studies reported that carboxymethylation is a potential modulator in chemotaxis, neurosecretory regulation and diabetes metabolism (Diliberto et al., 1976; Curtiss and Witztum, 1985; Hackett and Campochiaro, 1988).

#### 1.3.5. HNE alkylation

Reactive lipid oxidation products adduct at nucleophilic residues in proteins, and this process is called protein alkylation. The 4-hydroxyl-2-nonenal (HNE), one of the most abundant lipid-derived compounds, is generated through the  $\beta$ -cleavage of hydroperoxides from n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids (Esterbauer et al., 1991), and has been studied as a model aldehyde to react with peptides and proteins. The conjugated double bond within the HNE molecule makes it a highly reactive electrophile, allowing it to covalently bind to the specific nucleophilic site of the protein to yield a hemiacetal structure (Esterbauer et al., 1991; Carini et al., 2004). HNE is found to adduct histidine, lysine, and cysteine residues via Michael addition, resulting in mass shift of 156 Da (Uchida et al., 1992; Faustman et al., 1999; Alderton et al., 2003; Fenaille and Guy, 2003; Suman et al., 2006, 2007). This modification can happen during food processing and storage, deteriorating the color, flavor, functional/physical properties and nutritional values of foods (Zamora and Hidalgo, 2001). Furthermore, in biological systems, protein alkylation by HNE contributes to oxidative stress and cellular toxicity (Codreanu et al., 2014; Yang et al., 2015).

#### 1.4. Protein PTMs and meat quality

After slaughter, the metabolism in skeletal muscle cells changes in order to maintain homeostasis (Morgan et al., 1993). Biochemical changes in response to stoppage of respiration and blood circulation have a dramatic impact on the meat quality, such as tenderness, water-holding capacity, and color. Muscle proteins are the biomolecules

contributing to the meat quality development and could undergo a multitude of posttranslational modifications (PTMs), such as phosphorylation (Hojlund et al., 2009; Li et al., 2020), acetylation (Jiang et al., 2019; Li et al., 2020), oxidation (Feng et al., 2008), nitration (Kanski et al., 2005), and glycosylation (Martin-Rendon and Blake, 2003). These PTMs play critical roles in regulation of postmortem muscle metabolism and meat quality development through modulating protein structure and functions (Li et al., 2020).

#### 1.4.1. Muscle to meat conversion

A series of important physical-biochemical changes take place at the beginning of postmortem when muscle is converted to meat. These changes include pH decline, programmed cell death, rigor mortis, and proteolysis. PTMs are involved in the process of meat quality development, and could be affected by conditions prior and after animal slaughter. Physiological changes in response to pre-slaughter stress, such as handling and transport, might alter protein modification patterns and thus influence meat quality traits, especially the extent and rate of pH decline (Ferguson and Warner, 2008). After slaughter, muscle remains functional and metabolically active for several days (Paredi et al., 2012). A shift in the energy metabolism occur shortly after slaughter (Jia et al., 2006), and this dramatic metabolic change can result in the activation of PTMs to regulate the activity of proteins in order to cope with the shortage of ATP and the development of rigor mortis (Huang and Lametsch, 2013).

Conversion of muscle to meat has been schematized into seven steps by D'Alessandro and Zolla (2013), including blood supply loss, glycolysis ensues, apoptosis,

onset of rigor, calcium- dependent and independent proteases, oxidative stress, and proteolysis. Among these steps, glycolysis and apoptosis are critically regulated by various PTMs, including phosphorylation (Shen et al., 2006; Huang et al., 2011; Paredi et al., 2012), acetylation (Li et al., 2016; Jiang et al., 2019) and S-nitrosylation (Liu et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2019).

#### 1.4.1.1. PTM and glycolysis in postmortem muscle

Glycolysis is the core metabolic pathway converting glycogen into lactate and H+, producing ATP under anaerobic conditions. After exsanguination, muscle cells switch from aerobic metabolism to glycolytic one to generate ATP in order to maintain homeostasis and cell function. While glycolysis progresses in postmortem muscles, concomitant accumulation of lactate and pH decline critically influence meat tenderness (Silva et al., 1999) and water-holding capacity (Huff-Lonergan and Lonergan, 2005).

Glycogen phosphorylase (GP) catalyzes the breakdown of glycogen to glucose-1 phosphate. Previous investigations (Johnson, 1992; Schwagele et al., 1996; Sprang et al., 1988) suggested that phosphorylation at serine at position 14 in GP resulted in structural changes of the protein, which represents the first step in the transformation of the enzyme to its active form. The amino- and carboxyl-terminal domains of GP rotated apart due to phosphorylation, enabling the increased access of substrates to the catalytic site (Sprang et al., 1991). Furthermore, a positive correlation was observed between GP activity and its phosphorylation level in postmortem sheep muscle, and the increased GP activity due to phosphorylation could accelerate the glycogenolysis, leading to a low

glycogen content and decline in pH (Chen et al., 2019a). However, S-nitrosylation of GP in pork could inhibit its activity, resulting in a reduced rate of glycolysis (Zhang et al., 2019). S-nitrosylation might modify the reactive cysteine residues in GP with NO moiety, and thus modulating GP's activity (Hess et al., 2005).

Pyruvate kinase (PK) is a critical rate limiting enzyme in glycolysis, catalyzing the irreversible conversion of phosphoenolpyruvate to pyruvate. Huang et al. (2011) observed that the the phosphorylation of PK contributed to the fast glycolysis and rapid pH decline in pork. On the contrary, Liu et al. (2018) and Chen et al. (2018, 2019b) documented a higher phosphorylation level of PK in slow pH decline group of postmortem ovine muscles compared to rapid pH decline group. According to Silva et al. (2019), the remarkable increase in PK phosphorylation during aging of beef longissimus muscle could be associated with activating glycolytic pathway to produce ATP. Additionally, preslaughter stress was found to increase glycolysis through the acetylation of PK in postmortem mice longissimus muscle (Li et al., 2016). Nonetheless, deacetylation of lysine residues in PK was detected in stressed pork longissimus muscle compared to the control ones, suggesting that the differentially acetylated residues are possibly the consequence of pre-slaughter stress regulated postmortem glycolysis (Zhou et al., 2019).

Phosphofructokinase (PFK) catalyzes the first step in the glycolytic pathway, the conversion of fructose-6-phosphate and ATP to fructose-1,6-bisphosphate and ADP. PFK with higher level of phosphorylation demonstrated higher activity in ovine muscle (Chen et al., 2019a). Additionally, previous studies (Marsin et al., 2000; Hardie et al., 2004; Sambandam and Lopschuk, 2003) showed that PFK is activated after phosphorylation by

AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK). Phosphorylation of AMPK was found to regulate glycolysis in pork longissimus muscle through its activation of PFK (Shen et al., 2006).

Phosphoglucomutase-1 (PGM1) is involved in both glycolysis and glycogenesis, reversibly catalyzing the conversion of glucose 1-phosphate to glucose 6-phosphate. Rodrigues et al. (2017) suggested that the higher level of PGM-1 phosphorylation contributed to faster glycolysis in beef muscles. The phosphorylated PGM-1 was found to prevent sarcomere shortening during conversion of muscle to meat (Silva et al., 2019). Additionally, a higher level of phosphorylated PGM1 was identified in tender beef longissimus muscles compared to their tough counterparts (Anderson et al., 2014). Nevertheless, Zhou et al. (2019) indicated that pre-slaughter stress may up-regulate glycolysis in porcine muscle through the downregulation of lysine acetylation of PGM1.

Triosephosphate isomerase (TPI) is responsible for catalyzing the reversible conversion of glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate to dihydroxyacetone phosphate. The phosphorylation of TPI could result in the loss of catalytic activity in HeLa cells (Lee et al., 2010). In addition, pork muscles with slow pH decline demonstrated higher levels of TPI phosphorylation compared with the fast pH decline muscles (Huang et al., 2011).

#### 1.4.1.2. PTM and apoptosis in postmortem muscle

Mitochondrial energy production drops in the postmortem muscle due to the lack of oxygen, leading to the accumulation of the reactive oxygen species (ROS; Murphy, 2009; Kim et al., 2007). The proteins, DNA, mitochondria, and cells that are prone to the oxidative stress would in turn engage in a programmed cellular procedure, also named

apoptosis (Kerr et al., 1972). Apoptosis is the preferential way the cells use to suicide themselves, avoiding the risk to damage surrounding cells (Longo et al., 2015).

Heat shock protein (HSP) is responsible for cell protection and is involved in stress resistance and apoptotic signaling pathways (Ouali et al., 2006; Takayama et al., 2003). PTMs could induce structural changes in HSPs, including the reversible changes in oligomeric substructure or reversible cycles of dissociation and association, and in turn modulate HSPs' interactions with target proteins and their chaperone-like activity (Mymrikov et al., 2011). Phosphorylation of HSP27 was identified in human (Loktionova and Kabakov, 1998; Liu et al., 2018), beef (Mato et al., 2019) and pork (Huang et al., 2011) muscles. Loktionova and Kabakov (1998) reported that phosphorylation of myocardial HSP27 is a key regulator in the protection of actin from fragmentation during injury. Charette et al. (2000) and Huot et al. (1996) observed that phosphorylated HSP27 can protect cells from exposing to stress factors and can inhibit stress-induced apoptosis. These observations could be due to the fact that phosphorylation at serine residues in HSP72 presumably lead to its dissociation, which enables HSP27 to become a lower molecular weight oligomer, which in turn critically promotes its activity in protecting cells from stress induced-apoptosis (Theriault et al., 2004; Yuan and Rozengurt, 2008; Mymrikov et al., 2011). Moreover, acetylation of HSP70 was identified in pork (Jiang et al., 2019; Zhou et al., 2019), indicating HSP acetylation might be involved in the regulation of postmortem cell stress response and apoptosis, and thus may affect meat quality. Furthermore, Guillemin et al. (2011) documented a positive correlation between HSPs and meat tenderness. In agreement, higher level of phosphorylated HSPB6 was observed

in tender beef compared to the tough beef (Mato et al., 2019). This could be attributed to fact that the phosphorylated HSPB6 interacts with universal adapter protein 14-3-3, which is a phospho-binding protein regulating essentially every major cellular function (Pennington et al., 2018). Phosphorylated HSPB6 displaces phosphorylated cofilin complex with protein 14-3-3, inducing the fragmentation of actin filaments (Mymrikov et al., 2011) leading to tenderization.

#### 1.4.2. Meat tenderness

Meat tenderness is one of the most important quality attributes critical to consumers' acceptability and their re-purchase decisions (Huffman et al., 1996; Miller et al., 2001; Hughes et al., 2014). The architecture and the integrity of the skeletal muscle cell as well as the events that modify muscle proteins determine the meat tenderness (Huff Lonergan et al., 2010). During postmortem aging, proteolysis of myofibrillar and other structural proteins have been considered as one of the key mechanisms for tenderization (Huff Lonergan et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2014). PTMs can alter the protein properties by changing their structural conformation and regulating muscle protein functions (Hu et al., 2006; Li et al., 2020). PTMs, including phosphorylation, acetylation, and S-nitrosylation were found to be involved in the tenderization through regulating the activities of structural proteins and endogenous enzymes.

#### 1.4.2.1. PTMs and myofibrillar proteins

Degradation of myofibrillar proteins is the fundamental phenomenon during meat tenderization (Te Pas et al., 2009; Choi and Kim, 2009; Habek et al., 2010). The extent of weakening of myofibrillar structure directly affects meat tenderness (Hollung et al., 2014). Previous investigations suggested that the PTMs in myofibrillar proteins, such as myosin, titin, troponin, nebulin and desmin, influence meat tenderness of beef, pork and lamb (Li et al., 2020).

Differentially phosphorylated myofibrillar proteins were identified in tough and tender beef. Muroya et al. (2007) discovered that myosin regulatory light chain (MyLC2) of beef longissimus muscle was double phosphorylated on the N-terminal region during the rigor formation, indicating the involvement of MyLC2 phosphorylation in rigor mortis. Furthermore, Franco et al. (2015) studied the proteome changes in beef longissimus thoracis muscle in response to pre-slaughter stress, and found that MyLC2 was highly phosphorylated in Dark Firm Dry (DFD) meat. Similarly, Mato et al. (2019) documented that DFD beef longissimus thoracis muscle demonstrated higher phosphorylation in myofibrillar proteins, including MyLC2, actin, troponin-T compared with normal beef, indicating that these phosphorylated myofibrillar proteins could be candidate biomarkers of DFD meat. Additionally, higher phosphorylation levels in titin and troponin T-fast skeletal muscle type were detected in tough beef longissimus muscle (from Maremmana breed) compared with tender counterparts, suggesting that phosphorylation of structural proteins is inversely related to meat tenderness (D'Alessandro et al., 2012a). D'Alessandro et al. (2012b) further studied the phosphorylation level of structural

proteins in beef longissimus muscle from Chianina breed, and found that tropomyosin beta was highly phosphorylated in tender beef, while alpha-actin was highly phosphorylated in tough beef.

Bos indicus beef is generally tougher than Bos taurus beef. Rodrigues et al. (2017) compared the phosphoproteome profile of beef from Angus (Bos taurus) and Nellore (Bos indicus) cattle, and reported a higher phosphorylation level of MyLC2 and alpha-actin in Nellore, whereas troponin-T was highly phosphorylated in Angus. Silva et al. (2019) investigated the differential phosphoproteome between Nellore bulls and steers after 14 days postmortem aging. Phosphorylated fast skeletal muscle troponin T was overabundant in beef from steers, which demonstrated higher tenderness compared with bulls, while phosphorylated myosin light chain was more abundant in 14-d aged beef compared with non-aged counterparts (Silva et al., 2019). Additionally, the abundance of phosphorylated alpha-actin and MyLC2 was positively correlated with sarcomere shortening (Silva et al., 2019).

Lamb tenderness was also found to be regulated by phosphorylation of myofibrillar proteins. Chen et al. (2016) analyzed the phosphorylation patterns of myofibrillar proteins in tender and tough lamb longissimus muscles, and found higher phosphorylation level of beta-actin and MyLC2 in tough group than in tender group. The phosphorylated myofibrillar proteins could influence rigor mortis through contractile machinery and ultimately affect lamb tenderness (Chen et al., 2016). Similarly, Li et al. (2017a) examined the phosphoproteome of sheep longissimus thoracis et lumborum muscles with different tenderness and identified higher level of phosphorylated
tropomyosin alpha-1 chain in the tough group, whereas alpha-actinin-3 and myosin binding protein H were highly phosphorylated in the tender group. Moreover, Li et al. (2017b) incubated the myofibrillar proteins from sheep longissimus muscle, including MyHCs, actin, desmin and troponin-T, with protein kinase and phosphatase to control phosphorylation level in-vitro, followed by  $\mu$ -calpain hydrolysis, and observed that phosphorylation prevents the myofibrillar proteins to be degraded by  $\mu$ -calpain. In support, Li et al. (2018) modulated phosphorylation level of myofibrillar protein by adding either protein kinase inhibitor or phosphatase inhibitor to sheep longissimus thoracis lumborum muscles, and observed that the dephosphorylation enhanced the degradation of myofibrillar proteins.

Phosphorylation and acetylation have been reported to be involved in pork rigor mortis and tenderness development. Huang et al. (2012) investigated the phosphorylation of the myofibrillar proteins in the three groups of pigs with different pH, and found that the highest phosphorylation level in the pork from fast pH decline rate group. Additionally, myosin-binding protein C, tropomyosin, and MyLC2 were found to be highly phosphorylated, and their phosphorylation levels were affected by the pH decline rate and postmortem time, suggesting that the phosphorylation of myofibrillar protein might be related to the rigor mortis as well as meat quality development (Huang et al., 2012). Moreover, Zhou et al. (2019) studied the acetylation of myofibrillar proteins from pork longissimus muscle in response to ante-mortem stress. The results indicated that pork loins from control pigs were more tender than those from animals subjected to transport stress. Furthermore, multiple myofibrillar proteins (nebulin, myosin binding protein C, myosin light chain 3, tropomyosin 2, myosin heavy chain 7B) were differentially acetylated in pork from control animals and those exposed to ante-mortem stress, indicating the potential role of acetylation in stress response and tenderness (Zhou et al., 2019).

# 1.4.2.2. PTMs and calpain system

During postmortem aging, proteolysis of muscle proteins by endogenous enzymes governs meat tenderization (Dransfield, 1993; Koohmaraie and Geesink, 2006; Taylor et al., 1995). There are several proteolytic systems present in the muscle, and the calpain system is considered to be the major protease contributing to tenderization during aging (Huff-Lonergan et al., 1996; Koohmaraie, 1990; Taylor et al., 1995; Goll et al., 1992). The calpain system consists of several isoforms of calpain, and an endogenous calpain inhibitor, named calpastatin (Sentandreu et al., 2002). The  $\mu$ -calpain and m-calpain are the most characterized isoforms among all members of calpain.

Previous investigations indicated that phosphorylation and S-nitrosylation influenced meat tenderness by regulating calpain and calpastatin function (Li et al., 2020). The  $\mu$ -calpain is phosphorylated by protein kinase A (PKA) and protein kinase C (Storr et al., 2011). The phosphorylation of  $\mu$ -calpain could regulate its proteolysis activity as well as its location within cells (Vazuez et al., 2008; Xu and Deng, 2006a, b). Du et al. (2017) investigated the effects of in-vitro phosphorylation on the activity of  $\mu$ -calpain and its sensitivity to temperature and Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration. The alkaline phosphotylates (AP) and phosphatase inhibitor (PI) were utilized to modulate  $\mu$ -calpain's phosphorylation level,

and the results showed that a higher degradation rate of  $\mu$ -calpain in the AP group than PI group, indicating phosphorylation plays a negative role in  $\mu$ -calpain degradation and activation (Du et al., 2017). Du et al. (2018) further observed both phosphorylation by PKA and dephosphorylation by AP could increase the activity of  $\mu$ -calpain. Two serine residues (S255, S256) located on domains II and III of  $\mu$ -calpain were phosphorylated by PKA. Additionally, phosphorylation by PKA resulted in increased  $\alpha$ -helix content of domains II and III. These observations suggested the phosphorylation at S255 and S256 could regulate the  $\mu$ -calpain activity through changing its structure. Recently, Du et al. (2019) examined the ability of calpastatin to inhibit phosphorylated and dephosphorylated  $\mu$ -calpain in-vitro, and found calpastatin presented greater inhibition to the PKA-phosphorylated  $\mu$ -calpain compared with AP-dephosphorylated and control ones. These results indicated that while both dephosphorylation and PKA phosphorylation could positively regulate the activity of  $\mu$ -calpain and that PKA

Protein S-nitrosylation is a ubiquitous PTM, that has been shown to regulate protein conformation and activity in biological systems (Hess et al., 2005; Stamler and Meissner, 2001). S-nitrosylation is achieved by coupling NO moiety with a reactive cysteine thiol of protein (Hess et al., 2005). The active site cysteine of calpain makes the enzyme sensitive to S-nitrosylation. Previous studies (Ascenzi et al., 2001; Lametsch et al., 2008) indicated modifications of cysteine residues in calpain's active site through oxidation and S-nitrosylation can inhibit its autolytic and proteolytic activities. Liu et al. (2016) evaluated the effect of S-nitrosylation on the autolysis and catalytic ability of  $\mu$ -

calpain in-vitro. The results suggested that S-nitrosylated  $\mu$ -calpain, by nitric oxide donor S-nitrosoglutathione (GSNO), decreased its ability to degrade pork myofibrillar proteins, including titin, nebulin, troponin-T, and desmin. Moreover, the five S-nitrosylated cysteine residues (positions 49, 142, 351, 384, and 592) could be responsible for the decreased  $\mu$ -calpain activity (Liu et al., 2016). Similarly, Zhang et al. (2018) determined the effect of nitrosylation on the  $\mu$ -calpain proteolysis activity in beef semimembranosus muscle and found that the degradation of desmin and troponin-T was decreased by GSNO treatments and was increased by nitric oxide synthase (NOS) inhibitor. These results indicated that protein nitrosylation plays a negative role in meat tenderness through regulating calpain autolysis and myofibrillar protein degradation during postmortem aging.

# 1.4.3. Meat color

Meat color is a critical determinant of consumer acceptance of fresh meat (Mancini and Hunt, 2005; Suman et al., 2014; Neethling et al., 2017). The fresh meat that fails to meet the consumer-preferred cherry-red color are often be reduced in price or be processed into lower-value products before the microbial quality is compromised (Suman et al., 2014). Discoloration of meat not only leads to an annual economic loss of \$1 billion to the U.S. meat industry, but also is a wastage of highly nutritious food (Smith et al., 2000). The fresh meat color is mainly determined by the concentration and the redox forms of Mb (Seideman et al., 1984). Although meat discoloration is inevitable, understanding the biochemical pathways involved in Mb redox stability could contribute

to the development of novel strategies to improve color stability (Suman and Joseph, 2013; Ramanathan et al., 2020a, b). Phosphorylation is the most common protein PTM and is a key regulator of biological process (Graves and Krebs, 1999). Previous investigations identified phosphorylation in Mb and glycolytic enzymes and indicated a potential role of phosphorylation in meat color stability (Li et al., 2020).

## 1.4.3.1. Phosphorylation and myoglobin redox stability

Li et al. (2017) evaluated the effect of phosphorylation on the color stability of ground lamb meat by utilizing phosphatase inhibitor (increase phosphorylation) and protein kinase inhibitor (decrease phosphorylation) to modulate phosphorylation of sarcoplasmic protein. The results indicated that the redness of the highly phosphorylated lamb declined faster than the low phosphorylated counterparts, indicating meat color stability was inversely related to the phosphorylation of sarcoplasmic proteins. Li et al. (2018a) further determined the phosphorylation levels of sarcoplasmic proteins from lamb longissimus thoracis et lumborum whole muscle cuts with different color stability and identified 9 phosphorylated glycolytic enzymes as color stability-related proteins. Moreover, the degree of phosphorylation of Mb was found to be inversely related to the lamb color stability. Higher content of OxyMb was observed in low phosphorylated meat than the highly phosphorylated counterpart, while the highest content of MetMb was determined in the highly phosphorylated group indicating that Mb redox stability was negatively influenced by phosphorylation. Li et al. (2018b) attempted to further understand the regulatory role of protein phosphorylation in meat color stability, and

investigated the color-related proteins and their phosphorylation sites. By performing quantitative phosphoproteomic analysis among lamb longissimus thoracis et lumborum muscles with different color stability, Li et al. (2018b) reported 27 key color-related phosphoproteins, including Mb and glycolytic enzymes. Additionally, phosphorylation at Mb S133 was significantly higher in color-labile lamb compared with the color-stable counterparts, suggesting a negative role of phosphorylation at S133 in meat color stability.

### 1.4.3.2. Phosphorylation of glycolytic enzymes

Phosphorylation of glycolytic enzymes, including glycogen phosphorylase, pyruvate kinase, phosphofructokinase, phosphoglucomutase-1, triosephosphate isomerase, as well as its impact on postmortem glycolysis and meat pH were reviewed in section 1.4.1. Interestingly, those glycolytic enzymes were also reported to be positively correlated with redness and MetMb reducing activity in beef (Gagaoua et al., 2020). Previous investigations indicated that the abundance of glycogen phosphorylase and triosephosphate isomerase were related to the color stability of semitendinosus (Wu et al., 2015), longissimus lumborum (Wu et al., 2016), and psoas major (Wu et al., 2016) muscles from Chinese Luxi yellow cattle. Phosphoglucomutase-1 was found positively correlated with surface redness of beef semitendinosus (Yu et al., 2017), and longissimus lumborum (Canto et al., 2015; Nair et al., 2018a), but negatively correlated with redness in beef psoas major (Wu et al., 2016). In general, the greater glycolytic metabolism in the postmortem muscle indicates a possible low oxygen consumption, which could minimize Mb autoxidation, leading to lower MetMb accumulation and improved color stability (O'Keeffe and Hood, 1982; Renerre and Labas, 1987). In addition, the glycolytic enzymes contribute to the meat color stability through NADH regeneration in postmortem muscles (Ramanathan et al., 2010; Ramanathan and Mancini, 2010; Ramanathan et al., 2020a, b). Different isoforms of color-related enzymes, including creatine kinase (Joseph et al., 2012; Nair et al., 2016,2018a,b), glycogen phosphorylase (Wu et al., 2015), beta-enolase (Nair et al., 2016,2018a,b), triosephosphate isomerase (Wu et al., 2016; Nair et al., 2016,2018a,b), phosphoglucomutase-1 (Canto et al., 2015; Nair et al., 2018a) and glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (Wu et al., 2016; Canto et al., 2015; Nair et al., 2018a) exhibiting different isoelectric pH have been identified in the two-dimensional gel electrophoresis, indicating that these enzymes might undergo PTMs. Nonetheless, the PTMs in abovementioned enzymes were not identified.

Li et al. (2018a) identified 9 phosphorylated glycolytic enzymes that were correlated with lamb color stability. Further studies (Li et al., 2018b) analyzed the influence of specific phosphorylation sites on the functionality of these glycolytic enzymes and lamb color stability. The results indicated that phosphorylation of pyruvate kinase at S113, triosephosphate isomerase at S160, fructose-bisphosphate aldolase C at S124 or S127, and phosphoglucomutase-1 isoform X2 at Y550, S553 or Y554 could negatively impact meat color stability. In addition, phosphorylation of phosphoacetylglucosamine mutase at S64, beta-enolase isoform X1 at S272, fructose-bisphosphate aldolase A isoform X1 at S39, and 6-muscle type isoform X2 at S448 were positively related to meat color stability (Li et al., 2018b). Interestingly, the phosphorylation of glucose-6-phosphate

isomerase was up-regulated at S533, while down-regulated at S532 in the low color stability group (Li et al., 2018b). This observation suggested that differences in the phosphorylation sites within a protein could play different roles in regulating the protein's functionality and meat color stability.

In summary, protein phosphorylation influences meat color stability through regulating Mb redox stability and post-mortem glycolysis. Nonetheless, Mb phosphorylation patterns during the post-mortem aging, the involvement of other Mb PTMs in color stability, and the PTMs of Mb from different beef muscles are yet to be characterized.

### 1.5. PTMs in myoglobin

Diverse PTMs, such as phosphorylation (Stewart et al., 2004; Hojlund et al., 2009; Huang et al., 2011; Lametsch et al., 2011; Li et al., 2017a,b, 2018a,b), acetylation (Livingston et al., 1985; Noble et al., 1967; Jiang et al., 2019), methylation (Santucci et al., 1993), carboxymethylation (Ray and Gurd, 1967; Hugli and Gurd, 1970; Schlecht, 1969; Banaszk et al., 1963; Wu et al., 1972; Harris and Hill, 1969) and HNE alkylation (Faustman et al., 1999; Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Elroy et al., 2015), could influence the structure and function of mammalian Mbs.

## 1.5.1. Phosphorylation of myoglobin

Reversible phosphorylation, which can activate (or deactivate) numerous enzymes to regulate their functions, has been considered as the most common PTM (Cohen, 2002;

Grave and Krebs, 1999; Tripodi et al., 2015; Berndt et al., 2017). Previous investigations documented phosphorylation of Mbs from beluga whale (Stewart et al., 2004), human (Hojlund et al., 2009), pork (Huang et al., 2011; Lametsch et al., 2011), and sheep (Li et al., 2017a,b, 2018a,b).

While phosphorylation in Mb has been detected by gel-based phosphoproteomic analysis of sarcoplasmic proteins in postmortem pork muscles (Huang et al., 2011; Lametsch et al., 2011), the sites of phosphorylation were not identified in these studies. Potassium phosphoramidate was utilized to chemically phosphorylate histidine residues in horse Mb, and the result indicated that the degree of phosphorylation may vary with site accessibility (Hohenster et al., 2013). In agreement, Stewart et al. (2004) discovered two potential phosphorylation sites (S117 and Y147) in beluga whale (Delphinapterus *leucas*) Mb. These two amino acid residues are located on the surface, and thus are readily accessible for protein kinase, which is the enzyme responsible for transferring phosphate groups from ATP to proteins. Hojlund et al. (2009) analyzed the phosphoproteome of human skeletal muscle, and identified phosphorylation at T68, T71 and S145 in human Mb. Moreover, Li et al. (2017a, 2018a, b) studied the influence of Mb phosphorylation on the color of sheep longissimus thoracis et lumborum muscles by analyzing sarcoplasmic phosphoproteins and reported that the phosphorylation level of Mb was inversely related to the lamb color stability. Furthermore, phosphorylation at S4, T35, T52, S59, T68, T71, Y104, S122 and S133 was detected in sheep Mb (Li et al., 2018b). The phosphorylation level at S133 was significantly greater in color-labile lamb compared with color-stable counterparts, indicating the negative role of \$133 phosphorylation in meat color stability

(Li et al., 2018b). Interestingly, the phosphorylation level of Mb was greater in tough sheep longissimus thoracis et lumborum muscle compared with tender counterparts (Li et al., 2017b). These observations suggested that phosphorylation of Mb could be utilized as a biomarker for meat color as well as tenderness.

### 1.5.2. Acetylation of myoglobin

Acetylation was identified in Mbs from yellowfin tuna (Rice et al., 1979), bullet tuna (Ueki et al., 2005), sea hare (Nguyen et al., 2000), horse (Noble et al., 1967), cattle (Livingston et al., 1985), and pig (Jiang et al., 2019). N-terminus acetylation was detected in Mbs from yellowfin tuna (Rice et al., 1979) and bullet tuna (Ueki et al., 2005). Nguyen et al. (2000) studied the influence of N-terminus acetylation on the structure of Aplysia limacina (sea hare) Mb and observed that the absence of N-acetyl group in the recombinant wild-type Mb altered the orientations of heme and proximal histidine imidazole plane. Furthermore, lysine residues in beef Mb were chemically acetylated using acetic anhydride (Livingston et al., 1985), and the results indicated that lysine acetylation did not affect beef Mb's oxygen affinity, whereas it severely decreased the enzymatic reduction rate of Mb. Additionally, Azami-Movahed et al. (2018) documented that lysine acetylation in horse apomyoglobin resulted in a less-ordered tertiary structure and absence of stable hydrophobic patches due to heme pocket disruption. These observations could be attributed to the disruption of charge distribution induced by lysine acetylation, which alter the ionic network on the protein surface and led to destabilization of protein structure (Azami-Movahed et al., 2018). Moreover, Jiang et al. (2019) identified

the acetylation at K43 and K78 in Mb from pork longissimus muscle and indicated that lysine acetylation was involved in the conversion of muscle to meat. In summary, acetylation could compromise Mb's structural stability by modulating the charge distribution, and thereby regulating it functionality.

# 1.5.3. Methylation of myoglobin

Methylation is a common PTM catalyzed by methyltransferase. Methyl groups bind with nitrogen or oxygen on amino acid sidechains, leading to N- or O-methylation, respectively (Kwan et al., 2016). While methylation has not been reported in globin portion of Mb, several previous studies investigated methylation of heme groups in Mbs from horse (Santucci et al., 1993) and sperm whale (La Mar et al., 1986). These studies observed that methylation of heme did not influence heme re-orientation in horse and sperm whale Mbs.

### 1.5.4. Carboxymethylation of myoglobin

Carboxymethylation is a non-enzymatic PTM. In-vitro carboxymethylation by bromoacetate was documented in Mbs from human (Harris and Hill, 1969), sperm whale (Ray and Gurd, 1967; Hugli and Gurd, 1970; Schlecht, 1969; Banaszk et al., 1963; Wu et al., 1972) and harbor seal (Nigen and Gurd, 1973). Harris and Hill (1969) documented carboxymethylation at histidine, lysine, and methionine residues in human Mb. Similarly, histidine residues in sperm whale Mb were also susceptible to carboxymethylation. Hugli and Gurd (1970) identified the carboxymethylation at histidine residues (positions 12, 36,

81, 113, 116 and 119) in sperm whale Mb. Moreover, Nigen and Gurd (1973) observed similar carboxymethylation patterns in harbor seal and sperm whale Mbs and reported reactive histidine residues (positions 8, 81, 113, and 116) and unreactive histidines (positions 24, 64, 82,93, and 97) in both species. Banaszk et al. (1963) documented that the addition of carboxymethyl groups might introduce a minor rearrangement of the protein structure, which enables a second carboxymethylation step to be facilitated at a particular histidine residue. In addition, Schlecht (1969) observed that the isoelectric point of sperm whale Mb was altered upon carboxymethylation, indicating that the addition of carboxymethyl group altered charge distribution in Mb. Furthermore, Wu et al. (1972) reported that carboxymethylated sperm whale OxyMb underwent autoxidation faster than its unmodified counterparts. These studies suggested that carboxymethylation could compromise Mb redox stability through altering the heme protein's net charge and structural properties.

# 1.5.5. HNE alkylation of myoglobin

HNE is an  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated aldehyde formed as a result of oxidation of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids (Esterbauer et al., 1991) and has been detected in fresh beef, pork and fish (Sakai et al., 1995,1998,2004). HNE can inactivate enzymes and alter protein structure by covalently binding with lysine, cysteine, arginine, and histidine residues (Esterbauer et al., 1991; Uchida and Stadtman, 1992; Szweda et al., 1993). HNE has been used as a model aldehyde to investigate lipid oxidation-induced oxidation of Mb from beef (Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Maheswarappa et al., 2016), pork

(Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Elroy et al., 2015), sheep (Yin et al., 2011), horse (Faustman et al., 1999), sperm whale (Tatiyaborworntham et al., 2012), yellowfin tuna (Lee et al., 2003), ostrich (Nair et al., 2014), emu (Nair et al., 2014), turkey (Naveena et al., 2010), and chicken (Naveena et al., 2010).

In in-vitro model systems, HNE alkylation occurred exclusively at histidine residues in Mb (Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Yin et al., 2013; Nair et al., 2014). Faustman et al. (1999) observed that the HNE alkylation accelerated horse OxyMb oxidation and resulted in mass increment of 156 Da, indicating that the HNE adducts were formed through Michael addition. Alderton et al. (2003) further identified six nucleophilic histidines (positions 24, 64, 93, 116, and 152) in beef Mb that were readily adducted by HNE, including the proximal (H93) and distal (H64) histidines associated with the heme group. Likewise, Naveena et al. (2010) documented covalent HNE adduction at histidine residues (positions 64 and 93) in chicken Mb. Suman et al. (2006, 2007) compared HNEinduced redox instability in beef and pork Mbs at different storage conditions and reported that beef Mb was more susceptible to HNE alkylation than pork Mb. Both monoand di-adducts were detected in beef Mb, while only mono-adducts were present in pork Mb (Suman et al., 2006). Additionally, the preferential HNE adduction at proximal histidine (H93) was exclusively detected in beef Mb, but absent in pork Mb, and this could render beef Mb a more favorable candidate for HNE adduction compared with pork Mb (Suman et al., 2007). The observed species-specificity in lipid oxidation-induced Mb redox instability suggested the important role of Mb primary structure in acceleration of heme oxidation (Suman et al., 2007). Furthermore, Yin et al. (2011) compared HNE-induced

OxyMb oxidation from various meat-producing species, including beef, pork, horse, sheep, deer, chicken, and turkey. The results indicated greater oxidation rate in Mbs containing greater number of histidine residues, suggesting a correlation between the number of histidine residues and HNE-induced Mb redox instability. Nair et al. (2014a) further investigated lipid oxidation induced-oxidation in emu and ostrich Mbs. Tandem mass spectrometry results revealed that HNE adducted histidine 36 in ostrich Mb, whereas histidine 34 and 36 were adducted in emu Mb, indicating that the variation in primary amino acid sequence of Mb could influence their redox stability in the presence of prooxidants. In addition, buffalo and goat Mbs share 95.4% sequence similarity (Suman and Joseph, 2013), and five histidine residues (positions 24, 36, 81, 88, and 119) in both Indian water buffalo and goat Mbs were found covalently modified by HNE in-vitro (Maheswarappa et al., 2016). This observation suggested that Mbs with similar primary structure might undergo HNE alkylation in a similar fashion.

In summary, HNE alkylation is influenced by species-specific variations in amino acid sequence and the number as well as the locations of histidine residues in the Mb (Suman et al., 2007; Yin et al., 2011). HNE adduction, especially at the hydrophobic heme pocket, could induce conformational changes in Mb, which exposes the heme pocket to oxidizing environment, and thus lead to increased Mb oxidation (Alderton et al., 2003; Lee et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2007). **CHAPTER 2** 

Myoglobin post-translational modifications influence

color stability of beef longissimus lumborum

# Abstract:

Post-translational modifications (PTMs) of proteins play critical roles in biological processes. PTMs of muscle proteins influence meat quality. Nonetheless, myoglobin (Mb) PTMs and their impact on fresh beef color stability have not been characterized yet. Therefore, our objectives were to identify Mb PTMs in beef longissimus lumborum (LL) muscle during postmortem aging and to characterize their influence on color stability. The LL muscles from nine (n = 9) beef carcasses (24 h postmortem) were subjected to wetaging for 0, 7, 14 and 21 d. At the end of each wet-aging period, steaks were fabricated. One steak for analyses of PTMs was immediately frozen at -80°C, whereas other steaks were assigned to refrigerated storage in the darkness under aerobic packaging. Instrumental color and biochemical attributes were evaluated on d 0, 3, or 6 of storage. Mb PTMs were analyzed using two-dimensional electrophoresis and tandem mass spectrometry. Surface redness ( $a^*$  value), R630/580 (color stability), and Mb concentration decreased (P < 0.05) upon aging. Gel image analyses identified six Mb spots with similar molecular weight (17 kDa) but different isoelectric pH. Tandem mass identified multiple spectrometry PTMs (phosphorylation, methylation, carboxymethylation, acetylation, and HNE alkylation) in these six isoforms. The amino acids susceptible to phosphorylation were serine (S), threonine (T), and tyrosine, whereas other PTMs are detected in lysine (K), arginine (R), and histidine residues. Additionally, distal histidine (position 64), critical to heme stability, was found to be alkylated. Overall, Mb PTMs increased with aging. The aging-induced PTMs, especially those occurring close to hydrophobic heme pocket, could disrupt Mb tertiary structure, influence heme affinity,

and compromise oxygen binding capacity, leading to decreased color stability of fresh beef. Furthermore, PTMs at K45, K47, and K87 were unique to Mb from non-aged beef, whereas PTMs at R31, T51, K96, K98, S121, R139, and K147 were unique to Mb from aged counterparts, indicating these Mb PTMs could be used as novel biomarkers for fresh beef color stability.

**Keywords:** aging, beef color stability, longissimus lumborum, myoglobin, posttranslational modifications

## 2.1. Introduction

The color of fresh beef is critical to meat industry as it is a major quality attribute influencing the consumers' purchase decisions at the point of sale (Suman et al., 2014). Consumers often use the cherry-red color as an indicator of wholesomeness of fresh meats (Faustman and Cassens, 1990; Mancini and Hunt, 2005; Suman et al., 2014, Neethling et al., 2017). Meat discoloration results in consumer rejection, leading to huge economic loss. The U.S. beef industry incurs an annual revenue loss of \$1 billion as a result of discoloration (Smith et al., 2000). Myoglobin (Mb) is the sarcoplasmic heme protein responsible for the meat color. The concentration and redox forms of Mb determine the fresh meat color. Furthermore, the primary structure of Mb dictates its tertiary structure, and in turn influences its functional properties as an oxygen carrier and its interactions with biomolecules, and ultimately affect meat color (Faustman et al., 2010; Suman and Joseph, 2013; Ramanathan et al., 2020a, b).

Post-translational modifications (PTMs) are covalent changes in proteins by the addition or removal of modifying group(s) at one or more amino acids in the primary structure (Lodish, 1981; Han and Martinage, 1992; Mann and Jensen, 2003). PTMs can modulate proteins' functionality, localization, turnover, and interactions with other proteins (Seo and Lee, 2004; Rakhit et al., 2014; Muller, 2017; Li et al., 2020). Previous investigations have documented that PTMs in calpain (Liu et al., 2016; Du et al., 2019), myofibrillar proteins (Huang et al., 2012; Li et al., 2017; Li et al., 2020), as well as metabolic enzymes (Anderson et al., 2014; Cruzen et al., 2015; Carlson et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2018; Huang et al., 2018) in skeletal muscles of livestock (cattle, pig, and sheep) influenced meat

tenderness and muscle to meat conversion. The aforementioned studies suggested the potential of protein PTMs as novel biomarkers for meat quality.

PTMs such as oxidation (Lindsay et al., 2016; Bostelaar et al., 2016), methylation (Santucci et al., 1993), carboxymethylation (Ray and Gurd, 1967; Harris and Hill, 1969), phosphorylation (Stewart et al., 2004; Hojlund et al., 2009; Hohenester et al., 2013; Li et al., 2020), and acetylation (Livingston et al., 1985) influenced the functionality of mammalian Mbs. Additionally, alkylation (nucleophilic adduction by reactive aldehydes) compromises stability of beef Mb (Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Yin et al., 2011; Elroy et al., 2015; Viana et al., 2020).

Mb interacts reciprocally with small biomolecules, proteins, and cellular components in muscle food matrix during postmortem aging (Richards, 2013; Ramanathan et al., 2020a, b). The biomolecular interactions in postmortem skeletal muscles govern Mb chemistry and color of fresh meats (Fox, 1966; Giddings, 1977; Livingston and Brown, 1981; Seideman et al., 1984; Renerre, 1990; Faustman et al., 2010; Suman and Nair, 2017). Logically, in-situ PTMs in Mb can impact fresh meat color stability through modulating the heme protein's structural and functional properties as well as interactions with other biomolecules (Suman and Joseph, 2013).

Recent investigations (Li et al., 2018a, b) identified phosphorylation in glycolytic enzymes and Mb in sheep longissimus muscle and suggested that phosphorylation might be involved in meat color stability. Nonetheless, in-situ PTMs in beef Mb and their impact on fresh beef color stability have not been characterized yet. Therefore, the objective of

current study was to characterize the Mb PTMs in beef longissimus lumborum muscle during postmortem aging and their influence on fresh beef color stability.

### 2.2. Materials and methods

### 2.2.1. Beef fabrication

Beef carcasses (n = 9; USDA choice; A maturity; black-hided crossbred heifers) were obtained from the USDA-inspected meat laboratory at the University of Kentucky (Lexington, KY). Longissimus lumborum (LL) muscle from the right side of carcasses were removed and divided into 4 equal-length sections after 24 h postmortem. The muscle sections were vacuum packaged (99% vacuum; Sipromac Model 600A, Drummondville, Quebec, Canada) in Prime Source vacuum pouches (3 mil, Bunzl Koch Supplies Inc., Kansas City, MO), and randomly assigned to wet-aging at 2°C for either 0, 7, 14, or 21 days. At the end of each wet-aging period, the muscle sections were removed from the vacuum package and fabricated into four 1.92-cm thick steaks. One steak from each muscle section allotted for proteome analyses was immediately vacuum packaged and frozen at -80°C until used. The remaining three steaks were allotted to refrigerated storage for evaluation of the color traits. The three steaks utilized for color evaluation were individually placed on Styrofoam trays and aerobically overwrapped with oxygenpermeable film  $(15,500-16,275 \text{ cm}^3/\text{m}^2/24 \text{ h oxygen transmission rate at 23°C})$ . Packages were randomly assigned for refrigerated storage (2°C) for either 0, 3 or 6 days in the darkness (Mancini et al., 2009; Nair et al., 2018). At each storage time point, Mb

concentration, meat pH, instrumental color, metmyoglobin reducing activity (MRA) and lipid oxidation were evaluated.

### 2.2.2. Instrumental color

The surface color of steaks was measured instrumentally at each time point using a HunterLab LabScan XE colorimeter (Hunter Associations Laboratory, Reston, VA) with 2.54-cm-diameter aperture, illuminant A, and 10° standard observer. The colorimeter was calibrated with standard black and white plates. On day 0 of storage, the steaks were bloomed for 2 h at 2 °C before evaluating the instrumental color attributes. CIE (1976) *L*\* (lightness), *a*\* (redness), and *b*\* (yellowness) value were measured at 6 random locations on the oxygen-exposed surface of each steak (American Meat Science Association, 2012). Additionally, the reflectance was measured from 700 to 400 nm, and the ratio of reflectance at 630 nm and 580 nm (R630/580) was obtained as an indirect estimate of surface color stability (American Meat Science Association, 2012).

### 2.2.3. Meat pH

The pH value of raw steak samples was determined according to the method of Strange et al. (1977). Triplicate five grams of muscle samples were homogenized with 25 mL of distilled deionized water, and the pH was measured utilizing an Accumet AR25 pH meter (Fisher Scientific, Pittsburg, PA, USA).

#### 2.2.4. Lipid oxidation

Lipid oxidation was measured using the thiobarbituric acid assay (Yin et al., 1993). Triplicate five grams of sample were homogenized with 22.5 mL of 11% trichloroacetic acid solution, and filtered through Whatman no.1 paper (GE Healthcare, Little Chalfont, UK). One milliliter of aqueous filtrate was mixed with 1 mL of aqueous thiobarbituric acid and incubated at 25 °C for 20 h. The absorbance values at 532 nm were measured utilizing a UV-2401PC spectrophotometer (Shimadzu Inc., Columbia, MD, USA), and were presented as thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS).

## 2.2.5. Metmyoglobin reducing activity (MRA)

The MRA was measured at three time points (d 0, 3, and 6) of each aging period. MRA was evaluated according to Sammel et al. (2002). Triplicate 2.45-cm samples removed from the oxygen-exposed steak surface were submerged in 0.3% sodium nitrate (Sigma-Aldrich Co., St. Louis, MO) solution for 20 min at room temperature to facilitate metmyoglobin formation. After 20 min, the samples were removed from the solution, blotted dry and vacuum packaged. The reflectance spectra was measured from 700 to 400 nm on the light-exposed surface using a HunterLab LabScan XE colorimeter immediately after vacuum packaging in order to calculate pre-incubation surface metmyoglobin values (American Meat Science Association, 2012). The samples were then incubated at 30 °C for 2 h allowing for metmyoglobin reduction and then surface reflectance was rescanned to calculate post-incubation metmyoglobin values (American Meat Science Association, 2012). The MRA was calculated using the equation: MRA =  $100 \times [(\% \text{ pre-incubation surface metmyoglobin} - \% \text{ post-incubation surface metmyoglobin}) / \% \text{ pre-incubation surface metmyoglobin}].$ 

#### 2.2.6. Myoglobin concentration

The Mb concentration was measured at three time points (d 0, 3, and 6) of each aging period. Triplicate five-gram samples were homogenized with 45 mL ice-cold 40 mM sodium phosphate buffer at pH 6.8 (Faustman and Phillips, 2001). The homogenate was filtered through Whatman no.1 paper, and the absorbance of the filtrate was measured at 525 nm (A<sub>525</sub>) utilizing a UV-2401PC spectrophotometer (Shimadzu Inc., Columbia, MD, USA) with 40 mM sodium phosphate buffer as a blank. The Mb concentration was calculated using the following equation:

Myoglobin (mg/g) =  $[A_{525} / (7.6 \text{ mM}^{-1} \text{cm}^{-1} \times 1 \text{ cm})] \times (17,000 / 1000) \times 10$ 

where: 7.6 mM<sup>-1</sup> cm<sup>-1</sup> = mM absorptivity coefficient of Mb at 525 nm; 1 cm = light path length of cuvette; 17,000 Da = average molecular weight of Mb; and 10 = dilution factor.

### 2.2.7. Isolation of sarcoplasmic proteome

The sarcoplasmic proteomes from samples (n = 9) frozen (–80 °C) on each of the aging days (0, 7, 14, and 21) were extracted according to the method of Joseph et al. (2012). Frozen samples were thawed overnight at 2 °C. Five-gram of muscle tissue devoid of any visible fat and connective tissue was homogenized in 25 mL ice-cold extraction buffer (40 mM Tris, 5 mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid, pH = 8) using a Waring

blender (Model No. 51BL32; Waring Commercial, Torrington, CT). The homogenate was then centrifuged at 10,000 g for 15 min at 4 °C. The supernatant consisting of sarcoplasmic proteome extract was filtered through Whatman No.1 paper (GE Healthcare), and used for subsequent analyses (Joseph et al., 2012; Nair et al., 2018).

### 2.2.8. Two-dimensional electrophoresis (2-DE)

The protein concentration of the sarcoplasmic proteome extract was determined in duplicate employing the Bradford assay (Bradford, 1976) utilizing Bio-Rad Protein Assay kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc., Hercules, CA). Nine-hundred micrograms of sarcoplasmic proteome was mixed with rehydration buffer (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.) optimized to 7 M urea, 2 M thiourea, 20 mM DTT, 4% CHAPS, 0.5% Bio-Lyte 5/8 ampholyte and 0.001% Bromophenol blue. The mixture of sarcoplasmic protein and rehydration buffer was loaded into immobilized pH gradient (IPG) strips (pH 5–8; 17 cm; Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.), and subjected to passive rehydration for 16 h (Joseph et al., 2012). First-dimension isoelectric focusing (IEF) which enables the separation of proteins based on their isoelectric point (pl) was performed using a Protean IEF cell system (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.). A low voltage (50 V) was applied during the initial active rehydration for 4 h, followed by a linear increase in voltage, and a final rapid voltage ramping to attain a total of 60 kVh. Further, the IPG strips were equilibrated with equilibration buffer I (6 M urea, 0.375 M Tris-HCl, pH 8.8, 2% sodium dodecyl sulfate [SDS], 20% glycerol, 2% [w/v] dithiothreitol; Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.) followed by equilibration buffer II (6 M urea, 0.375 M Tris-HCl, pH 8.8, 2% SDS, 20% glycerol, 2.5% [w/v] iodoacetamide), each for 15

min. Second dimension separation of protein was achieved by 13.5% SDS polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE; 38.5:1 ratio of acrylamide to bis-acrylamide) in a Protean II Multicell system (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.). The equilibrated strips were loaded on to 18.5 cm  $\times$  20 cm lab cast SDS-PAGE gels with an agarose overlay, and the electrophoresis was completed using running buffer (25 mM Tris, 192 mM glycine, 0.1 % SDS) at room temperature. A constant voltage of 100 V was applied for approximately 16 h to allow the separation of proteins in the second dimension. Beef LL muscle during the aging days (0, 7, 14, and 21) from all the carcasses (n = 9) was analyzed in duplicate, resulting in a total of 72 gels.

#### 2.2.9. Gel staining and image analyses

Gels were stained for phosphorylated protein using Pro-Q Diamond (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) according to manufacturer's recommendations. Gels were immersed into fix solution (50% methanol and 10% acetic acid) and incubated twice at room temperature with gentle agitation for 30 min. Fixed gels were then immersed into ultrapure water in order to remove all the methanol and acetic acid. Pro-Q Diamond phosphoprotein gel stain was used to stain the gels for 2 h in the dark, followed by destaining in destaining solution (20% acetonitrile, 50 mM sodium acetate, pH 4) for 30 min for three times. Gels were washed with ultrapure water for two times before they were imaged (532 nm laser; excitation: 555 nm; emission: 580 nm) using TyphoonTM FLA 9500 biomolecular imager (GE Healthcare). After gel imaging, gels were stained with Sypro Ruby Protein gel stain (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) overnight in the dark, and were transferred to a clean container, where they were destained twice with destaining solution (10% methanol, 7% acetic acid) for 30 min, and were rinsed with ultrapure water. Gels were then imaged (473 nm laser; excitation: 450 nm; emission: 610 nm) utilizing TyphoonTM FLA 9500 biomolecular imager (GE Healthcare). Gel images stained with Pro-Q Diamond and Sypro Ruby were analyzed using PDQUEST software (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.).

#### 2.2.10. Liquid chromatography-electrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrometry

The protein gel spots with similar molecular weight of 17 kDa were excised and subjected to dithiothreitol reduction, iodoacetamide alkylation, and in-gel trypsin digestion using a standard protocol. The resulting tryptic peptides were extracted, concentrated and subjected to shot-gun proteomics analysis as previously described in Kamelgarn et al. (2018). Nano-liquid chromatography (LC)–tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS) analysis was performed using an LTQ-Orbitrap mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) coupled with an Eksigent Nanoflex CHiPLC<sup>™</sup> system (Eksigent, Dublin, CA) through a nano-electrospray ionization source. The peptide samples were separated with a reversed-phase CHiPLC column (75 µm × 150 mm) at a flow rate of 300 nL/min. Mobile phase A was water with 0.1% (v/v) formic acid, while B was acetonitrile with 0.1% (v/v) formic acid. A 50-min gradient condition was applied: initial 3% mobile phase B was increased linearly to 40% in 24 min and further to 85% and 95% for 5 min each before it was decreased to 3% and re-equilibrated. The mass analysis method consisted of one segment with 10 scan events. The first scan event was an

Orbitrap MS scan (300–1800 m/z) with 60,000 resolution for parent ions followed by data dependent MS/MS for fragmentation of the 10 most intense multiple charged ions with collision induced dissociation method.

### 2.2.11. Identification of PTMs in myoglobin

The LC-MS/MS data were submitted to a local mascot server for MS/MS protein identification via Proteome Discoverer (version 1.3, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) against a custom database containing only beef Mb protein [MYG\_BOVIN] downloaded from UniProt (<u>https://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/P02192</u>). Typical parameters used in the MASCOT MS/MS ion search were as follows: trypsin digestion with a maximum of two miscleavages; 10 ppm precursor ion and 0.8-Da fragment ion mass tolerances; methionine oxidation; lysine acetylation; lysine and arginine methylation; serine, threonine and tyrosine phosphorylation; 4-hydroxynonenal (HNE) modification on histidine, and lysine.

### 2.2.12. Statistical analysis

The LL muscle from 9 beef carcasses (n = 9) were utilized for current study. The experiment design was a split-split plot with randomized block design in the whole plot with nine replicates, wherein LL muscle from each carcass served as blocks, and aging time (0, 7, 14, and 21 d) as subplot. For the data of instrumental color and biochemical attributes, storage time (0, 3, and 6 d) was set as a sub-sub plot. The data were analyzed using PROC MIXED procedure of SAS version (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC), and the

differences among means were detected using the least significant difference at a 5% level.

# 2.3. Results and discussion

### 2.3.1. Instrumental color and biochemical attributes

There was a significant aging × storage interaction (P < 0.05; Table 1) for lightness ( $L^*$  value). While non-aged steaks exhibited lower (P < 0.05)  $L^*$  value than aged counterparts on 0 d storage, all the steaks demonstrated similar lightness (P > 0.05) at the end of storage (6 d). Non-aged steaks demonstrated an increase (P < 0.05) in  $L^*$  value during the storage, whereas  $L^*$  value remained stable (P > 0.05) in the aged ones. Overall, aging resulted in an increase in lightness, which was consistent with the observations of Marino et al. (2014), Obuz et al. (2014), English et al. (2016) and Nair et al. (2018) in beef longissimus muscle.

An aging × storage interaction (P < 0.05; Table 1) was observed for surface redness ( $a^*$  value). All steaks demonstrated similar redness (P > 0.05) on days 0 and 3 of storage. A decrease in redness upon aging (P < 0.05) was observed on day 6 of storage, with steaks aged for 14 and 21 d exhibiting the lowest redness. In general, redness of non-aged steaks remained stable during the storage (P > 0.05), whereas redness of aged ones decreased (P < 0.05). In agreement, Liu et al. (1996) observed that prolonged aging of beef LL accelerated the loss of redness. Postmortem aging can influence the cellular mechanisms which determine the Mb redox chemistry and therefore impact the meat color stability (Ledward, 1985; Tang et al., 2005; King et al., 2012). In addition, Mancini and Ramanathan

(2014) reported that the decrease of redness in LL muscle during aging was possibly due to the negative effects of storage time on mitochondria-mediated metmyoglobin reduction. The increase in pH (Table 1) and lipid oxidation (Table 2) during aging and storage observed in the present study could also be responsible for the surface discoloration. The increase in pH observed in LL muscle could enhance mitochondria activity (Ramanathan and Mancini, 2018), resulting in the decrease of oxymyoglobin content as well as redness. Lipid oxidation, on the other hand, accelerates metmyoglobin formation, and thus promotes discoloration in fresh meat (Faustman et al., 2010).

An interaction between aging and storage (P < 0.05; Table 1) was observed for yellowness ( $b^*$  value). While all steaks demonstrated similar yellowness at the beginning of the storage (day 0), those aged for 14 and 21 d had lower (P < 0.05) yellowness on storage days 3 and 6 than their counterparts aged for 0 and 7 d. While the yellowness of non-aged steaks remained stable during storage, aged counterparts exhibited a decrease (P < 0.05) in yellowness. Overall, an increase in aging time resulted in rapid loss of yellowness during the storage in beef LL steaks. Our observation was consistent with previous investigations which documented that aging (Obuz et al., 2014) and storage (Joseph et al., 2012; Canto et al., 2015) resulted in the decrease of yellowness of longissimus dorsi muscle was not influenced by aging.

The ratio of reflectance at 630 nm and 580 nm (R630/580) indicates surface color stability; a greater ratio reflects lower metmyoglobin content and thus greater color stability. There was no aging × storage interaction (P > 0.05; Table 2) for R630/580.

Nevertheless, both aging and storage led to the decrease (P < 0.05) of surface color stability of LL muscle. Muscles aged for 14 and 21 d demonstrated lower (P < 0.05) color stability that those aged for 7 days or less. In agreement, previous studies (Lindahl, 2011; English et al., 2016) recorded that beef discoloration increased with aging. Longer aging could decrease mitochondria function and metabolites required to generate NADH, and therefore compromises color stability of beef (Ramanathan and Mancini, 2018). In addition, LL steaks exhibited a decrease (P < 0.05) in surface color stability during storage, and this observation was consistent with the results from previous investigations (Joseph et al., 2012; Canto et al., 2016; Nair et al., 2018).

There was an aging × storage interaction (P < 0.05; Table 1) for pH. The pH of steaks aged for 0 and 7 d remained stable over the storage, whereas steaks aged for 14 and 21 d exhibited an increase (P < 0.05) on day 6 of storage. In general, aging beyond 7 days resulted in higher pH of beef LL steaks at the end of 6 days storage. The increase in the pH of aged meat during storage could be due to the proteolytic degradation of muscle fibers and the generation of basic metabolites (Lawrie, 1998). Likewise, Jayasooriya et al. (2007), Obuz et al. (2014) and Colle et al. (2015) documented that the pH of beef LL muscle increased with aging.

There was an aging × storage interaction (P < 0.05; Table 1) for Mb concentration. While all steaks experienced a decrease in Mb concentration during the storage, the decline in non-aged steaks (0 d), which demonstrated the highest (P < 0.05) Mb concentration, was more pronounced than their aged counterparts. Previous research (Jeong et al., 2009; King et al., 2011; McKenna et al., 2005) also indicated that high content

of Mb in muscles was associated with rapid discoloration. Muscle with a high level of Mb also contains a high concentration of iron, which is a prooxidant indirectly favoring the formation of metmyoglobin, leading to the decline in color stability (Farouk et al., 2007; Purchas et al., 2010).

The MRA indicates the ability of meat to reduce ferric metmyoglobin to ferrous redox forms (oxymyoglobin or deoxymyoglobin). The higher MRA suggests the greater inherent ability of muscle to reduce metmyoglobin, and thus improves the meat color stability. There was neither aging × storage interaction (P > 0.05) nor an effect of aging (P > 0.05) for MRA (Table 2). However, storage influenced (P < 0.001) MRA, with the greatest (P < 0.05) values observed at the beginning of the storage (d 0). MRA decreased during the storage in muscles aged for 0 and 7 d, whereas MRA in 21-d aged steaks had a tendency (P > 0.05) to increase from d 3 to d 6 of storage. Nair et al. (2018) documented a similar pattern in beef psoas major muscle. Likewise, Bekhit et al. (2001) observed that sheep longissimus muscle at 6 weeks postmortem had 20% higher MRA than those at 48 h postmortem. Nair et al. (2018) suggested that the tendency of increased MRA with storage could be possibly due to the increased degradation of mitochondria, releasing more mitochondrial enzymes, and subsequently increased MRA without improving the surface redness.

There was no storage × aging interaction (P > 0.05) for TBARS (Table 2). However, there was an effect of storage (P < 0.001) and aging (P = 0.0062) on lipid oxidation. In agreement, several previous investigations documented that lipid oxidation in beef LL muscle increased with longer aging periods (Mancini and Ramanathan, 2014; Colle et al.,

2015; English et al., 2016) and storage times (McKenna et al., 2005; Joseph et al., 2012; Mancini and Ramanathan, 2014; Colle et al., 2015; Canto et al., 2016). The observed increase in TBARS upon aging and storage could be attributed to the decrease in the redox capacity of meat and the generation of free radicals, which trigger the chain reaction and enhance lipid oxidation in meat (Min and Ahn, 2005). A close positive correlation between lipid oxidation and Mb oxidation has been reported previously (Faustman and Cassens, 1990; Suman and Joseph, 2013). Lipid oxidation-induced Mb oxidation promotes the accumulation of metmyoglobin and leads to surface discoloration (Faustman et al., 2010).

# 2.3.2. Differential PTMs between myoglobin isoforms

PTMs can cause a shift in the isoelectric point (pl) of proteins by adding, removing, or changing titratable groups; this change in pl enables 2-DE to resolve PTM-induced isoforms of proteins (Halligan et al., 2004). The representative 2-DE images (Figure 1) of beef sarcoplasmic proteome stained with Pro-Q Diamond for phosphorylated protein (Figure 1A) and Sypro Ruby for total protein (Figure 1B) are presented. Six Mb isoforms appeared in the gel images with similar molecular weight (17 kDa) but different pl, presenting the "beads on a string" appearance. These six Mb spots migrated different distances to the acidic side of the gel and exhibited different pl, indicating they were posttranslationally modified to different degrees. Similarly, Canto et al. (2015) identified 4 spots with similar molecular weight and different pl on 2-DE as beef Mb, yet the PTMs in those spots were not identified.

Data in Table 3 indicated that the greatest number of phosphorylation sites were detected in isoform 3 (spot 3), whereas the sites of acetylation and carboxymethylation were most abundant in isoform 2 (spot 2). The largest number of methylation sites were observed in isoform 4 (spot 4). Phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, and carboxymethylation could contribute to the pI shift by the addition of phosphates (McLachlin and Chait, 2001; Halligan et al., 2004; Jensen, 2004), acetyl group (Kumar et al., 2004; Xie et al., 2007), methyl group (Zhu et al., 2005; Xie et al., 2007) and carboxylic acid (Kung, 1979), respectively. The addition of negatively charged groups to the protein would cause its migration towards the acidic side of the gel (Anderson et al., 2014). Nonetheless, the magnitude of pl shift will be dependent on the number and chemistry of the titratable groups added to the protein. Kumar et al. (2004) observed a direct relationship between the number of residues phosphorylated in a protein and the pl shift. Furthermore, Halligan et al. (2004) indicated that phosphates add 1.5 negative charge to the protein at a pH near 6.5. On the other hand, the pI shift due to acetylation is generally small (< 0.2 pH; Zhu et al., 2005). Kumar et al. (2004) indicated that phosphorylation causes greater shift in pI than acetylation and methylation. Therefore, the combination of different PTMs could have contributed to the pl shifts of the isoforms 2, 3, and 4.

Spot 1 (the most alkaline isoform with the greatest pl) representing the native form of Mb was observed to have HNE alkylation at the greatest extent (Table 3). HNE could adduct to the imidazole group of histidine and the amine group of lysine, forming Michael adducts (Esterbauer et al., 1991). The addition of HNE has a minimal effect on the pl compared with other PTMs, which introduce negatively charged groups

(phosphates, acetyl group, and carboxylic acid) to the protein. This could possibly be the reason why spot 1 exhibited no change in the pl.

The Mb isoforms in spots 5 and 6 migrated further to the acidic side of the gel suggesting that they were post-translationally modified at a greater degree than the other isoforms. However, the number of sites of PTMs were lower in these 2 isoforms than in the other ones (Table 3). Phosphorylation was the major PTMs in the isoforms 5 and 6 (Table 3), and this could have contributed to greater shift in pl of these 2 isoforms compared to the other isoforms in which a variety of PTMs were identified.

# 2.3.3. PTMs patterns in beef myoglobin

The position and identity of amino acids in beef Mb that underwent various PTMs are summarized in Figure 2. The amino acids susceptible to phosphorylation were serine (S), threonine (T), and tyrosine (Y), whereas other PTMs are detected in lysine (K), arginine (R), and histidine (H) residues. Moreover, lysine residues at positions 56, 63, 77, 78, 79, 118, and 132 were susceptible to several PTMs, namely acetylation, methylation and carboxymethylation. A variety of factors such as the number of PTMs in a molecule of protein as well as their chemistry and location(s) influence protein functionality (Kumar et al., 2004).

## 2.3.3.1. Phosphorylation sites in myoglobin

Phosphorylation is the most common PTM and is a key regulator of biological/cellular processes (Graves and Krebs, 1999; Hunter, 2000). Phosphorylation has

been reported in Mb from beluga whale (Stewart et al., 2004), human (Hojlund et al., 2009), pork (Huang et al., 2011; Lametsch et al., 2011), and sheep (Li et al., 2017; Li et al., 2018a,b). Moreover, Li et al. (2018a, b) documented that the degree of phosphorylation in sheep Mb was inversely related to lamb color stability. Nonetheless, the impact of phosphorylation on the functionality of beef Mb is yet to be understood.

Phosphorylation was identified in the serine (positions 58, 108, 121, and 132), threonine (positions 34, 51, 67, and 70), and tyrosine (position 103) residues of beef Mb (Figure 2). In agreement, previous studies reported that serine, threonine and tyrosine are the three amino acids that most susceptible to phosphorylation (Hunter, 2012; Ardito et al., 2017; Lin, 2018). Similar to our results, Li et al. (2018b) documented phosphorylation at T34, T51, S58, T67, T70, Y103, S121 and S132 in sheep Mb. Furthermore, Hojlund et al. (2009) identified phosphorylation at T67 and T70 in human Mb.

In the three-dimensional model of beef Mb (Figure 3), T34, T51, T70 and S121 residues are located on the surface and thus are readily accessible to protein kinase, which is the enzyme responsible for catalyzing phosphorylation. In support, Stewart et al. (2004) suggested that S117 in beluga whale Mb was a site for phosphorylation and is located on the Mb surface making it easily accessible to protein kinase. A phosphate group added to Mb could form intra- and inter-molecular hydrogen bonds or salt bridges and thus alter the interaction of the heme protein with other small biomolecules (Hunter, 2012; Ardito et al., 2017).

Threonine at position 67 (T67) is located in the vicinity of distal histidine (position 64) in beef Mb (Figure 3), which is critical to the oxygen binding capability and redox stability (Suman and Joseph, 2013). The addition of a negative phosphate group on T67 influences the distal histidine's spatial interaction with hydrophobic heme pocket, increases the heme pocket's polarity, and decreases oxygen binding (Cameron et al., 1993). In partial agreement, Livingston et al. (1986) suggested that T67 in Mb from yellowfin tuna, turtle, and sperm whale could be involved with ligand binding. Likewise, Stewart et al. (2004) reported that the substitution of valine at position 67 with threonine in beluga whale Mb influenced the distal histidine's role in oxygen binding ability of heme. Additionally, Li et al. (2018b) suggested that the phosphorylation of sheep Mb at S132 might compromise the heme protein's oxygen binding ability and thus plays a negative role in color stability. Sheep and beef cattle Mb share 98.7% similarity in amino acid sequence (Suman and Joseph, 2013), therefore it is possible that the phosphorylation at s132 in beef Mb could be detrimental to its oxygen binding capability and redox stability.

# 2.3.3.2. Acetylation sites in myoglobin

Protein acetylation is involved in essential biological processes (Kwan et al., 2016; Ali et al., 2018; Zhao et al., 2010). Previous investigations documented acetylation of lysine in Mb from yellowfin tuna (Rice et al., 1979), cattle (Livingston et al., 1985), bullet tuna (Ueki et al., 2005), and pig (Jiang et al., 2019). In the present study, ten lysine residues (positions 50, 56, 63, 77, 78, 79, 87, 118, 133, and 147) were found to be acetylated in beef Mb. These ten positively charged lysine residues are located on the
surface in beef Mb. Charged residues play critical roles in protein stability through the formation of ionic networks (Strickler et al., 2006; Pace et al., 2009; Raghunathan et al., 2013). Therefore, the addition of acetyl groups may neutralize the positively charged lysine residues, disrupting the charge distribution and altering the ionic network of Mb. Attachment of acetyl groups to surface lysine residues in Mb could decrease the protein's hydrophilicity and induce unfolding, and this in turn expose the heme pocket to oxidizing agents, promoting heme iron release and jeopardizing oxygen binding ability. In partial agreement, Azami-Movahed et al. (2018) observed that horse apomyoglobin underwent acetylation-induced conformational changes with less ordered tertiary structure and absence of stable hydrophobic patches due to heme pocket disruption. Likewise, Nguyen et al. (2000) suggested that the N-terminus acetylation altered orientation of heme and proximal histidine imidazole plane in Mb from *Aplysia limacine* (sea hare). Moreover, Jiang et al. (2019) observed acetylation of K43 and K78 in pig Mb, and suggested that lysine acetylation may be related to meat quality.

# 2.3.3.3. Methylation sites in myoglobin

Methylation is a distinct PTM that contributes to minimal change in size and electrostatic status to lysine and arginine residues (Luo, 2018). This PTM is also involved in a number of biological processes (Ong et al., 2004; Uhlmann et al., 2012). Methylation has been identified in histone (Greer and Shi, 2012; Lanouette et al., 2014; Clarke, 2018; Luo, 2018), ribosomal protein (Pang et al., 2010), tumor suppressor p53 (Huang and

Berger, 2008), heat shock proteins (Abu-Farha et al., 2011), myosin (Li et al., 2015), and hemoglobin (Chen et al., 2017).

Methylation sites were detected in arginine (positions 31 and 139) and lysine (positions 42, 56, 62, 63, 77, 78, 79, 96, 98, 102, 118, and 133) residues in beef Mb. The aforementioned methylation sites are adjacent to hydrophobic residues such as leucine (L), isoleucine (I), alanine (A), and phenylalanine (F) in the amino acid sequence (Figure 2). This observation was consistent with previous report (Bremang et al., 2013), which reported that the amino acid residues near the methylated sites in proteins were predominantly hydrophobic in nature. Moreover, the methylation site K56 in Mb (Figure 2) conforms with the MK lysine methylation motif reported by Pang et al. (2010), indicating that K56 might be methylated by a specific methyl transferase. The addition of methyl groups could increase hydrophobicity and steric hindrance, and in turn alter the stability of proteins (Bremang et al., 2013). The methylation at K62 and K63 could impact distal histidine's (H64) interactions with heme pocket (Figure 4) and compromise Mb redox stability. Likewise, the addition of methyl groups at K96 and K98 might affect the proximal histidine (H93) in the vicinity (Figure 4), which connects heme to the globin chain, and consequently influencing the oxygen binding ability/oxygen affinity. Additionally, the 11 sites (K56, K62, K63, K77, K78, K79, K96, K98, K102, K118, and K133) of methylation were also susceptible to other PTMs (acetylation, carboxymethylation, and HNE alkylation), indicating the existence of PTM crosstalk (Aggarwal et al., 2020). PTM crosstalk is defined as the interactions between co-occurring multiple PTMs, which can positively or negatively influence each other's occurrence (van der Laarse et al., 2018).

The crosstalk among PTMs could alter protein functions (Zhang et al., 2015). Furthermore, methylation could decrease protein stability by acting in combination with other PTMs (Pang et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2017; Zhang et al., 2015; Moore and Gozani, 2014). Therefore, it is highly possible that the interplay between the PTMs at aforementioned 11 lysine residues (methylation sites) could decrease Mb redox stability.

#### 2.3.3.4. Carboxymethylation sites in myoglobin

Carboxymethylation is a non-enzymatic PTM and is a potential metabolic modulator in chemotaxis, neurosecretory regulation, and diabetes (Fang et al., 2010; Diliberto et al., 1976; Curtiss and Witztum, 1985; Hackett and Campochiaro, 1988). Carboxymethylation could be achieved in-vitro chemically (using bromoacetate) in the Mb from human (Harris and Hill, 1969), sperm whale (Ray and Gurd, 1967; Hugli and Gurd, 1970; Schlecht, 1969; Banaszk et al., 1963; Wu et al., 1972) and harbor seal (Nigen and Gurd, 1973). However, Mb carboxymethylation has not been investigated in postmortem skeletal muscle tissue.

Carboxymethylation was identified in 13 lysine residues (positions 56, 62, 63, 77, 78, 79, 87, 96, 98, 102, 118, 133, and 147) in beef Mb. Carboxymethylation introduces negatively charged carboxylic acid to the positively charged lysine residues located on the Mb surface, which could alter the ionic network and lead to conformational changes (Fang et al., 2010). Furthermore, carboxymethylation at K62 and K63, which are adjacent to the distal histidine (H64; Figure 4), might induce a spatial rearrangement of heme pocket, influencing the oxygen affinity of beef Mb and the color stability of steaks. Additionally,

the loss of positive charge of K96 and K98 in the vicinity of proximal histidine (H93) could disrupt the heme iron-proximal histidine bond, compromising the heme affinity and damaging Mb helical structure (Smerdon et al., 1993; Hargrove et al., 1996). In agreement, Wu et al. (1972) observed that carboxymethylated sperm whale Mb (chemically modified) underwent autoxidation faster than its unmodified counterpart, indicating that carboxymethylation could compromise Mb redox stability.

### 2.3.3.5. HNE alkylation sites in myoglobin

HNE is an  $\alpha$ ,β-unsaturated aldehyde formed as a result of oxidation of  $\omega$ -6 polyunsaturated fatty acids (Esterbauer et al., 1991), which are present abundantly in the membrane phospholipids of skeletal muscles (Wood et al., 2008). The electrophilic nature of carbon 3 in HNE enables it to covalently bind to nucleophilic sidechains of lysine and histidine residues (Esterbauer et al., 1991; Uchida and Stadtman, 1992). Alkylation of proteins by HNE has been reported to cause cytotoxicity (Codreanu et al., 2014; Yang et al., 2015). In in-vitro model systems, HNE alkylation through Michael addition has been identified at histidine residues of Mbs from beef (Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2006, 2007), pork (Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Elroy et al., 2015), sheep (Yin et al., 2011), horse (Faustman et al., 1999), sperm whale (Tatiyaborworntham et al., 2012), yellowfin tuna (Lee et al., 2003), ostrich (Nair et al., 2014), emu (Nair et al., 2014), turkey (Naveena et al., 2010), and chicken (Naveena et al., 2010). However, in-situ HNE alkylation of Mb in muscle foods has yet to be reported.

In the present study, histidine (position 64) and lysine (positions 45, 47, 56, 62, 63, 77, 78, and 79) residues were modified by HNE alkylation in beef Mb. Histidine and lysine residues form cyclic hemiacetal derivatives (Uchida and Stadtman, 1992, 1993; Uchida, 2003) via Michael addition with HNE. Alkylation at distal histidine (position 64), which is critical for heme stability, could destabilized heme iron's ability to bind with oxygen and therefore compromise Mb redox stability and beef color stability (Suman and Joseph, 2013). In agreement, previous investigations (Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2007; Viana et al., 2020) observed that HNE alkylation at H64 enhances oxidation of beef Mb. Additionally, the Michael adducts formed at lysine residues (positions 45, 47, 56, 62, 63, 77, 78, and 79), especially at K62 and K63, which are located adjacent to the distal histidine (Figure 4), could compromise hydrophobic interactions stabilizing the tertiary structure of Mb, leading to globin unfolding (Ueki and Ochiai, 2006).

# 2.3.4. Aging-induced PTMs influence beef color stability

The sites of PTMs in beef Mb during 21 days of postmortem aging are presented in Table 4. Total PTMs sites increased with aging from day 0 to day 14, whereas it decreased thereafter. The decrease in number of detected PTMs from day 14 to day 21 aging is possibly due to the observed decrease in the Mb concentration (Table 1) as a result of protein degradation.

Increased number of phosphorylation, methylation and carboxymethylation sites were observed in Mb from aged beef compared with Mb from non-aged counterparts (Table 4). The increased number of phosphate groups, methyl groups and carboxylic acid

adducted to Mb could disrupt the ionic network, which is critical to the heme protein's stability. Moreover, phosphorylation at T51 and S121, methylation at R31, K77, K78, K79, K96, K98, K102, K133, and R139, and carboxymethylation at K56, K96, K98, K118, and K147 were unique to Mb from aged beef, whereas carboxymethylation at K79 and K87 were unique to Mb from non-aged counterparts (Table 5). The PTMs at K96 and K98 observed in Mb from aged beef could influence the interactions between proximal histidine (H93) and heme iron (Figure 4), compromising the protein's heme affinity and redox state (Hargrove et al., 1996; Grunwald and Richards, 2006). Previous studies indicated that minor variations in amino acid sequence of Mb, especially those close to the heme pocket, could alter autoxidation rate (Kitahara et al., 1990; Tada et al., 1998), heme affinity (Grunwald and Richards, 2006), and structural stability (Ueki and Ochiai, 2004, 2006). Therefore, the decreased color stability in aged beef could be attributed to the increased number of PTMs (phosphorylation, methylation, carboxymethylation).

Mb acetylation sites decreased during postmortem aging (Table 4). In agreement, a decrease in acetylation was observed in proteins during postmortem aging of pork longissimus muscle (Jiang et al., 2019). In addition, the dynamic acetylation-deacetylation of lysine residues could influence the conversion of muscle to meat and meat quality (Jiang et al., 2019). Acetylation can regulate stability of Mb and its interactions with other proteins by converting positively charged NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> cation on lysine and arginine residues into a neutral moiety (Kumar et al., 2004; Zhu et al., 2005; Krueger and Srivastava, 2006; Xie et al., 2007). Moreover, acetylation at K87 and K118 were unique to Mb from non-aged beef, whereas acetylation at K56 and K147 were unique to Mb from aged beef (Table 5).

Therefore, aging might cause the deacetylation at K87 and K118, and acetylation at K56 and K147, and in turn regulate Mb redox stability and color stability of beef.

The number of HNE alkylation sites in Mb did not change during 14 days of aging (Table 4). Nevertheless, HNE alkylation at K45 and K47 were only detected in Mb from non-aged beef, whereas K78 and K79 were adducted by HNE only in Mb from aged counterparts (Table 5). Covalent binding of HNE to lysine residues compromise the tertiary structure of proteins and increase its susceptibility to oxidation (Isom et al., 2004; Szapacs et al., 2006); therefore, aging-induced HNE alkylation of lysine residues might play a critical role in Mb redox stability (Suman and Joseph et al., 2013). Additionally, distal histidine (H64) was alkylated in Mb from both non-aged and aged beef (Table 5). Our results were different from in-vitro studies of Suman et al. (2006) and Viana et al. (2020), in which beef Mb was incubated with HNE at meat conditions. While Suman et al. (2006) identified four HNE adducted histidine residues (position 36, 81, 88 and 152) of beef Mb, the present study found only one histidine (H64) modified by HNE. Viana et al. (2020) observed the number of HNE adduction sites increased with storage, with 6 histidines (positions 24, 36, 64, 93, 113, and 152) adducted after 21 days incubation at pH 5.6 and 4°C; however, in the current study only one HNE alkylation site (K77) was detected after 21 days of aging. The lower number of HNE alkylation sites observed in-situ in beef Mb in the present study than in-vitro (Suman et al., 2006; Viana et al., 2020) could be possibly due to: (1) HNE adducting to several proteins other than Mb in muscle food matrix; (2) the formation of other in-situ PTMs in Mb adversely influencing HNE alkylation.

Overall, greater number of PTMs were identified in Mb from aged beef than in Mb from non-aged counterparts (Table 5). These aging-induced PTMs, especially those occurring close to hydrophobic heme pocket, could disrupt Mb tertiary structure, heme affinity, and oxygen binding capacity, leading to decreased color stability in aged beef observed in the present study. Furthermore, PTMs at K45, K47, and K87 were unique to Mb from non-aged beef, whereas PTMs at R31, T51, K96, K98, S121, R139, and K147 were unique to Mb from aged counterparts (Table 5), indicating these Mb PTMs sites could be used as biomarkers for fresh beef color stability.

# 2.4. Conclusions

Mb in fresh beef LL muscle underwent PTMs (phosphorylation, methylation, carboxymethylation, acetylation, and HNE alkylation) during postmortem aging. Increased number of phosphorylation, methylation and carboxymethylation sites were detected in Mb from aged beef compared to Mb from non-aged counterparts, whereas acetylation sites decreased during aging. While the number of HNE alkylation sites remained the same during 14 days of aging, HNE adduction at K78 and K79 were unique to aged beef, indicating HNE alkylation of lysine residues might play a critical role in Mb redox stability. The aging-induced PTMs could compromise Mb redox stability by adding modifying groups to amino acids, especially those close to hydrophobic heme pocket, and thus accelerating Mb oxidation and beef discoloration. These in-situ Mb PTMs could be utilized as novel biomarkers for fresh beef color stability.

# Acknowledgements

This project was supported by the Agriculture and Food Research Initiative Grant 2016-67018-24614 from the USDA National Institute of Food and Agriculture.

Darameter	Aging days	Storage days				
i di di necel	Aging uays	0	3	6		
	0	38.22 ± 1.80 <sup>c</sup>	41.60 ± 0.97 <sup>b</sup>	42.11 ± 1.46 <sup>ab</sup>		
1 *	7	$42.28 \pm 1.48^{ab}$	42.77 ± 1.31 <sup>ab</sup>	43.87 ± 1.16ª		
L <sup>*</sup> value	14	42.88 ± 1.33 <sup>ab</sup>	43.02 ± 0.95 <sup>ab</sup>	42.68 ± 1.05 <sup>ab</sup>		
	21	42.99 ± 1.51 <sup>ab</sup>	$43.08 \pm 1.66^{ab}$	$42.20 \pm 0.90^{ab}$		
	0	24.79 ± 0.43 <sup>a</sup>	25.05 ± 0.77 <sup>a</sup>	$23.48 \pm 0.98^{ab}$		
«* voluo	7	25.77 ± 0.62 <sup>a</sup>	$24.60 \pm 0.42^{a}$	21.81 ± 0.93 <sup>b</sup>		
a* value	14	24.56 ± 0.57ª	$23.53 \pm 0.86^{ab}$	17.26 ± 2.19 <sup>c</sup>		
	21	$24.85 \pm 0.34^{a}$	23.19 ± 0.77 <sup>ab</sup>	16.35 ± 2.08 <sup>c</sup>		
	0	$19.55 \pm 0.63^{ab}$	20.33 ± 0.63 <sup>a</sup>	19.86 ± 0.54 <sup>ab</sup>		
<b>6</b> *	7	$20.31 \pm 0.46^{a}$	19.25 ± 0.30 <sup>ab</sup>	17.66 ± 0.39 <sup>b</sup>		
D <sup>+</sup> value	14	$18.99 \pm 0.53^{ab}$	$18.22 \pm 0.62^{b}$	15.91 ± 0.85°		
	21	$19.51 \pm 0.40^{ab}$	$18.47 \pm 0.40^{b}$	15.99 ± 0.81°		
	0	5.53 ± 0.02 <sup>c</sup>	5.54 ± 0.02 <sup>c</sup>	5.56 ± 0.02 <sup>bc</sup>		
Moot pH	7	$5.62 \pm 0.02^{b}$	5.63 ± 0.02 <sup>b</sup>	5.61 ± 0.01 <sup>bc</sup>		
weat ph	14	$5.56 \pm 0.02^{bc}$	5.62 ± 0.02 <sup>bc</sup>	5.77 ± 0.06 <sup>a</sup>		
	21	$5.60 \pm 0.02^{bc}$	5.63 ± 0.01 <sup>b</sup>	5.80 ± 0.06ª		
	0	$6.00 \pm 0.33^{a}$	5.34 ± 0.20 <sup>b</sup>	5.08 ± 0.21 <sup>c</sup>		
Mb	7	5.14 ± 0.21 <sup>bc</sup>	4.98 ± 0.23 <sup>cd</sup>	5.21 ± 0.24 <sup>bc</sup>		
concentration	14	$4.74 \pm 0.24^{d}$	$4.68 \pm 0.31^{d}$	4.58 ± 0.25 <sup>d</sup>		
	21	$4.63 \pm 0.25^{d}$	4.79 ± 0.34 <sup>cd</sup>	$4.51 \pm 0.28^{d}$		

Table 2.1: Surface lightness ( $L^*$  value), redness ( $a^*$  value), yellowness ( $b^*$  value), meat pH, and myoglobin (Mb) concentration of aged<sup>1</sup> beef longissimus lumborum steaks (n = 9) during refrigerated storage (2°C) for 6 days under aerobic packaging<sup>2</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> Aged in vacuum packaging at 2°C.

<sup>2</sup> Results expressed as mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM).

<sup>a-d</sup> Means without common superscript within an attribute are different (P < 0.05).

Daramotor	Aging days	Storage days				
Farameter	Aging days	0	3	6		
	0	$6.06 \pm 0.34^{ax}$	$5.12 \pm 0.33^{ay}$	$4.52 \pm 0.34^{az}$		
D620/E80	7	$5.50 \pm 0.26^{ax}$	$4.80 \pm 0.22^{ay}$	3.97 ± 0.27 <sup>az</sup>		
K03U/ 38U	14	$5.09 \pm 0.28^{bx}$	$4.46 \pm 0.30^{by}$	$3.14 \pm 0.51^{bz}$		
	21	$5.16 \pm 0.23^{bx}$	$4.39 \pm 0.30^{by}$	$2.94 \pm 0.46^{bz}$		
	0	48.88 ± 3.99 <sup>×</sup>	27.75 ± 2.22 <sup>y</sup>	22.78 ± 3.47 <sup>v</sup>		
	7	45.05 ± 2.02 <sup>×</sup>	30.39 ± 3.45 <sup>y</sup>	19.16 ± 4.51 <sup>y</sup>		
IVINA	14	48.35 ± 3.94 <sup>×</sup>	29.18 ± 5.04 <sup>y</sup>	31.35 ± 8.08 <sup>y</sup>		
	21	41.76 ± 2.39 <sup>×</sup>	21.41 ± 5.05 <sup>y</sup>	34.16 ± 10.74 <sup>xy</sup>		
	0	$0.016 \pm 0.002^{bz}$	$0.028 \pm 0.004^{by}$	$0.035 \pm 0.004^{bx}$		
Lipid oxidation <sup>3</sup>	7	$0.020 \pm 0.002^{az}$	$0.047 \pm 0.009^{ay}$	$0.067 \pm 0.018^{ax}$		
	14	$0.029 \pm 0.004^{az}$	$0.046 \pm 0.012^{ay}$	$0.062 \pm 0.013^{ax}$		
	21	$0.027 \pm 0.008^{az}$	$0.048 \pm 0.009^{ay}$	$0.067 \pm 0.015^{ax}$		

Table 2.2: Surface color stability (R630/580), metmyoglobin reducing activity (MRA) and lipid oxidation of aged<sup>1</sup> beef longissimus lumborum steaks (n = 9) during refrigerated storage (2°C) for 6 days under aerobic packaging<sup>2</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> Aged in vacuum packaging at 2°C.

<sup>2</sup> Results expressed as mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM).

<sup>3</sup> Result expressed as absorbance at 532 nm.

<sup>a-b</sup> Means within a column without common superscript within an attribute are different (P < 0.05).

<sup>x-z</sup> Means within a row without common superscript are different (P < 0.05).

Post-translational	Myoglobin spots <sup>a</sup>					
modifications	Spot 1	Spot 2	Spot 3	Spot 4	Spot 5	Spot 6
Phosphorylation	51 Threonine	67 Threonine	34 Threonine	34 Threonine	34 Threonine	70 Threonine
	58 Serine	103 Tyrosine	67 Threonine	51 Threonine	67 Threonine	103 Tyrosine
	67 Threonine		70 Threonine	58 Serine	70 Threonine	108 Serine
			103 Tyrosine		103 Tyrosine	121 Serine
			108 Serine		132 Serine	
			121 Serine			
			132 Serine			
Acetylation	50 Lysine	56 Lysine	50 Lysine	63 Lysine	63 Lysine	_
	63 Lysine	63 Lysine	56 Lysine	77 Lysine	77 Lysine	
	77 Lysine	77 Lysine	63 Lysine	78 Lysine	78 Lysine	
	78 Lysine	78 Lysine	77 Lysine	79 Lysine	147 Lysine	
	79 Lysine	79 Lysine	78 Lysine			
	118 Lysine	87 Lysine	79 Lysine			
		118 Lysine	118 Lysine			
		133 Lysine				
Methylation	31 Arginine	31 Arginine	31 Arginine	31 Arginine	77 Lysine	56 Lysine
·	42 Lysine	42 Lysine	42 Lysine	42 Lysine	78 Lysine	·
	56 Lysine	62 Lysine	77 Lysine	56 Lysine	139 Arginine	
	62 Lysine	63 Lysine	78 Lysine	62 Lysine		
	63 Lysine	98 Lysine	79 Lysine	63 Lysine		
	118 Lysine	102 Lysine	118 Lysine	96 Lysine		
	133 Lysine	118 Lysine	139 Arginine	98 Lysine		
	139 Arginine			118 Lysine		
				133 Lysine		

Table 2.3: Post-translational modifications and their locations in myoglobin isoforms isolated from beef longissimus lumborum muscle from all aging days.

<sup>a</sup> Spot number refers to the numbered spots in gel images (Figures 1 A and B).

Post-translational	Myoglobin spots <sup>a</sup>					
modifications	Spot 1	Spot 2	Spot 3	Spot 4	Spot 5	Spot 6
Carboxymethylation	62 Lysine	56 Lysine	56 Lysine	62 Lysine	-	62 Lysine
	63 Lysine	62 Lysine	62 Lysine	63 Lysine		77 Lysine
	77 Lysine	63 Lysine	63 Lysine	77 Lysine		78 Lysine
	78 Lysine	77 Lysine	77 Lysine	78 Lysine		
	102 Lysine	78 Lysine	78 Lysine	118 Lysine		
	118 Lysine	79 Lysine	79 Lysine	133 Lysine		
	133 Lysine	87 Lysine	102 Lysine			
	147 Lysine	96 Lysine	118 Lysine			
		98 Lysine	133 Lysine			
		102 Lysine	147 Lysine			
		133 Lysine				
		147 Lysine				
HNE alkylation	45 Lysine	77 Lysine	77 Lysine	56 Lysine	_	77 Lysine
	47 Lysine	78 Lysine	78 Lysine	62 Lysine		
	56 Lysine	79 Lysine	79 Lysine	63 Lysine		
	62 Lysine			64 Histidine		
	63 Lysine					
	64 Histidine					
	77 Lysine					
	78 Lysine					
	79 Lysine					

Table 2.3 (continued): Post-translational modifications and their locations in myoglobin isoforms isolated from beef longissimus lumborum muscle from all aging days.

<sup>a</sup> Spot number refers to the numbered spots in gel images (Figures 1 A and B).

Post-translational	Aging days				
modifications	0 d	7 d	14 d	21 d	
Phosphorylation	34 Threonine	34 Threonine	34 Threonine	34 Threonine	
	58 Serine	51 Threonine	58 Serine	67 Threonine	
	67 Threonine	58 Serine	67 Threonine	70 Threonine	
	70 Threonine	67 Threonine	70 Threonine	103 Tyrosine	
	103 Tyrosine	70 Threonine	103 Tyrosine	108 Serine	
	108 Serine	103 Tyrosine	108 Serine	132 Serine	
	132 Serine	108 Serine	121 Serine		
		121 Serine	132 Serine		
		132 Serine			
Acetylation	50 Lysine	56 Lysine	50 Lysine	63 Lysine	
	63 Lysine	63 Lysine	56 Lysine	77 Lysine	
	77 Lysine	77 Lysine	63 Lysine	78 Lysine	
	78 Lysine	78 Lysine	77 Lysine	147 Lysine	
	79 Lysine	79 Lysine	78 Lysine		
	87 Lysine	133 Lysine	79 Lysine		
	118 Lysine				
	133 Lysine				
Methylation	42 Lysine	31 Arginine	31 Arginine	31 Arginine	
	56 Lysine	42 Lysine	42 Lysine	42 Lysine	
	62 Lysine	56 Lysine	56 Lysine	63 Lysine	
	63 Lysine	62 Lysine	62 Lysine	77 Lysine	
	118 Lysine	63 Lysine	63 Lysine	78 Lysine	
		77 Lysine	77 Lysine	98 Lysine	
		78 Lysine	78 Lysine	102 Lysine	
		79 Lysine	98 Lysine	118 Lysine	
		96 Lysine	102 Lysine	133 Lysine	
		98 Lysine	118 Lysine		
		118 Lysine	133 Lysine		
		139 Arginine			

Table 2.4: Post-translational modifications and their locations in myoglobin isolated from beef longissimus lumborum muscle during postmortem aging.

Post-translational	Aging days				
modifications	0 d	7 d	14 d	21 d	
Carboxymethylation	62 Lysine	56 Lysine	56 Lysine	62 Lysine	
	63 Lysine	62 Lysine	62 Lysine	63 Lysine	
	77 Lysine	63 Lysine	63 Lysine	77 Lysine	
	78 Lysine	77 Lysine	77 Lysine	78 Lysine	
	79 Lysine	78 Lysine	78 Lysine	133 Lysine	
	87 Lysine	96 Lysine	102 Lysine		
	102 Lysine	98 Lysine	118 Lysine		
	133 Lysine	102 Lysine	147 Lysine		
		118 Lysine			
		133 Lysine			
		147 Lysine			
HNE alkylation	45 Lysine	56 Lysine	56 Lysine	77 Lysine	
	47 Lysine	62 Lysine	62 Lysine		
	56 Lysine	63 Lysine	63 Lysine		
	62 Lysine	64 Histidine	64 Histidine		
	63 Lysine	77 Lysine	77 Lysine		
	64 Histidine	78 Lysine	78 Lysine		
	77 Lysine	79 Lysine	79 Lysine		
Total number of post-	35	45	40	25	
translational					
modification sites					

Table 2.4 (continued): Post-translational modifications and their locations in myoglobin isolated from beef longissimus lumborum muscle during postmortem aging.

Non-aged beef				Aged bee	f
Position	Residue	Modification <sup>a</sup>	Position	Residue	Modification <sup>a</sup>
34	Threonine	Р	31	Arginine	M*
42	Lysine	Μ	34	Threonine	Р
45	Lysine	Η <sup>Ψ</sup>	42	Lysine	Μ
47	Lysine	Η <sup>Ψ</sup>	50	Lysine	А
50	Lysine	А	51	Threonine	P*
56	Lysine	ΜH	56	Lysine	<b>A*</b> M <b>C*</b> H
58	Serine	Р	58	Serine	Р
62	Lysine	MCH	62	Lysine	MCH
63	Lysine	MACH	63	Lysine	MACH
64	Histidine	Н	64	Histidine	Н
67	Threonine	Р	67	Threonine	Р
70	Threonine	Р	70	Threonine	Р
77	Lysine	ACH	77	Lysine	A <b>M*</b> C H
78	Lysine	AC	78	Lysine	A M* C H*
79	Lysine	Α <b>C</b> Ψ	79	Lysine	A M* H*
87	Lysine	$A^{\Psi}C^{\Psi}$	96	Lysine	M* C*
102	Lysine	С	98	Lysine	M* C*
103	Tyrosine	Р	102	Lysine	<b>M*</b> C
108	Serine	Р	103	Tyrosine	Р
118	Lysine	AΨM	108	Serine	Р
132	Serine	Р	118	Lysine	M C*
133	Lysine	AC	121	Serine	P*
			132	Serine	Р
			133	Lysine	A <b>M*</b> C
			139	Arginine	M*
			147	Lysine	A* C*
Total	22	35	Total	26	49

Table 2.5: Differential post-translational modifications identified in myoglobin isolated from non-aged<sup>1</sup> and aged<sup>2</sup> beef longissimus lumborum muscle.

<sup>a</sup> P = Phosphorylation; A = Acetylation; M = Methylation; C = Carboxymethylation; H = HNE alkylation

<sup>1</sup> Non-aged = aged for 0 d

<sup>2</sup> Aged = aged in vacuum packaging at 2°C for 7, 14, or 21 d

Differential PTMs and their locations are listed in boldface

 $^{\Psi}$  PTMs unique to Mb isolated from non-aged beef longissimus lumborum muscle

\* PTMs unique to Mb isolated from beef longissimus lumborum muscle aged in vacuum packaging at 2°C for 7, 14, or 21 d

Figure 2.1: Representative two-dimensional gel electrophoresis map of sarcoplasmic proteome extracted from beef longissimus lumborum separated using an immobilized pH gradient (IPG) 5 to 8 strip in the first dimension and 13.5% SDS gel in the second dimension. The gel was stained with Pro-Q diamond for (A) phosphorylated protein and with Sypro Ruby for (B) total protein. Myoglobin spots with the same number are located at the same position (pl and MW) across the gels.



Figure 2.2: Post-translational modifications (phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, carboxymethylation, HNE alkylation) and their locations in the amino acid sequence of beef myoglobin. Post-translationally modified residues are underlined.

Sequence No.	10	20	30	40	50	
Phosphorylation	GLSDGEWQLV	LNAWGKVEAD	VAGHGQEVLI	RLF <u>T</u> GHPETL	EKFDKFKHLK	
Acetylation	GLSDGEWQLV	LNAWGKVEAD	VAGHGQEVLI	RLFTGHPETL	ekfdkfkhl <u>k</u>	
Methylation	GLSDGEWQLV	LNAWGKVEAD	VAGHGQEVLI	<u>R</u> LFTGHPETL	EKFDKFKHLK	
Carboxymethylation	GLSDGEWQLV	LNAWGKVEAD	VAGHGQEVLI	RLFTGHPETL	EKFDKFKHLK	
HNE Alkylation	GLSDGEWQLV	LNAWGKVEAD	VAGHGQEVLI	RLFTGHPETL	ekfd <u>kfk</u> hlk	
Sequence No.	60	70	80	90	100	
Phosphorylation	TEAEMKASED	LKKHGNTVLT	ALGGILKKKG	HHEAEVKHLA	ESHANKHKIP	
Acetylation	TEAEMKASED	lk <u>k</u> hgntvlt	ALGGIL <u>KKK</u> G	HHEAEV <u>K</u> HLA	ESHANKHKIP	
Methylation	TEAEMKASED	LKKHGNTVLT	ALGGIL <u>KKK</u> G	HHEAEVKHLA	ESHANKHKIP	
Carboxymethylation	TEAEMKASED	L <u>KK</u> HGNTVLT	ALGGIL <u>KKK</u> G	HHEAEV <u>K</u> HLA	ESHANKHKIP	
HNE Alkylation	TEAEMKASED	L <u>KKH</u> GNTVLT	ALGGIL <u>KKK</u> G	HHEAEVKHLA	ESHANKHKIP	
Sequence No.	110	120	130	140	150	153
Phosphorylation	VKYLEFISDA	IIHVLHAKHP	<u>S</u> DFGADAQAA	MSKALELFRN	DMAAQYKVLG	FHG
Acetylation	VKYLEFISDA	IIHVLHAKHP	SDFGADAQAA	MSKALELFRN	DMAAQYKVLG	FHG
Methylation	VKYLEFISDA	IIHVLHAKHP	SDFGADAQAA	MSKALELFRN	DMAAQYKVLG	FHG
Carboxymethylation	V <u>K</u> YLEFISDA	IIHVLHAKHP	SDFGADAQAA	MSKALELFRN	DMAAQY <u>K</u> VLG	FHG
HNE Alkylation	VKYLEFISDA	IIHVLHAKHP	SDFGADAQAA	MSKALELFRN	DMAAQYKVLG	FHG

Figure 2.3: Threonine (T34, T51, T67, and T70), serine (S58, S108, S121, and S132) and tyrosine (Y103) residues in beef myoglobin are indicated in blue, whereas distal histidine (H64) is in green. The residues in blue were phosphorylated. The 3-dimensional homology model of beef myoglobin was downloaded from SWISS-MODEL.



Figure 2.4: Distal (H64) and proximal (H93) histidines in beef myoglobin are indicated in green, whereas lysine residues (K62, K63, K96 and K98) are in red. The 3-dimensional homology model of beef myoglobin was downloaded from SWISS-MODEL.



# CHAPTER 3

Supranutritional supplementation of vitamin E influences myoglobin post-

translational modifications in postmortem beef longissimus lumborum muscle

#### Abstract:

Post-translational modifications (PTMs) in myoglobin (Mb) can influence fresh meat color stability. Dietary supplementation of vitamin E improves beef color stability by delaying lipid oxidation-induced Mb oxidation and influences proteome profile of postmortem beef skeletal muscles. Nonetheless, the influence of vitamin E on Mb PTMs in post-mortem beef skeletal muscles has yet to be investigated. Therefore, the objective of current study was to examine the effect of dietary vitamin E on Mb PTMs in postmortem beef longissimus lumborum (LL) muscle. Beef LL muscle samples (24 hours post-mortem) were obtained from the carcasses of nine (n = 9) vitamin E-fed (VITE) (1000 IU vitamin E for 89 days) and nine (n = 9) control (CONT) (diet without supplemental vitamin E) heifers. Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) was used to separate Mb from other sarcoplasmic proteins of beef LL muscle. Tandem mass spectrometry identified multiple PTMs (phosphorylation, acetylation, HNE alkylation, methylation, dimethylation, trimethylation, and carboxymethylation) in the protein bands (17 kDa) representing Mb. The amino acids susceptible to phosphorylation were threonine (T) and tyrosine (Y), whereas lysine (K) residues were prone to other PTMs. Same sites of phosphorylation (T34, T67, Y103), carboxymethylation (K77, K78) and HNE alkylation (K77, K78, K79) identified in Mbs from CONT and VITE samples, indicating these PTMs were not influenced by the vitamin E supplementation in cattle. Nonetheless, differential occurrence of acetylation, methylation, dimethylation and trimethylation were identified in Mb from CONT and VITE samples. Overall, a greater number of amino acids were modified in CONT than VITE, suggesting that the supplementation of vitamin E decreased the numbers of post-translationally modified residues in Mb. Additionally, PTMs at K87, K96, K98 and K102 were unique to CONT, whereas PTMs at K118 were unique to VITE. These findings suggested that dietary supplementation of vitamin E in beef cattle might protect amino acid residues in Mb, especially those located spatially close to proximal histidine, from undergoing PTMs, and thereby improving Mb redox stability.

Keywords: vitamin E, myoglobin, post-translational modifications, beef color stability

#### 3.1. Introduction

Meat discoloration is due to the conversion of cherry-red oxymyoglobin (OxyMb) to brownish metmyoglobin (MetMb) and adversely affects consumer perception of quality (Suman et al., 2014; Neethling et al., 2017). The secondary products of lipid oxidation can accelerate OxyMb oxidation through alkylation of myoglobin (Mb) leading to meat discoloration (Faustman et al., 1999). Pre-harvest applications of dietary antioxidants in animal production can minimize lipid oxidation-induced OxyMb oxidation (Faustman et al., 2010).

Vitamin E ( $\alpha$ -tocopherol) is a lipid-soluble antioxidant that protects highly oxidizable polyunsaturated fatty acids from oxidation by reactive oxygen species and free radicals (Buttriss and Diplock, 1988). Dietary supplementation of vitamin E demonstrated a dual protective effect for both lipid and Mb oxidation in beef (Faustman et al., 1989, Arnold et al., 1992; Sanders et al., 1997; Zerby et al., 1999; Lynch et al., 1999) and lamb (Wulf et al., 1995; Guidera et al. 1997; Strohecker et al., 1997; Gonzalez-Calvo et al., 2015). Vitamin E also retards lipid and OxyMb oxidation in microsomes (Yin et al., 2013) and liposome (Yin et al., 1993) models in-vitro. In addition, dietary delivery of vitamin E improved pigment and lipid stability more efficiently than addition of this ingredient to postmortem muscles (Mitsumoto et al., 1993). The effect of vitamin E on meat color stability is believed through a direct protective effect for lipid, and an indirect effect for minimizing OxyMb oxidation (Faustman et al., 2010; Ramanathan et al., 2020a, b).

Post-translational modification (PTM) refers to the covalent changes that proteins undergo after translation (Lodish, 1981; Han and Martinage, 1992; Mann and Jensen,

2003). PTMs determine protein structure and modulates the protein properties by addition or removal of modifying groups to amino acids (Mann and Jensen, 2003; Seo and Lee, 2004). PTM plays a fundamental role in regulating biological processes as it determines protein's functionality, localization, turnover, and interactions with other biomolecules (Seo and Lee, 2004; Muller, 2017). Diverse PTMs such as phosphorylation (Stewart et al., 2004; Huang et al., 2011; Hohenester et al., 2013; Li et al., 2020), acetylation (Livingston et al., 1985; Jiang et al., 2019; Li et al., 2020), carboxymethylation (Ray and Gurd, 1967; Hugli and Gurd, 1970), and oxidation (Lindsay et al., 2016; Bostelaar et al., 2016) have been reported to regulate the structure and functionality of mammalian Mb. Furthermore, HNE alkylation accelerated in-vitro OxyMb oxidation by covalently binding to histidine residues (Faustman et al., 1999; Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2006, 2007; Yin et al., 2011; Nair et al., 2014; Elroy et al., 2015).

Li et al. (2018a, b) documented that the phosphorylation level of sheep Mb in inversely related to the color stability of longissimus muscle. Moreover, the results from Chapter 2 indicated that PTMs (including phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, carboxymethylation, and alkylation) compromised beef Mb redox stability and color stability. These observations suggested that PTMs play a critical role in Mb functionality and fresh meat color stability.

The effect of vitamin E on fresh beef color have been extensively studied from the standpoint of lipid oxidation-induced Mb oxidation. Recent study indicated dietary supplementation of vitamin E influenced the mitochondrial (Zhai et al., 2018) and sarcoplasmic (Kim, 2018) proteome profile of postmortem beef longissimus lumborum

(LL) muscle. Nonetheless, investigations were not undertaken on the potential effect of vitamin E on Mb PTMs in beef skeletal muscle. Therefore, the objective of current study was to examine the influence of dietary vitamin E supplementation on the Mb PTMs in postmortem beef LL muscle.

#### 3.2. Materials and methods

# 3.2.1. Animal production and muscle sample collection

The muscle samples were obtained from a feeding study (Harsh et al., 2018) completed at the University of Illinois. All protocols were approved by the University of Illinois Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (Protocol #15008). Eighteen Angus × Simmental heifers were used in a randomized complete block design with treatment factors including daily dietary inclusion of no supplemental (CONT) or 1,000 IU vitamin E/animal per day (VITE). Heifers were managed as a group on a trace mineral maintenance diet prior to trial initiation and were administered an implant of 140 mg trenbolone acetate and 14 mg estradiol (Component TE-H; Elanco Animal Health, Greenfield, IN). After being weighed on day 1 and 0, heifers were stratified by bodyweight (*n* = 9 heifers per treatment). Diets were the same for the two dietary treatments with the exception of vitamin E inclusion as feed supplement. Diets were formulated to meet or exceed NRC (2000) recommendations and contained 20% corn silage, 35% modified wet distillers grains with solubles, 35% dry rolled corn, and 10% supplement (dry matter basis). Dietary vitamin E (dl-alpha-tocopheryl acetate) was provided to VITE heifers, and individual feed

intakes of all heifers were collected with a GrowSafe feeding system (GrowSafe Systems Ltd., Airdrie, AB, Canada).

Heifers were weighed at 28-day intervals and fed for ad libitum intake daily for a total of 89 days on feed. Heifers were housed in 4.88 m × 4.88 m pens in a confinement barn with slatted, concrete floors covered with interlocking rubber matting. On day 90, heifers were slaughtered humanely under USDA inspection at a commercial slaughter facility. At 24 h postmortem, a 2.54-cm section of LL was excised from between the 12th and 13th rib section of the carcasses, immediately vacuum-packaged, frozen at -80 °C, and shipped in dry ice to the University of Kentucky. The results of growth performance, carcass quality, color attributes, and lipid oxidation are discussed in Harsh et al. (2018).

# 3.2.2. Isolation of sarcoplasmic proteome

The sarcoplasmic proteomes from beef LL muscle were extracted according to the method of Joseph et al. (2012). Frozen samples were thawed overnight at 2 °C. Five-gram of muscle tissue devoid of any visible fat and connective tissue was homogenized in 25 mL ice-cold extraction buffer (40 mM Tris, 5 mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid, pH = 8) using a Waring blender (Model No. 51BL32; Waring Commercial, Torrington, CT). The homogenate was then centrifuged at 10,000 *g* for 15 min at 4 °C. The supernatant consisting of sarcoplasmic proteome extract was filtered through Whatman No.1 paper (GE Healthcare, Little Chalfont, UK), and used for subsequent analysis.

#### 3.2.3. Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

The sarcoplasmic proteomes from beef LL muscle were separated based on molecular weight using SDS-PAGE gels as described by Laemmli (1970). A stacking gel with 3% of acrylamide and a resolving gel with 13% acrylamide were used. The diluted protein samples (3 mg/mL) dissolved in the SDS-PAGE sample buffer (10% [w/v] SDS, glycerol, 0.1% [w/v] bromophenol blue, 0.5 M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8) were boiled with 10% β-mercaptoethanol in the water bath for 5 min. Aliquots of 20 µg of protein per well were loaded to SDS-PAGE gels in a mini PROTEAN Tetra cell system (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.). The molecular weight standard (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.) used consisted of myosin (200 kDa), β-galactosidase (116 kDa), phosphorylase b (97 kDa), bovine serum albumin (66 kDa), ovalbumin (45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (31 kDa), soybean trypsin inhibitor (21 kDa), lysozyme (14 kDa), and aprotinin (6.5 kDa). The gels were stained with Colloidal Coomassie Blue for 48 h, and destained until sufficient background was cleared.

### 3.2.4. Liquid chromatography-electrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrometry

The protein gel bands (17 kDa) representing Mb in the SDS-PAGE gels were excised and subjected to dithiothreitol reduction, iodoacetamide alkylation, and in-gel trypsin digestion using a standard protocol. The resulting tryptic peptides were extracted, concentrated and subjected to shot-gun proteomics analysis as previously described in Kamelgarn et al. (2018). Nano-liquid chromatography (LC)–tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS) analysis was performed using an LTQ-Orbitrap mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) coupled with an Eksigent Nanoflex cHiPLC<sup>™</sup> system (Eksigent, Dublin, CA) through a nano-electrospray ionization source. The peptide samples were separated with a reversed-phase cHiPLC column (75  $\mu$ m × 150 mm) at a flow rate of 300 nL/min. Mobile phase A was water with 0.1% (v/v) formic acid while B was acetonitrile with 0.1% (v/v) formic acid. A 50-min gradient condition was applied: initial 3% mobile phase B was increased linearly to 40% in 24 min and further to 85% and 95% for 5 min each before it was decreased to 3% and re-equilibrated. The mass analysis method consisted of one segment with 10 scan events. The first scan event was an Orbitrap MS scan (300–1800 m/z) with 60,000 resolution for parent ions followed by data dependent MS/MS for fragmentation of the 10 most intense multiple charged ions with collision induced dissociation (CID) method.

# 3.2.5. Identification of PTMs in myoglobin

The LC-MS/MS data were submitted to a local mascot server for MS/MS protein identification via Proteome Discoverer (version 1.3, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) against a custom database containing only beef Mb protein [MYG\_BOVIN] downloaded from UniProt (<u>https://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/P02192</u>). Typical parameters used in the MASCOT MS/MS ion search were as follows: trypsin digestion with a maximum of two miscleavages; 10 ppm precursor ion and 0.8-Da fragment ion mass tolerances; methionine oxidation; lysine acetylation; lysine mono-, di-, and trimethylation; arginine mono- and di-methylation; serine, threonine and tyrosine phosphorylation; 4-hydroxynonenal (HNE) modification on histidine, and lysine.

#### 3.3. Results and discussion

#### 3.3.1. Influence of vitamin E supplementation on beef myoglobin PTMs

Tandem mass spectrometry identified multiple PTMs (such as phosphorylation, methylation, dimethylation, trimethylation, carboxymethylation, acetylation, and HNE alkylation) in protein bands (17 kDa) representing Mb. PTMs in Mb from CONT and VITE beef are presented in Table 1. The amino acids susceptible to phosphorylation were threonine (T) and tyrosine (Y), whereas lysine (K) residues were prone to other PTMs. While Mb from CONT and VITE exhibited same number of PTMs, a greater number of amino acids were modified in CONT than VITE (16 vs 13). Mb from CONT and VITE demonstrated similar pattern in phosphorylation (T34, T67, Y103), carboxymethylation (K77, K78), and HNE alkylation (K77, K78, K79) sites, indicating these PTMs were not influenced by the vitamin E supplementation in beef animals. Nonetheless, differential occurrence of acetylation, methylation, dimethylation and trimethylation were identified in Mb from CONT and VITE samples (Table 1; Figure 1), and are discussed below.

Seven lysine residues were acetylated in Mb from both CONT and VITE animals. While six of acetylation sites (K50, K63, K77, K78, K79, and K147) were observed in both in CONT and VITE, acetylation at K87 and K118 were unique to CONT and VITE, respectively (Table 1). The addition of acetyl group neutralizes the positive charge of lysine, and thereby disrupting the ionic network and Mb tertiary structure. Moreover, the acetylation-induced conformational changes in Mb could result in an increased tendency for unfolding, compromising the heme stability and oxygen affinity (Azami-Movahed et al., 2018; Nguyen et al., 2000). Compared with K118, K87 is in closer proximity to the proximal histidine (H93), which is bound to heme moiety (Figure 1). Thus, the acetylation of distantly located K118 could have much lesser impact on the hydrophobic heme pocket than the acetylation in K87. In partial agreement, Suman et al. (2006) documented that the HNE alkylation at H88, which is adjacent to K87, appeared to compromise Mb redox state due to potential interference with proximal histidine. In general, the lysine acetylation in VITE occurred at residues far from proximal histidine may result in minimum damage of Mb redox stability, which could also explain the better color stability in vitamin E-supplemented beef (Faustman et al., 1989).

The  $\varepsilon$ -amine moiety of lysine can be methylated up to three times from unmodified lysine to mono-, di-, and tri-methylated forms, altering the biophysical properties (i.e., pKa value and size) of this residue (Luo, 2018). Differential methylation, di-methylation and tri-methylation sites were detected in Mb from CONT and VITE samples (Table 1). While K31 and K42 were methylated in both CONT and VITE Mbs, methylation at K98 and K118 were unique to CONT and VITE, respectively. The addition of methyl groups increases the overall size and hydrophobicity of the lysine sidechains (Bremang et al., 2013; Luo, 2018), which in turn could induce conformational changes and compromise Mb redox stability. The K98 lies in the closer vicinity of proximal histidine (H93) compared with the K118 (Figure 1). Consequently, the methylation at K98 in CONT might result in a greater damage on the heme iron-proximal histidine bond and heme affinity than at K118 in VITE. The removal of heme could lead to the decrease of helical content, which is detrimental to the Mb tertiary structure (Ochiai, 2011), and thereby resulting in meat discoloration (Suman and Joseph, 2013). Additionally, lysine di-

methylation at K118 and K133 were only detected in VITE beef. While K96, K102 and K133 were tri-methylated in CONT, only K118 were tri-methylated in VITE. As lysine methylation progressed, the adduction of increased number of methyl groups could lead to a decrease in lysine's hydrophilicity and the residue's capability to form hydrogen bonds (Luo, 2018); this in turn could compromise protein hydrophilicity and stability (Hamamoto et al., 2015). Therefore, a tri-methylated lysine could contribute to a greater level of hydrophobicity to proteins than a di-methylated lysine. Accordingly, the three trimethylated lysine residues (K96, K102, and K133) observed in CONT could be more deleterious to Mb tertiary structure than the two di-methylated (K118 and K133) and one tri-methylated (K118) lysine residues in VITE samples; thus, Mb from VITE samples might have better redox stability than its counterpart from CONT samples. Furthermore, K96 and K102 are closer to proximal histidine (H93) spatially compared to K118 and K133 within Mb tertiary structure (Figure 1), so that the observed tri-methylation at K96 and K102 in CONT could have a greater impact on the hydrophobic heme pocket and Mb redox stability compared to the di-methylation at K118 and K133 in VITE. Overall, the location and number of mono-, di-, and tri-methylated lysine residues observed in CONT might be more detrimental to Mb redox stability than those in VITE, which could lead to the lower color stability of beef from non-vitamin E fed animals than the beef from vitamin Esupplemented cattle (Faustman et al., 1989).

Previous investigations documented that dietary supplementation of cattle with vitamin E (i.e.,  $\alpha$ -tocopherol) could improve OxyMb stability (Chan et al., 1996; Faustman et al., 1989) and beef color stability (Faustman et al., 1989; Arnold et al., 1993; Lanari et

al., 1993; Sherbeck et al., 1995). The observed color-stabilizing effect of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol was believed to be achieved by direct inhibition of lipid oxidation, and thereby indirectly delaying OxyMb oxidation (Faustman et al., 2010; Ramanathan et al., 2020a). Secondary products of lipid oxidation have been shown to accelerate OxyMb oxidation through alkylation of Mb (Witz, 1989; Faustman et al., 1999). 4-Hydroxy-2-nonenal (HNE), a welldocumented secondary product of linoleic acid oxidation, was observed to covalently adduct with histidine residues in beef Mb via Michael addition, exposing heme and subsequently accelerating Mb oxidation (Faustman et al., 1999; Alderton et al., 2003; Suman et al., 2006; Suman et al., 2007). Therefore,  $\alpha$ -tocopherol, the lipid-soluble and a chain-breaking antioxidant, was expected to decrease HNE generation from lipid oxidation and in turn improve Mb stability. Nonetheless, current study observed HNE alkylation at three lysine residues (K77, K78, and K79) in Mbs from both CONT and VITE groups (Table 1), suggesting that this PTM was not influenced by the dietary supplementation of vitamin E.

Interestingly, our results indicated the supplementation of vitamin E seems to exert its protective effect on Mb by influencing several other PTMs such as acetylation, methylation, di-methylation and tri-methylation. Additionally, the supplementation of vitamin E decreased the numbers of post-translationally modified residues in Mb. PTMs at K87, K96, K98 and K102 were unique to CONT, whereas PTMs at K118 were unique to VITE. These observations indicated that dietary supplementation of vitamin E in beef cattle might protect residues in Mb, especially those located spatially close to proximal histidine, from undergoing PTMs, and thereby improving Mb redox stability.

### 3.4. Conclusions

Dietary supplementation of vitamin E decreased the number of posttranslationally modified residues in Mb from beef LL. While phosphorylation, carboxymethylation, and alkylation of Mb were not influenced by vitamin E supplementation, differential acetylation, methylation, dimethylation and trimethylation sites were identified in Mb from CONT and VITE beef cattle. The unique PTMs in CONT Mb (K87, K96, K98 and K102) were spatially closer to proximal histidine compared to the unique PTM (K118) in Mb from VITE samples, and thus could be more detrimental to Mb redox stability due to the potential interference with proximal histidine. The strong antioxidant protection offered by vitamin E might have minimized the occurrence of PTMs at residues located spatially close to proximal histidine in Mb and could have contributed to the improved beef color stability.

# Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the National Institute of Food and Agriculture, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Hatch-Multistate Project 1014747.

Post-translational modifications <sup>a</sup>	CONT <sup>b</sup>	VITE <sup>b</sup>
Phosphorylation	34 Threonine	34 Threonine
	67 Threonine	67 Threonine
	103 Tyrosine	103 Tyrosine
Carboxymethylation	77 Lysine	77 Lysine
	78 Lysine	78 Lysine
HNE Alkylation	77 Lysine	77 Lysine
	78 Lysine	78 Lysine
	79 Lysine	79 Lysine
Acetylation	50 Lysine	50 Lysine
	63 Lysine	63 Lysine
	77 Lysine	77 Lysine
	78 Lysine	78 Lysine
	79 Lysine	79 Lysine
	87 Lysine <sup>ψ</sup>	118 Lysine*
	147 Lysine	147 Lysine
Methylation	31 Arginine	31 Arginine
	42 Lysine	42 Lysine
	98 Lysine $^{\Psi}$	118 Lysine*
Dimethylation	-	118 Lysine*
		133 Lysine*
Trimethylation	96 Lysine <sup>Ψ</sup>	118 Lysine*
	102 Lysine $^{\Psi}$	
	133 Lysine <sup><math>\Psi</math></sup>	
Total number of post- translationally modified residues	16	13

Table 3.1: Impact of supranutritional supplementation of vitamin E on myoglobin posttranslational modifications in postmortem beef longissimus lumborum muscle

<sup>a</sup> Position and residue are listed for the post-translational modifications

<sup>b</sup> CONT: non-vitamin E diet; VITE: 1000 IU vitamin E diet for 89 days Differential PTMs are listed in boldface

 $^{\psi}\,\text{PTMs}$  unique to myoglobin from controlled beef

\* PTMs unique to myoglobin from vitamin E supplemented beef

Figure 3.1: Differential post-translational modifications at lysine (K) residues in myoglobins from longissimus lumborum muscle of CONT (non-vitamin E diet) and VITE (1000 IU vitamin E diet for 89 days) fed heifers. Differential post-translational modifications are indicated in red, whereas distal (H64) and proximal (H93) histidines in beef myoglobin are in green. The 3-dimensional homology model of beef myoglobin was downloaded from SWISS-MODEL.


#### SUMMARY

Color stability is critical to fresh beef retailing and has significant economic impact. The redox state of myoglobin (Mb) determines fresh beef color and is influenced by the heme protein's interactions with cellular organelles and biomolecules in the postmortem skeletal muscle. Post-translational modifications (PTMs) can modulate proteins' functionality and interactions with other proteins by the addition or removal of modifying group(s) to amino acids in primary structure. Diverse PTMs, including oxidation, methylation, phosphorylation, acetylation and alkylation, have been reported to influence the functionality of mammalian Mbs. Nonetheless, the in-situ PTMs in beef Mb and their impact on fresh beef color stability have not been characterized. Therefore, the objectives of this thesis research were to characterize the PTMs in beef Mb and their influence on fresh beef color stability.

The first experiment examined the influence of Mb PTMs on the color stability of fresh beef longissimus lumborum (LL) muscle during postmortem aging. The results indicated that postmortem wet-aging decreased (P < 0.05) surface redness, color stability, and Mb concentration. Mb in fresh beef LL muscle underwent PTMs (phosphorylation, methylation, carboxymethylation, acetylation, and HNE alkylation) during postmortem aging. Aging resulted in an increase in the number of phosphorylation, methylation and carboxymethylation sites and a decrease in the number of acetylation sites in beef Mb. While the number of alkylation sites remained the same during 14 days of aging, HNE adduction at lysine (positions 78 and 79) residues were unique to aged beef, indicating HNE alkylation of lysine residues might play a critical role in Mb redox stability. Furthermore, PTMs at lysine (positions 45, 47, and 87) residues were unique to Mb from non-aged beef, whereas PTMs at arginine (positions 31, and 139), threonine (position 51), serine (position 121), and lysine (positions 96, 98, and 147) residues were unique to Mb from aged counterparts. These aging-induced PTMs could compromise Mb redox stability by adding modifying groups to amino acids, especially to those residues close to hydrophobic heme pocket, and thus accelerating Mb oxidation and beef discoloration.

The second experiment examined the influence of vitamin E supplementation to beef cattle on Mb PTMs in beef LL muscle. Beef LL samples (24 h postmortem) were obtained from the carcasses of vitamin E-fed (VITE; 1,000 IU vitamin E for 89 days) and control (CONT; diet without supplemental vitamin E) heifers. Dietary supplementation of vitamin E decreased the number of post-translationally modified residues in Mb from beef LL. Differential occurrence of acetylation, methylation, dimethylation and trimethylation sites were detected in lysine (K) residues due to vitamin E supplementation. The unique PTMs in CONT Mb (K87, K96, K98 and K102) were spatially closer to proximal histidine compared to the unique PTM (K118) in Mb from VITE samples, and thus could be more detrimental to Mb redox stability due to the potential interference with proximal histidine. These findings indicated that vitamin E might protect Mb from PTMs, especially those spatially close to proximal histidine, and therefore improve Mb redox stability and beef color stability.

In summary, in-situ PTMs compromised Mb redox stability and beef color stability by adding modifying groups to amino acids, especially to those residues close to

98

hydrophobic heme pocket. Dietary supplementation of vitamin E might offer the antioxidant protection by minimizing the occurrence of PTMs at residues located spatially close to proximal histidine in Mb and thus contribute to improved beef color stability.

#### REFERENCES

- Abu-Farha, M., S. Lanouette, F. Elisma, V. Tremblay, J. Butson, D. Figeys, and J. F. Couture. 2011. Proteomic analyses of the SMYD family interactomes identify HSP90 as a novel target for SMYD2. J. Mol. Cell Biol. 3:301–308.
- Aggarwal, S., S. K. Banerjee, N. C. Talukdar, and A. K. Yadav. 2020. Post-translational modification crosstalk and hotspots in sirtuin interactors implicated in cardiovascular diseases. Front. Genet. 11:356.
- Alderton, A. L., C. Faustman, D. C. Liebler, and D. W. Hill. 2003. Induction of redox instability of bovine myoglobin by adduction with 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal. Biochemistry-US. 42:4398–4405.
- Ali, I., R. J. Conrad, E. Verdin, and M. Ott. 2018. Lysine acetylation goes global: From epigenetics to metabolism and therapeutics. Chem. Rev. 118:1216–1252.
- American Meat Science Association. 2012. Meat color measurement guidelines. 2nd edition. American Meat Science Association, Champaign, IL.
- Anderson, M. J., S. M. Lonergan, and E. Huff-Lonergan. 2014. Differences in phosphorylation of phosphoglucomutase 1 in beef steaks from the longissimus dorsi with high or low star probe values. Meat Sci. 96:379–384.
- Annunziato, A.T. and J. C. Hansen. 2001. Role of histone acetylation in the assembly and modulation of chromatin structures. Gene Expr. 9:37–61.
- Ardito, F., M. Giuliani, D. Perrone, G. Troiano, and L. Lo Muzio. 2017. The crucial role of protein phosphorylation in cell signaling and its use as targeted therapy. Int. J. Mol. Med. 40:271–280.
- Arihara K, Cassens RG, Greaser ML, Luchansky JB, Mozdziak PE. 1995. Localization of metmyoglobin reducing enzyme (NADH-cytochrome b5 reductase) system components in bovine skeletal muscle. Meat Sci. 39:205–13
- Arnold, R. N., K. K. Scheller, S. C. Arp, S. N. Williams, D. R. Buege, and D. M. Schaefer. 1992. Effect of long- or short-term feeding of α-tocopheryl acetate to Holstein and crossbred beef steers on performance, carcass characteristics, and beef color stability. J. Anim. Sci. 70:3055–3065.
- Arnold, R. N., S. C. Arp, K. K. Scheller, S. N. Williams, and D. M. Schaefer. 1993. Effects of supplementing cattle with vitamin E upon α-tocopherol equilibration in tissues and incorporation into longissimus fractions and upon lipid and myoglobin oxidation in displayed beef. J. Anim. Sci. 71, 105–118.
- Ascenzi, P., L. Salvati, M. Bolognesi, M. Colasanti, F. Polticelli, and G. Venturini. 2001. Inhibition of cysteine protease activity by NO-donors. Current Protein and Peptide Science, 2:137–153.
- Azami-Movahed, M., A. A. Meratan, A. Ghasemi, A. Ebrahim-Habibi, and M. Nemat-Gorgani. 2018. Acetylation of lysine residues in apomyoglobin: Structural changes, amyloid fibrillation, and role of surface charge. Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 107:626–634.
- Banaszak, L. J., P. A. Andrews, J. W. Burgner, E. H. Eylar, and F. R. Gurd. 1963.
   Carboxymethylation of sperm whale metmyoglobin. J. Biol. Chem. 238:3307– 3314.

- Bekhit, A. E. D., G. H. Geesink, J. D. Morton, and R. Bickerstaffe. 2001. Metmyoglobin reducing activity and colour stability of ovine longissimus muscle. Meat Sci. 57:427–435.
- Bendall, J. R., and A. A. Taylor. 1972. Consumption of oxygen by the muscles of beef animals and related species, and its effect on the color of meat. II. Consumption of oxygen by post-rigor muscle. J. Sci. Food Agric. 23:707–19
- Berndt, N., R. M. Karim, and E. Schonbrunn. 2017. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol. 39:126–132.
- Bostelaar, T., V. Vitvitsky, J. Kumutima, B. E. Lewis, P. K. Yadav, T. C. Brunold, M. Filipovic, N. Lehnert, T. L. Stemmler, and R. Banerjee. 2016. Hydrogen sulfide oxidation by myoglobin. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 138:8476–8488.
- Bradford, M. M. 1976. A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Anal. Biochem. 72:248–254.
- Bremang, M., A. Cuomo, A. M. Agresta, M. Stugiewicz, M. Spadotto, and M. Bonaldi.
   2013. Mass spectrometry-based identification and characterisation of lysine and arginine methylation in the human proteome. Mol. BioSyst. 9:2231–2247.
- Brown, W. D., and L. B. Mebine. 1969. Autoxidation of oxymyoglobin. J. Biol. Chem. 244:6696–6701.
- Buttriss, J. L., and A. T. Diplock. 1988. The relationship between α-tocopherol and phospholipid fatty acids in rat liver subcellular membrane fractions. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 962:81–90.
- Cameron, A. D., S. J. Smerdon, A. J. Wilkinson, J. Habash, J. R. Helliwell, T. Li, and J. S. Olson. 1993. Distal pocket polarity in ligand binding to myoglobin: Deoxy and carbonmonoxy forms of a threonine68 (E11) mutant investigated by X-ray crystallography and infrared spectroscopy. Biochemistry-US. 32:13061–13070.
- Canto, A. C. V. C. S., B. R. C. Costa-Lima, S. P. Suman, M. L. G. Monteiro, F. M. Viana, A. P. A. A. Salim, M. N. Nair, T. J. P. Silva, and C. A. Conte-Junior. 2016. Color attributes and oxidative stability of longissimus lumborum and psoas major muscles from Nellore bulls. Meat Sci. 121:19–26.
- Canto, A. C. V. C. S., S. P. Suman, M. N. Nair, S. Li, G. Rentfrow, C. M. Beach, T. J. P. Silva, T. L. Wheeler, S. D. Shackelford, A. Grayson, R. O. McKeith, and D. A. King. 2015.
   Differential abundance of sarcoplasmic proteome explains animal effect on beef Longissimus lumborum color stability. Meat Sci. 102:90–98.
- Carini, M., G. Aldini, and R. M. Facino. 2004. Mass spectrometry for detection of 4hydroxy-trans-2-nonenal (HNE) adducts with peptides and proteins. Mass Spectrom. Rev. 23:281–305.
- Carlson, K. B., K. J. Prusa, C. A. Fedler, E. M. Steadham, E. Huff-Lonergan, and S. M. Lonergan. 2017. Proteomic features linked to tenderness of aged pork loins. J. Anim. Sci. 95:2533–2546.
- Chan, W. K. M., K. Hakkarainen, C. Faustman, D. M. Schaefer, K. K. Scheller, and Q. Liu. 1996. Dietary vitamin E effect on color stability and sensory assessment of spoilage in three beef muscles. Meat Sci. 42:387–399.
- Charette, S. J., J. N. Lavoie, H. Lambert, and J. Landry. 2000. Inhibition of Daxxmediated apoptosis by heat shock protein 27. Mol. Cell. Biol. 20:7602–7612.

- Chen, L., Z. Li, X. Li, J.Chen, N. Everaert, and D. Zhang. 2018. The effect of sarcoplasmic protein phosphorylation on glycolysis in postmortem ovine muscle. Int. J. Food Sc. Technol. 53:2714–2722.
- Chen, L., X. Li, N. Ni, Y. Liu, L. Chen, Z. Wang, Q. W. Shen, and D. Zhang. 2016. Phosphorylation of myofibrillar proteins in post-mortem ovine muscle with different tenderness. J. Sci. Food Agric. 96:1474–1483.
- Chen, L., Y. Bai, N. Everaert, X. Li, G. Tian, C. Hou, and D. Zhang. 2019a. Effects of protein phosphorylation on glycolysis through the regulation of enzyme activity in ovine muscle. Food Chem. 293:537–544.
- Chen, L., Z. Li, N. Everaert, R. Lametsch, and D. Zhang. 2019b. Quantitative phosphoproteomic analysis of ovine muscle with different postmortem glycolytic rates. Food Chem. 280:203–209.
- Chen, H. J. C., S. W. Ip, and F. D. Lin. 2017. Simultaneous mass spectrometric analysis of methylated and ethylated peptides in human hemoglobin: Correlation with cigarette smoking. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 30:2074–2083.
- Choi, Y. M., and B. C. Kim. 2009. Muscle fiber characteristics, myofibrillar protein isoforms, and meat quality. Livest. Sci. 122:105–118.
- Christensen, D. G., X. Xie, N. Basisty, J. Byrnes, S. McSweeney, B. Schilling, and A. J.
   Wolfe. 2019. Post-translational protein acetylation: An elegant mechanism for bacteria to dynamically regulate metabolic functions. Front. Microbiol. 10:1604.
- Church, N., 1994. Developments in modified-atmosphere packaging and related technologies. Trends Food Sci. Technol. 5:345–352.
- CIE. 1976. Official recommendations on uniform colour space, colour difference equations and metric colour terms. Publication no. 15 (E-1.3.1), suppl. 2. Commission Internationale de l'Eclairage, Paris, France
- Clarke, S. G. 2018. The ribosome: A hot spot for the identification of new types of protein methyltransferases. J. Biol. Chem. 293:10438–10446.
- Codreanu, S. G., J. C. Ullery, J. Zhu, K. A. Tallman, W. N. Beavers, N. A. Porter, L. J. Marnett, B. Zhang, and D. C. Liebler. 2014. Alkylation damage by lipid electrophiles targets functional protein systems. Mol. Cell. Proteomics, 13:849– 859.
- Cohen, P. 2002. The origins of protein phosphorylation. Nature Cell Biol. 4:E127-130
- Colle, M. J., R. P. Richard, K. M. Killinger, J. C. Bohlscheid, A. R. Gray, W. I. Loucks, R. N. Day, A. S. Cochran, J. A. Nasados, and M. E. Doumit. 2015. Influence of extended aging on beef quality characteristics and sensory perception of steaks from the gluteus medius and longissimus lumborum. Meat Sci. 110:32–39.
- Conibear, A. C., K. J. Rosengren, C. F. Becker, and H. Kaehlig. 2019. Random coil shifts of posttranslationally modified amino acids. J. Biomol. NMR, 73:587–599.
- Cornforth, D. P., and P. Jayasingh. 2004. Chemical and physical characteristics of meat color and pigment. In Encyclopedia of Meat Sciences, Vol. 1, ed. W K Jensen, C Devine, M Dikeman, pp. 249–256. Oxford, UK: Elsevier Sci. Ltd.
- Cornforth, D., and M. C. Hunt. 2008. Low-oxygen packaging of fresh meat with carbon monoxide. AMSA white paper series 2.

- Cruzen, S. M., S. C. Pearce, L. H. Baumgard, N. K. Gabler, E. Huff-Lonergan, and S. M. Lonergan. 2015. Proteomic changes to the sarcoplasmic fraction of predominantly red or white muscle following acute heat stress. J. Proteomics, 128:141–153.
- Curtiss, L. K., and J. L. Witztum. 1985. Plasma apolipoproteins AI, AII, B, CI, and E are glucosylated in hyperglycemic diabetic subjects. Diabetes, 34:452–461.
- D'Alessandro, A. and L. Zolla. 2013. Meat science: From proteomics to integrated omics towards system biology. J. Proteomics, 78:558–577.
- D'Alessandro, A., S. Rinalducci, C. Marrocco, V. Zolla, F. Napolitano, and L. Zolla, 2012a. Love me tender: An Omics window on the bovine meat tenderness network. J. Proteomics, 75:4360–4380.
- D'Alessandro, A., C. Marrocco, S. Rinalducci, C. Mirasole, S. Failla, and L. Zolla. 2012b. Chianina beef tenderness investigated through integrated Omics. J. Proteomics, 75:4381–4398.
- Rodrigues, R. T. D. S., M. L. Chizzotti, C. E. Vital, M. C. Baracat-Pereira, E. Barros, K. C. Busato, R. A. Gomes, M. M. Ladeira, and T. D. S. Martins. 2017. Differences in beef quality between Angus (Bos taurus taurus) and Nellore (Bos taurus indicus) cattle through a proteomic and phosphoproteomic approach. PloS one, 12:0170294.
- Decker, E. A., S. A. Livisay, S. A., and S. Zhou. 2000. Mechanisms of endogenous skeletal muscle antioixdants: Chemical and physical aspects. In E. A. Decker, C. Faustman, and C. J. Lopez-Bote (Eds.), Antioxidants in muscle foods: Nutritional strategies to improve quality, Wiley Interscience, New York. Pp. 25–60.
- Diliberto Jr., D. J., O. H. Veiveros, and J. Axelrod. 1976. Subcellular distribution of protein carboxymethylase and its endogenous substrates in the adrenalmedulla: Possible role in excitation–secretion coupling. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 73:4050–4054.
- Dransfield, E. 1993. Modelling post-mortem tenderisation—IV: Role of calpains and calpastatin in conditioning. Meat Sci. 34:217–234.
- Du, M., X. Li, Z. Li, M. Li, L. Gao, and D. Zhang. 2017. Phosphorylation inhibits the activity of  $\mu$ -calpain at different incubation temperatures and Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentrations in vitro. Food Chem. 228:649–655.
- Du, M., X. Li, Z. Li, Q. Shen, Y. Wang, G. Li, and D. Zhang. 2018. Phosphorylation regulated by protein kinase A and alkaline phosphatase play positive roles in mucalpain activity. Food Chem. 252:33–39.
- Du, M., X. Li, Z. Li, Q. Shen, C. Ren, and D. Zhang. 2019. Calpastatin inhibits the activity of phosphorylated μ-calpain in vitro. Food Chem. 274:743–749.
- Echevarne, C., M. Renerre, and R. Labas. 1990. Metmyoglobin reductase activity in bovine muscles. Meat Sci. 27:161.
- Eilert, S. J. New packaging technologies for the 21st century. 2005. Meat Sci. 71:122– 127.
- Elroy, N. N., J. Rogers, G. G. Mafi, D. L. VanOverbeke, S. D. Hartson, and R. Ramanathan. 2015. Species-specific effects on non-enzymatic metmyoglobin reduction in vitro. Meat Sci. 105:108–113.

- English, A. R., G. G. Mafi, D. L. VanOverbeke, and R. Ramanathan. 2016. Effects of extended aging and modified atmospheric packaging on beef top loin steak color. J. Anim. Sci. 94:1727–1737.
- Enoki, Y., Y. Ohga, H. Ishidate, and T. Morimoto. 2008. Primary structure of myoglobins from 31 species of birds. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B Biochem. Mol. Biol. 149:11– 21.
- Esterbauer, H., R. J. Schaur, and H. Zollner. 1991. Chemistry and biochemistry of 4hydroxynonenal, malonaldehyde and related aldehydes. Free Radical Bio. Med. 11:81–128.
- Fang, C. Y., H. Y. Chen, M. Wang, P. L. Chen, C. F. Chang, L. S. Chen, C. H. Shen, W. C. Ou,
  M. D. Tsai, P. H. Hsu, and D. Chang. 2010. Global analysis of modifications of the human BK virus structural proteins by LC-MS/MS. Virol. 402:164–176.

FAO, 2019, FAOSTAT, http://www.fao.org/faostat

- Farouk, M. M., M. Beggan, S. Hurst, A. Stuart, P. M. Dobbie, and A. E. D. Bekhit. 2007. Meat quality attributes of chilled venison and beef. J. Food Qual. 30:1023–1039.
- Faustman, C., and A. Phillips. 2001. Measurement of discoloration in fresh meat. In: R. E. Wrolstad, editor, Current protocols in food analytical chemistry. Wiley and Sons, New York, NY. p. F3.3.1–F3.3.13.
- Faustman, C., and R. G. Cassens. 1990. The biochemical basis for discoloration in fresh meat: A review. J. Muscle Foods 1:217–243.
- Faustman, C., and S. P. Suman. 2017. The eating quality of meat: I Color. In: Toldra, F. (Ed.), Lawrie's Meat Science (8th ed.), Elsevier, Oxford, United Kingdom. Chapter 11, pp 329–356.
- Faustman, C., D. C. Liebler, T. D. McClure, and Q. R. Sun. 1999. α, β-Unsaturated aldehydes accelerate oxymyoglobin oxidation. J. Agr. Food Chem. 47:3140–3144.
- Faustman, C., Q. Sun, R. Mancini, and S. P. Suman. 2010. Myoglobin and lipid oxidation interactions: Mechanistic bases and control. Meat Sci. 86:86–94.
- Faustman, C., R. G. Cassens, D. M. Schaefer, D. R. Buege, and K. K. Scheller. 1989b. Vitamin E supplementation of Holstein steer diets improves sirloin steak color. J. Food Sci.54:485–486.
- Faustman, C., R. G. Cassens, D. M. Schaefer, D. R. Buege, S. N. Williams, K. K. Scheller.
   1989a. Improvement of pigment and lipid stability in Holstein steer beef by
   dietary supplementation with vitamin E. J. Food Sci. 54:858–62
- FDA, 2004. Agency response letter. GRAS notice no. GRN 000143 Available from http://www.cfsan.fda.gov/~rdb/opa-g143.html.
- Fenaille, F., P. A. Guy, and J. C. Tabet. 2003. Study of protein modification by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal and other short chain aldehydes analyzed by electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 14:215–226.
- Feng, J., H. W.Xie, D. L.Meany, L. V.Thompson, E. A. Arriaga, and T. J.Griffin. 2008. Quantitative proteomic profiling of muscle type-dependent and age-dependent protein carbonylation in rat skeletal muscle mitochondria. J. Gerontol. Ser. A. Biol. 63:1137–1152
- Ferguson, D. M. and R. D. Warner. 2008. Have we underestimated the impact of preslaughter stress on meat quality in ruminants? Meat Sci. 80:12–19.

Fox, J. B. 1966. Chemistry of meat pigments. J. Agric. Food Chem. 14:207–210.

- Franco, D., A. Mato, F. J. Salgado, M. Lopez-Pedrouso, M. Carrera, S. Bravo, M. Parrado, J. M. Gallardo, and C. Zapata. 2015. Tackling proteome changes in the longissimus thoracis bovine muscle in response to pre-slaughter stress. J. Proteomics, 122:73–85.
- Fu, Q. Q., R. Liu, G. H. Zhou, and W. G. Zhang. 2017. Effects of packaging methods on the color of beef muscles through influencing myoglobin status, metmyoglobin reductase activity and lipid oxidation. J. Food Process. Pres. 41:e12740.
- Gagaoua, M., J. Hughes, E. C. Terlouw, R. D. Warner, P. P. Purslow, J. M. Lorenzo, and B. Picard. 2020. Proteomic biomarkers of beef colour. Trends in Food Science and Technology. 101:234–252
- Georgantelis. D, G. Blekas, P. Katikou, I. Ambrosiadis, and D. J. Fletouris. 2007. Effect of rosemary extract, chitosan and α-tocopherol on lipid oxidation and color stability during frozen storage of beef burgers. Meat Sci. 75:256–64
- Giddings, G. G. 1977. The basis of color in muscle foods. J. Food Sci. 42:288–294.
- Gobert, M, D. Gruffat, M. Habeanu, E. Parafita, D. Bauchart, and D. Durand. 2010. Plant extracts combined with vitamin E in PUFA-rich diets of cull cows protect processed beef against lipid oxidation. Meat Sci. 85:676–83
- Goll, D. E., V. F. Thompson, H. Q. Li, W. Wei, and J. Y. Cong. 2003. The calpain system. Physiological Reviews, 83:731–801.
- Gonzalez-Calvo, L., G. Ripoll, F. Molino, J. H. Calvo, and M. Joy. 2015. The relationship between muscle α-tocopherol concentration and meat oxidation in light lambs fed vitamin E supplements prior to slaughter. J. Sci. Food Agric. 95:103–110.
- Graves, J. D. and E. G. Krebs. 1999. Protein phosphorylation and signal transduction. Pharmacol. Therapeut. 82:111–121.
- Greer, E.L. and Y. Shi. 2012. Histone methylation: a dynamic mark in health, disease and inheritance. Nat. Rev. Genet. 13:343–357.
- Grunwald, E. W., and M. P. Richards. 2006. Studies with myoglobin variants indicate that released hemin is the primary promoter of lipid oxidation in washed fish muscle. J. Agric. Food Chem. 54:4452–4460.
- Guan, K. L., and Y. Xiong. 2011. Regulation of intermediary metabolism by protein acetylation. Trends in Biochemical Sciences, 36:108–116.
- Guidera, J., J. P. Kerry, D. J. Buckley, P. B. Lynch, and P. A. Morrissey. 1997. The effect of dietary vitamin E supplementation on the quality of fresh and frozen lamb meat. Meat Sci. 45:33–43.
- Guillemin, N., M. Bonnet, C. Jurie, and B. Picard. 2011. Functional analysis of beef tenderness. J. Proteomics. 75:352–365.
- Habek, M., V. V. Brinar, and F. Borovecki. 2010. Genes associated with multiple sclerosis: 15 and counting. Expert Rev. Mol. Diagn. 10:857–861.
- Hackett, S. F., and P. A. Campochiaro. 1988. Implication of protein carboxymethylationin retinal pigment epithelial cell chemotaxis. Ophthalmic Res. 20:54–59.
- Halligan, B. D., V. Ruotti, W. Jin, S. Laffoon, S. N. Twigger, and E. A. Dratz. 2004. ProMoST (Protein Modification Screening Tool): A web-based tool for mapping protein modifications on two-dimensional gels. Nucleic Acids Res. 32:W638–W644.

- Ham, B. M. 2011. Proteomics of biological systems: protein phosphorylation using mass spectrometry techniques. John Wiley & Sons.
- Hamamoto, R., V. Saloura, and Y. Nakamura. 2015. Critical roles of non-histone protein lysine methylation in human tumorigenesis. Nat. Rev. Cancer, 15:110–124.
- Han, K. K., and A. Martinage. 1992. Post-translational chemical modification(s) of proteins. Int. J. Biochem. 24:19–28.
- Han, K., Dautrevaux, M., Chaila, X., and Biserte, G. 1970. The covalent structure of beef heart myoglobin. Eur. J. Biochem. 16:465–471.
- Han, K., Tetaert, D., Moschetto, Y., Dautrevaux, M., and Kopeyan, C. 1972. The covalent structure of sheep-heart myoglobin. Eur. J. Biochem. 27:585–592.
- Hargrove, M. S., A. J. Wilkinson, and J. S. Olson. 1996. Structural factors governing hemin dissociation from metmyoglobin. Biochemistry-US. 35:11300–11309.
- Harris, C. M., and R. L. Hill. 1969. The carboxymethylation of human metmyoglobin. J. Biol. Chem. 244:2195–2203.
- Harsh, B. N., A. C. Dilger, D. D. Boler, and D. W. Shike. 2018. Effects of a multielement trace mineral injection and vitamin E supplementation on performance, carcass characteristics, and color stability of strip steaks from feedlot heifers. J. Anim. Sci. 96:1745–1756.
- Hayes, J. E., V. Stepanyan, P. Allen, M. N. O'Grady, and J. P. Kerry. 2010. Effect of lutein, sesamol, ellagic acid and olive leaf extract on the quality and shelf-life stability of packaged raw minced beef patties. Meat Sci. 84:613–620.
- Hess, D. T., A. Matsumoto, S. O. Kim, H. E. Marshall, and J. S. Stamler. 2005. Protein Snitrosylation: Purview and parameters. Nature Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 6:150–166.
- Hettiarachchy, N.S., K. C. Glenn, R. Gnanasambandam, and M. G. Johnson. 1996. Natural antioxidant extract from fenugreek (Trigonella foenumgraecum) for ground beef patties. J. Food Sci. 61:516–519.
- Hohenester, U. M., K. Ludwig, and S. Konig. 2013. Chemical phosphorylation of histidine residues in proteins using potassium phosphoramidate a tool for the analysis of acid-labile phosphorylation. Curr. Drug Deliv. 10:58–63.
- Hojlund, K., B. P. Bowen, H. Hwang, C. R. Flynn, L. Madireddy, T. Geetha, P. Langlais, C. Meyer, L. J. Mandarino, and Z. Yi. 2009. In vivo phosphoproteome of human skeletal muscle revealed by phosphopeptide enrichment and HPLC– ESI– MS/MS. J. Proteome Res. 8:4954–4965.
- Hollung, K., A. M. Timperio, M. Olivan, C. Kemp, A. Coto-Montes, V. Sierra, and L. Zolla.
   2014. Systems biology: a new tool for farm animal science. Current Protein and Peptide Science, 15:100–117.
- Hu, J., Y. T. Guo, and Y. M. Li. 2006. Research progress in protein post-translational modification. Chinese Science Bulletin, 51:633–645.
- Huang, H., and R. Lametsch. 2013. Challenges and application of protemics for analysis of changes in early post-mortem meat. Proteomics in Foods. In Proteomics in Foods (pp. 103-109). Springer, Boston, MA.
- Huang, H., M. R. Larsen, A. H. Karlsson, L. Pomponio, L. N. Costa, and R. Lametsch. 2011. Gel-based phosphoproteomics analysis of sarcoplasmic proteins in postmortem

porcine muscle with pH decline rate and time differences. Proteomics, 11:4063–4076.

- Huang, H., M. R. Larsen, and R. Lametsch. 2012. Changes in phosphorylation of myofibrillar proteins during postmortem development of porcine muscle. Food Chem. 134:1999–2006.
- Huang, H., T. L. Scheffler, D. E. Gerrard, M. R. Larsen, and R. Lametsch. 2018.
   Quantitative proteomics and phosphoproteomics analysis revealed different regulatory mechanisms of Halothane and Rendement Napole genes in porcine muscle metabolism. J. Proteome Res. 17:2834–2849.
- Huang, J. and S. L. Berger. 2008. The emerging field of dynamic lysine methylation of non-histone proteins. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 18:152–158.
- Huff Lonergan, E., T. Mitsuhashi, D. D. Beekman, F. C. Parrish, D. G. Olson, and R. M.
   Robson. 1996. Proteolysis of specific muscle structural proteins by mu-calpain at low pH and temperature is similar to degradation in postmortem bovine muscle.
   J. Anim. Sci. 74: 993–1008.
- Huff Lonergan, E., W. Zhang, and S. M. Lonergan. 2010. Biochemistry of postmortem muscle lessons on mechanisms of meat tenderization. Meat Sci. 86:184–195.
- Huff-Lonergan, E., and S.M. Lonergan. 2005. Mechanisms of water-holding capacity of meat: the role of postmortem biochemical and structural changes, Meat Sci. 71:194–204
- Hughes, J., F. Clarke, P. Purslow, and R. Warner. 2018. A high rigor temperature, not sarcomere length, determines light scattering properties and muscle colour in beef M. sternomandibularis meat and muscle fibres. Meat Sci. 145:1–8.
- Hugli, T. E. and F. R. Gurd. 1970. Carboxymethylation of sperm whale myoglobin in the crystalline state. J. Biol. Chem. 245:1930-1938.
- Hunt, M. C., and H. B. Hedrick. 1977. Profile of fiber types and related properties of five bovine muscles. J. Food Sci. 42:513–517.
- Hunt, M. C., R. A. Mancini, K. A. Hachmeister, D. H. Kropf, M. Merriman, G. De Lduca, and G. Milliken. 2004. Carbon monoxide in modified atmosphere packaging affects color, shelf life, and microorganisms of beef steaks and ground beef. J. Food Sci. 69:C45–52
- Hunter, T., 2000. Signaling—2000 and beyond. Cell, 100:113–127.
- Hunter, T., 2012. Why nature chose phosphate to modify proteins. Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B 367:2513–2516.
- Huot, J., F. Houle, D. R. Spitz, and J. Landry. 1996. HSP27 phosphorylation-mediated resistance against actin fragmentation and cell death induced by oxidative stress. Cancer Research, 56, 273–279.
- Isom, A. L., S. Barnes, L. Wilson, M. Kirk, L. Coward, and V. Darley-Usmar. 2004. Modification of Cytochrome c by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal: Evidence for histidine, lysine, and arginine-aldehyde adducts. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 15:1136–1147.
- Jakobsen, M., and G. Bertelsen. 2000. Colour stability and lipid oxidation of fresh beef. Development of a response surface model for predicting the effects of

temperature, storage time, and modified atmosphere composition. Meat Sci. 54:49–57.

- Jayasingh, P., D. P. Cornforth, C. E. Carpenter, and D. Whittier. 2001. Evaluation of carbon monoxide treatment in modified atmosphere packaging or vacuum packaging to increase color stability of fresh beef. Meat Sci. 59:317–324.
- Jayasingh, P., D. P. Cornforth, C. E. Carpenter, and D. R. Whittier. 2002. Sensory evaluation of ground beef stored in high oxygen modified atmosphere packaging. J. Food Sci. 67:3493–96
- Jayasooriya, S. D., P. J. Torley, B. R. D'arcy, and B. R. Bhandari. 2007. Effect of high power ultrasound and ageing on the physical properties of bovine Semitendinosus and Longissimus muscles. Meat Sci. 75:628–639.
- Jensen, O.N., 2004. Modification-specific proteomics: Characterization of posttranslational modifications by mass spectrometry. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol. 8:33– 41.
- Jeong, J. Y., S. J. Hur, H. S. Yang, S. H. Moon, Y. H. Hwang, G. B. Park, and S. T. Joo. 2009. Discoloration characteristics of 3 major muscles from cattle during cold storage. J. Food Sci. 74: C1–C5.
- Jerez, N. C., C. R. Calkins, and J. Velazco. 2003. Prerigor injection using glycolytic inhibitors in low-quality beef muscles. J. Anim. Sci. 81:997–1003.
- Jia, X., K. I. Hildrum, F. Westad, E. Kummen, L. Aass, and K. Hollung. 2006. Changes in enzymes associated with energy metabolism during the early post mortem period in longissimus thoracis bovine muscle analyzed by proteomics research articles. 7: 1763–1769.
- Jiang, S., Y. Liu, Z. Shen, B. Zhou, and Q. W. Shen. 2019. Acetylome profiling reveals extensive involvement of lysine acetylation in the conversion of muscle to meat. J. Proteomics, 205:103412.
- John, L., D. Cornforth, C. E. Carpenter, O. Sorheim, B. C. Pettee, and D. R. Whittier. 2004. Comparison of color and thiobarbituric acid values of cooked hamburger patties after storage of fresh beef chubs in modified atmospheres. J. Food Sci. 69:C608– C614.
- John, L., D. Cornforth, C. E. Carpenter, O. Sorheim, B. C. Pettee, and D. R. Whittier. 2005. Color and thiobarbituric acid values of cooked top sirloin steaks packaged in modified atmospheres of 80% oxygen, or 0.4% carbon monoxide, or vacuum. Meat Sci. 69:441–449.
- Johnson, L. N. 1992. Glycogen phosphorylase: control by phosphorylation and allosteric effectors. FASEB J. 6:2274–2282.
- Joseph, P., S. P. Suman, G. Rentfrow, S. Li, and C. M. Beach. 2012. Proteomics of musclespecific beef color stability. J. Agric. Food Chem. 60:3196–3203.
- Jung, S., C. Jo, M. Kang, D. U. Ahn, and K. C. Nam. 2012. Elucidation of antioxidant activity of phosvitin extracted from egg yolk using ground meat. Korean J. Food Sci. An, 32:162–167.
- Kamelgarn, M., J. Chen, L. Kuang, H. Jin, E. J. Kasarskis, and H. Zhu. 2018. ALS mutations of FUS suppress protein translation and disrupt the regulation of nonsensemediated decay. P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 115:E11904–E11913.

- Kanski, J., S. J. Hong, and C. Schoneich. 2005. Proteomic analysis of protein nitration in aging skeletal muscle and identification of nitrotyrosine-containing sequences in vivo by nanoelectrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry. J. Biol. Chem. 280:24261–24266
- Karami, M., A. R. Alimon, and Y. M. Goh. 2011. Effect of vitamin E, Andrographis paniculata and turmeric as dietary antioxidant supplementation on lipid and color stability of goat meat. Small Ruminant Research, 97:67–71.
- Kerr, J. F., A. H. Wyllie, and A. R. Currie. 1972. Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wide-ranging implications in tissue kinetics, Br. J. Cancer, 26:239–257.
- Kerry, J. P., D. J. Buckley, and P. A. Morrissey. 2000. Improvement of oxidative stability of beef and lamb with vitamin E. Antioxidants in muscle foods. Nutritional strategies to improve quality. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc. Ch. 9.
- Kim, H. M., 2018. Influence of dietary ractopamine and supranutritional supplementation of vitamin E on proteome profile of postmortem beef longissimus lumborum muscle. M.S. thesis. University of Kentucky, U.S.
- Kim, I., S. Rodriguez-Enriquez, and J.J. Lemasters. 2007. Selective degradation of mitochondria by mitophagy. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 462:245–253.
- Kim, Y. H., M. C. Hunt, R. A. Mancini, M. Seyfert, T. M. Loughin, D. H. Kropf, and J. S. Smith. 2006. Mechanism for lactate-color stabilization in injection-enhanced beef. J. Agr. Food Chem. 54:7856–7862.
- King, D. A., S. D. Shackelford, and T. L. Wheeler. 2011. Relative contributions of animal and muscle effects to variation in beef lean color stability. J. Anim. Sci. 89:1434– 1451.
- King, D. A., S. D. Shackelford, N. Kalchayanand, and T. L. Wheeler. 2012. Sampling and aging effects on beef longissimus color stability measurements. J. Anim. Sci. 90:3596–3605.
- Kitahara, Y., A. Matsuoka, N. Kobayashi, and K. Shikama. 1990. Autoxidation of myoglobin from bigeye tuna fish (Thunnus obesus). BBA-Protein Struct. M. 1038:23–28.
- Knock, R. C., M. Seyfert, M. C. Hunt, M. E. Dikeman, R. A. Mancini, J. A. Unruh, J. J. Higgins, and R. A. Monderen. 2006. Effects of potassium lactate, sodium chloride, sodium tripolyphosphate, and sodium acetate on colour, colour stability, and oxidative properties of injection-enhanced beef rib steaks. Meat Sci. 74:312–318.
- Koohmaraie, M. 1990. Inhibition of postmortem tenderization in ovine carcasses through infusion of zinc. J. Anim. Sci. 68:1476–1483.
- Koohmaraie, M., and G. H. Geesink. 2006. Contribution of postmortem muscle biochemistry to the delivery of consistent meat quality with particular focus on the calpain system. Meat Sci. 74:34–43.
- Krueger, K. E. and S. Srivastava. 2006. Posttranslational protein modifications: Current implications for cancer detection, prevention, and therapeutics. Mol. Cell. Proteomics, 5:1799–1810.

- Kulkarni, S, F. A. DeSantos, S. Kattamuri, S. J. Rossi, M. S. and Brewer.2011. Effect of grape seed extract on oxidative, color and sensory stability of a pre-cooked, frozen, re-heated bee sausagemodel system. Meat Sci. 88:139–44
- Kumar, Y., A. Khachane, M. Belwal, S. Das, K. Somsundaram, and U. Tatu. 2004.
   ProteoMod: A new tool to quantitate protein post-translational modifications.
   Proteomics. 4:1672–1683.
- Kung, S. D., 1976. Isoelectric points of the polypeptide components of tobacco fraction 1 protein. Bot. Bull. Acad. Sinica, 17:185–191.
- Kwan, S.H., S. Baie, and M. Nazri Ismail. 2016. Profiling of proteins and post translational modifications of Channa striatus dried meat. Curr. Proteomics, 13:9–19.
- La Mar, G.N., S.D. Emerson, J.T. Lecomte, U. Pande, K.M. Smith, G.W. Craig, and L.A. Kehres. 1986. Influence of propionate side chains on the equilibrium heme orientation in sperm whale myoglobin. Heme resonance assignments and structure determination by nuclear Overhauser effect measurements. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 108:5568–5573.
- Laemmli, U. K.1970. Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. Nature, 227:680–685.
- Lametsch, R., S. Lonergan, and E. Huff-Lonergan. 2008. Disulfide bond within μ-calpain active site inhibits activity and autolysis. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Proteins and Proteomics, 1784:1215–1221.
- Lametsch, R., M. R. Larsen, B. Essen-Gustavsson, M. Jensen-Waern, K. Lundstrom, and G. Lindahl. 2011. Postmortem changes in pork muscle protein phosphorylation in relation to the RN genotype. J. Agric. Food Chem. 59:11608–11615.
- Lanari, M. D., R. G. Cassens, D. M. Schaefer, and K. K. Scheller. 1993. Dietary vitamin E enhances color and display life of frozen beef from Holstein steers. J. Food Sci. 58:701–704.
- Lanier, T. C., J. A. Carpenter, R. T. Toledo, and J. O. Reagan. 1978. Metmyoglobin reduction in beef systems as affected by aerobic, anaerobic, and carbon monoxide-containing environments. J. Food Sci. 43:1788–1792.
- Lanouette, S., V. Mongeon, D. Figeys, and J. F. Couture. 2014. The functional diversity of protein lysine methylation. Mol. Syst. Biol. 10:724.
- Lawrence, T. E., M. E. Dikeman, M. C. Hunt, C. L. Kastner, and D. E. Johnson. 2004. Effects of enhancing beef longissimus with phosphate plus salt, or calcium lactate plus non-phosphate water binders plus rosemary extract. Meat Sci. 67:129–137.
- Lawrie, R. A. 1998. Meat Science, 6th edition. Woodhead Publishing Ltd., Cambridge England.
- Ledward, D. A. 1971. Metmyoglobin formation in beef muscles as influenced by water content and anatomical location. J. Food Sci. 36:138–140.
- Ledward, D. A. 1985. Post-slaughter influences on the formation of metmyoglobin in beef muscles. Meat Sci. 15:149–171.
- Lee, S., A. L. Phillips, D. C. Liebler, and C. Faustman. 2003. Porcine oxymyoglobin and lipid oxidation in vitro. Meat Sci. 63:241–247.

- Lee, W. H., J. S. Choi, M. R. Byun, K. T. Koo, S. Shin, S. K. Lee, and Y. J. Surh. 2010. Functional inactivation of triosephosphate isomerase through phosphorylation during etoposide-induced apoptosis in HeLa cells: Potential role of Cdk2. Toxicology, 278:224–228.
- Li, M., X. Li, J. Xin, Z. Li, G. Li, Y. Zhang, M. Du, Q. W. Shen, and D. Zhang. 2017a. Effects of protein phosphorylation on color stability of ground meat. Food chem. 219:304–310.
- Li, M., H. Ogilvie, J. Ochala, K. Artemenko, H. Iwamoto, N. Yagi, J. Bergquist, and L. Larsson. 2015. Aberrant post-translational modifications compromise human myosin motor function in old age. Aging Cell, 14:228–235.
- Li, M., Z. Li, X. Li, J. Xin, Y. Wang, G. Li, L. Wu, Q. W. Shen, and D. Zhang. 2018a. Comparative profiling of sarcoplasmic phosphoproteins in ovine muscle with different color stability. Food Chem. 240:104–111.
- Li, X., D. Zhang, C. Ren, Y. Bai, M. Ijaz, C. Hou, and L. Chen. 2020. Effects of protein posttranslational modifications on meat quality: A review. Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf. 1–43.
- Li, X., L. Chen, F. He, M. Li, Q. Shen, and D. Zhang. 2017b. A comparative analysis of phosphoproteome in ovine muscle at early postmortem in relationship to tenderness. J. Sci. Food Agric. 97:4571–4579.
- Li, Z., M. Li, X. Li, J. Xin, Y. Wang, Q. W. Shen, and D. Zhang. 2018b. Quantitative phosphoproteomic analysis among muscles of different color stability using tandem mass tag labeling. Food Chem. 249:8–15.
- Lin, Y. W., 2018. Structure and function of heme proteins regulated by diverse posttranslational modifications. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 641, pp.1-30.
- Lindahl, G. 2011. Colour stability of steaks from large beef cuts aged under vacuum or high oxygen modified atmosphere. Meat Sci. 87:428–435.
- Lindsay, A., J. Healy, W. Mills, J. Lewis, N. Gill, N. Draper, and S. P. Gieseg. 2016. Impactinduced muscle damage and urinary pterins in professional rugby: 7, 8dihydroneopterin oxidation by myoglobin. Scand. J. Med. Sci. Spor. 26:329–337.
- Liu, Q., K. K. Scheller, S. C. Arp, D. M. Schaefer, and S. N. Williams. 1996. Titration of fresh meat color stability and malondialdehyde development with Holstein steers fed vitamin E supplemented diets. J. Anim. Sci. 74:117–126.
- Liu, R., Q. Fu, S. Lonergan, E. Huff-Lonergan, L. Xing, L. Zhang, Y. Bai, G. Zhou, and W. Zhang. 2018. Identification of S-nitrosylated proteins in postmortem pork muscle using modified biotin switch method coupled with isobaric tags. Meat Sci.145:431–439.
- Liu, R., Y. Li, M. Wang, G. Zhou, and W. Zhang. 2016. Effect of protein S-nitrosylation on autolysis and catalytic ability of μ-calpain. Food Chem. 213:470–477.
- Livingston, M., M. S. Brewer, J. Killifer, B. Bidner, and F. W. McKeith. 2004. Shelf life characteristics of enhanced modified atmosphere packaged pork. Meat Sci. 68:115–122.
- Livingston, D. J., and W. D. Brown. 1981. The chemistry of myoglobin and its reactions. Food Technol.-Chicago, 35:244–252.

- Livingston, D. J., D. A. Watts, and W. D. Brown. 1986. Myoglobin interspecies structural differences: Effects on autoxidation and oxygenation. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 249:106–115.
- Livingston, D. J., S. J. McLachlan, G. N. La Mar, and W. D. Brown. 1985. Myoglobin: Cytochrome b5 interactions and the kinetic mechanism of metmyoglobin reductase. J. Biol. Chem. 260:15699–15707.
- Lodish, H. F. 1981. Post-translational modification of proteins. Enzyme Microb. Tech. 3:178–188.
- Loktionova, S. A., and A. E. Kabakov. 1998. Protein phosphatase inhibitors and heat preconditioning prevent Hsp27 dephosphorylation, F-actin disruption and deterioration of morphology in ATP-depleted endothelial cells. FEBS Lett. 433:294–300.
- Longo, V., A. Lana, M. T. Bottero, and L. Zolla. 2015. Apoptosis in muscle-to-meat aging process: The omic witness. J. Proteomics, 125:29–40.
- Luo, M., 2018. Chemical and biochemical perspectives of protein lysine methylation. Chem. Rev. 118:6656–6705.
- Lynch, M. P., C. Faustman, P. A. Morrissey, J. P. Kerry, and D. J. Buckley. 1999. Effect of dietary vitamin E supplementation on the colour and lipid stability of fresh, frozen and vacuum-packaged beef. Meat Sci. 52:95–99.
- Maheswarappa, N. B., K. U. Rani, Y. P. Kumar, V. V. Kulkarni, and S. Rapole. 2016.
   Proteomic based approach for characterizing 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal induced oxidation of buffalo (*Bubalus bubalis*) and goat (*Capra hircus*) meat myoglobins.
   Proteome Sci. 14:18.
- Mancini, R. A., M. C. Hunt, K. A. Hachmeister, M. Seyfert, D. H. Kropf, D. E. Johnson, S. Cusick, and C. Morrow. 2005. The utility of lactate and rosemary in beef enhancement solutions: effects on longissimus color changes during display. J. Muscle Foods, 16:27–36.
- Mancini, R. A., and M. C. Hunt. 2005. Current research in meat color. Meat Sci. 71:100– 121.
- Mancini, R. A., and R. Ramanathan. 2014. Effects of postmortem storage time on color and mitochondria in beef. Meat Sci. 98:65–70.
- Mancini, R. A., R. Ramanathan, S. P. Suman, G. Dady, and P. Joseph. 2011. Effects of succinate on raw and cooked ground beef color. Meat Sci. 89:189–194.
- Mancini, R. A., R. Ramanathan, S. P. Suman, M. K. R. Konda, P. Joseph, G. Dady, B. M. Naveena, and I. Lopez-Lopez. 2010. Effects of lactate and modified atmospheric packaging on premature browning in cooked ground beef patties. Meat Sci. 85:339–346.
- Mancini, R. A., S. P. Suman, M. K. R. Konda, and R. Ramanathan. 2009. Effect of carbon monoxide packaging and lactate-enhancement on the color stability of beef steaks stored at 1°C for 9 days. Meat Sci. 81:71–76.
- Mann, M., and O. N. Jensen. 2003. Proteomic analysis of post-translational modifications. Nat. Biotechnol. 21:255–261.

- Marino, R., M. Albenzio, A. della Malva, M. Caroprese, A. Santillo, and A. Sevi. 2014. Changes in meat quality traits and sarcoplasmic proteins during aging in three different cattle breeds. Meat Sci. 98:178–186.
- Martin-Rendon, E., and D. J. Blake. 2003. Protein glycosylation in disease: new insights into the congenital muscular dystrophies. Trends. Pharmacol. Sci. 24:178–183
- Mato, A., R. Rodríguez-Vázquez, M. Lopez-Pedrouso, S. Bravo, D. Franco, and C. Zapata.
   2019. The first evidence of global meat phosphoproteome changes in response to pre-slaughter stress. BMC Genomics, 20:590.
- McKenna, D. R., P. D. Mies, B. E. Baird, K. D. Pfeiffer, J. W. Ellebracht, and J. W. Savell.
   2005. Biochemical and physical factors affecting discoloration characteristics of 19 bovine muscles. Meat Sci. 70:665–682.
- McLachlin, D. T. and B. T. Chait. 2001. Analysis of phosphorylated proteins and peptides by mass spectrometry. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol. 5:591–602.
- McMillin, K. W. 2008. Where is MAP going? A review and future potential of modified atmosphere packaging for meat. Meat Sci. 80:43–65
- Menzies, K., and J. Auwerx. 2013. An acetylation rheostat for the control of muscle energy homeostasis, J. Mol. Endocrinol. 51:T101–T113.
- Miller, M. F., M. A. Carr, C. B. Ramsey, K. L. Crockett, and L. C. Hoover. 2001. Consumer thresholds for establishing the value of beef tenderness. J. Anim. Sci. 79:3062– 3068.
- Min, B., and D. U. Ahn. 2005. Mechanism of lipid peroxidation in meat and meat products- A review. Food Sci. Biotechnol. 14:152–163.
- Mitsumoto, M., R. N. Arnold, D. M. Schaefer, and R. G. Cassens. 1993. Dietary versus postmortem supplementation of vitamin E on pigment and lipid stability in ground beef. J. Anim. Sci. 71:1812–1816.
- Moore, K. E. and O. Gozani. 2014. An unexpected journey: lysine methylation across the proteome. BBA-Gene Regul. Mech. 1839:1395–1403.
- Morgan, J.B., T.L. Wheeler, M. Koohmaraie, J.D. Crouse, J.W. Savell. 1993. Effect of castration on myofibrillar protein turnover, endogenous proteinase activities, and muscle growth in bovine skeletal muscle, J. Anim. Sci. 71:408–414.
- Muller, M. M. 2017. Post-translational modifications of protein backbones: Unique functions, mechanisms, and challenges. Biochemistry-US. 57:177–185.
- Muroya, S., M. Ohnishi-Kameyama, M. Oe, I. Nakajima, M. Shibata, and K. Chikuni. 2007. Double phosphorylation of the myosin regulatory light chain during rigor mortis of bovine longissimus muscle. J. Agric. Food Chem. 55:3998–4004.
- Murphy, M. P. 2009. How mitochondria produce reactive oxygen species. Biochem. J. 417:1–13.
- Mymrikov, E. V., A. S. Seit-Nebi, and N. B. Gusev. 2011. Large potential of small heat shock proteins. Physiol Rev. 91:1123–1159.
- Nair, M. N., S. Li, C. Beach, G. Rentfrow, and S. P. Suman. 2018b. Intramuscular variations in color and sarcoplasmic proteome of beef during postmortem aging. Meat Muscle Biol. 2:92–101.

- Nair, M. N., S. Li, C. M. Beach, G. Rentfrow, and S. P. Suman. 2018a. Changes in the sarcoplasmic proteome of beef muscles with differential color stability during postmortem aging. Meat Muscle Biol. 2:1–17.
- Nair, M. N., S. P. Suman, M. K. Chatli, S. Li, P. Joseph, C. M. Beach, and G. Rentfrow. 2016. Proteome basis for intramuscular variation in color stability of beef semimembranosus. Meat Sci. 113:9–16.
- Nair, M. N., S. P. Suman, S. Li, P. Joseph, and C. M. Beach. 2014. Lipid oxidation-induced oxidation in emu and ostrich myoglobins. Meat Sci. 96:984–993.
- Naveena, B. M., C. Faustman, N. Tatiyaborworntham, S. Yin, R. Ramanathan, and R. A. Mancini. 2010. Detection of 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal adducts of turkey and chicken myoglobins using mass spectrometry. Food Chem. 122:836–840.
- Neethling, N. E., S. P. Suman, G. O. Sigge, L. C. Hoffman, and M. C. Hunt. 2017. Exogenous and endogenous factors influencing color of fresh meat from ungulates. Meat Muscle Biol. 1:253–275.
- Nguyen, B. D., Z. Xia, F. Cutruzzola, C. T. Allocatelli, M. Brunori, and G. N. La Mar. 2000. Solution 1H NMR study of the influence of distal hydrogen bonding and N terminus acetylation on the active site electronic and molecular structure of *Aplysia limacine cyanomet* myoglobin. J. Biol. Chem. 275:742–751.
- Nicolis, S., M. Zucchelli, E. Monzani, and L, Casella. 2008. Myoglobin modification by enzyme-generated dopamine reactive species. Chem.– Eur. J. 14:8661–8673.
- Nigen, A. M. and F. R. Gurd. 1973. Comparison of carboxymethylation patterns of harbor seal and sperm whale myoglobins. J. Biol. Chem. 248:3708–3715.
- Noble, R. W., M. Brunori, J. Wyman, and E. Antonini. 1967. Studies on the quantum yields of the photodissociation of carbon monoxide from hemoglobin and myoglobin. Biochemistry, 6:1216–1222.
- NRC. 2000. Nutrient requirements of beef cattle. 7th ed. Natl. Acad. Press, Washington, DC.
- O'Keeffe, M., and D. E. Hood. 1982. Biochemical factors influencing metmyoglobin formation on beef from muscles of differing colour stability. Meat Sci. 7:209– 228.
- O'Grady, M. N., M. Maher, D. J. Troy, A. P. Moloney, J. P. Kerry. 2006. An assessment of dietary supplementation with tea catechins and rosemary extract on the quality of fresh beef. Meat Sci. 73:132–43
- Obuz, E., L. Akkaya, V. Gok, and M. E. Dikeman. 2014. Effects of blade tenderization, aging method and aging time on meat quality characteristics of Longissimus lumborum steaks from cull Holstein cows. Meat Sci. 96:1227–1232.
- Ong, S. E., G. Mittler, and M. Mann. 2004. Identifying and quantifying in vivo methylation sites by heavy methyl SILAC. Nat. Methods, 1:119–126.
- Ortuno, J., R. Serrano, and S. Banon. 2015. Antioxidant and antimicrobial effects of dietary supplementation with rosemary diterpenes (carnosic acid and carnosol) vs vitamin E on lamb meat packed under protective atmosphere. Meat Sci. 110:62–69.

- Ouali A, G. C. H. Herrera-Mendez Coulis, S. Becila, A. Boudjellal, L. Aubry, and M. A. Sentandreu. 2006. Revisiting the conversion of muscle into meat and the underlying mechanisms. Meat Sci. 74:44–58
- Pace, C. N., G. R. Grimsley, and J. M. Scholtz. 2009. Protein ionizable groups: pK values and their contribution to protein stability and solubility. J. Biol. Chem. 284:13285–13289.
- Pang, C. N. I., E. Gasteiger, and M. R. Wilkins. 2010. Identification of arginine-and lysinemethylation in the proteome of Saccharomyces cerevisiae and its functional implications. BMC Genomics, 11:92.
- Paredi, G., S. Raboni, E. Bendixen, A. M. de Almeida, and A. Mozzarelli. 2012. "Muscle to meat" molecular events and technological transformations: the proteomics insight. J. Proteomics, 75:4275–4289.
- Parker, C.E., V. Mocanu, M. Mocanu, N. Dicheva, and M. R. Warren, 2010. Mass spectrometry for post-translational modifications. Neuroproteomics, 2010, pp.PMID-21882444.
- Pawson, T. 2002. Regulation and targets of receptor tyrosine kinases. Eur. J. Cancer Suppl. 5: S3-10.
- Pennington, K. L., T. Y. Chan, M. P. Torres, and J. L. Andersen. 2018. The dynamic and stress-adaptive signaling hub of 14-3-3: Emerging mechanisms of regulation and context-dependent protein–protein interactions. Oncogene, 37:5587–5604.
- Purchas, R. W., E. C. Triumf, and B. Egelandsdal. 2010. Quality characteristics and composition of the longissimus muscle in the short-loin from male and female farmed red deer in New Zealand. Meat Sci. 86:505–510.
- Qin, Y. Y., Z. H. Zhang, L. Li, W. Xiong, J. Y. Shi, T. R. Zhao, and J. Fan. 2013. Antioxidant effect of pomegranate rind powder extract, pomegranate juice, and pomegranate seed powder extract as antioxidants in raw ground pork meat. Food Sci. Biotechnol. 22:1063–1069.
- Raghunathan, G., S. Sokalingam, N. Soundrarajan, B. Madan, G. Munussami, and S. G. Lee. 2013. Modulation of protein stability and aggregation properties by surface charge engineering. Mol. BioSyst. 9:2379–2389.
- Rakhit, R., R. Navarro, and T. J. Wandless. 2014. Chemical biology strategies for posttranslational control of protein function. Chem. Biol. 21:1238–1252.
- Ramanathan, R. and R. A. Mancini. 2018. Role of mitochondria in beef color: A review. Meat Muscle Biol. 2(1):309–320.
- Ramanathan, R., and R. A. Mancini. 2010. Effects of pyruvate on bovine heart mitochondria-mediated metmyoglobin reduction. Meat Sci. 86:738–741.
- Ramanathan, R., M. C. Hunt, R. A. Mancini, M. N. Nair, M. L. Denzer, S. P. Suman, and G.
   G. Mafi. 2020a. Recent updates in meat color research: integrating traditional and high-throughput approaches. Meat Muscle Biol. 4(2): 7, 1–24.
- Ramanathan, R., M. N. Nair, M. C. Hunt, and S. P. Suman. 2019. Mitochondrial functionality and beef colour: A review of recent research. S. Afr. J. Anim. Sci. 49:9.

- Ramanathan, R., R. A. Mancini, and N. B. Maheswarappa. 2010. Effects of lactate on bovine heart mitochondria-mediated metmyoglobin reduction. J. Agr. Food Chem. 58:5724–5729.
- Ramanathan, R., R. A. Mancini, G. A. Dady. 2011. Effects of pyruvate, succinate, and lactate enhancement on beef longissimus raw color. Meat Sci. 88:424–428.
- Ramanathan, R., R. M. Mitacek, S. D. Billups, R. Jadeja, M. M. Pfeiffer, G. G. Mafi, and D.
   L. VanOverbeke. 2018. Novel nitrite-embedded packaging improves surface redness of dark-cutting longissimus steaks. Transl. Anim. Sci. 2:135–143.
- Ramanathan, R., S. P. Suman, and C. Faustman. 2020b. Biomolecular interactions governing fresh meat color in post-mortem skeletal muscle: A review. J. Agric. Food Chem. 68:12779–12787.
- Ray, D. K. and F. R. Gurd. 1967. Some interrelations between carboxymethylation and heme reactions in sperm whale myoglobin. J. Biol. Chem. 242:2062–2068.
- Reddy, S., J. Bichler, K. J. Wells-Knecht, S. R. Thorpe, and J. W. Baynes. 1995. N. epsilon.-(Carboxymethyl) lysine is a dominant advanced glycation end product (AGE) antigen in tissue proteins. Biochemistry, 34:10872–10878.
- Reddy, L. M., and C. E. Carpenter. 1991. Determination of metmyoglobin reductase activity in bovine skeletal muscles. J. Food Sci. 56:1161–1164.
- Renerre, M. T. 1990. Factors involved in the discoloration of beef meat. Int. J. Food Sci. Tech. 25:613–630.
- Renerre, M., and R. Labas. 1987. Biochemical factors influencing metmyoglobin formation in beef muscles. Meat Sci. 19:151–165.
- Rice, R. H., D. A. Watts, and W. D. Brown. 1979. Sequences of the soluble tryptic peptides from myoglobin of yellowfin tuna (*Thunnus albacares*). Comp. Biochem. Phys. B. 62:481–487.
- Richards, M. P., 2013. Redox reactions of myoglobin. Antioxid. Redox Sign. 18:2342–2351.
- Sakai, T., K. Yamauchi, S. Kuwazuru, and N. Gotoh. 1998. Relationships between 4hydroxy-2-nonenal, 2-thiobarbituric acid reactive substances and n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids in refrigerated and frozen pork. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 62:2028–2029.
- Sakai, T. D. M. S. Munasinghe, M. Kashimura, K. Sugamoto, and S. Kawahara. 2004. Effect of NaCl on lipid peroxidation-derived aldehyde, 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal formation in minced pork and beef. Meat Sci. 66:789–792.
- Sakai, T., K. Yamauchi, S. Kuwazuru, and N. Gotoh. 1998. Relationships between 4hydroxy-2-nonenal, 2-thiobarbituric acid reactive substances and n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids in refrigerated and frozen pork. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 62:2028–2092.
- Sakai, T., S. Kuwazuru, K. Yamauchi, and K. Uchida. 1995. A lipid peroxidation-derived aldehyde, 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal and ω6 fatty acids contents in meat. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 59:1379–1380.
- Saleh, B., and B. M. Watts. 1968. Substrates and intermediates in the enzymatic reduction of metmyoglobin in ground beef. J. Food Sci. 33:353–358.

- Sammel, L. M., M. C. Hunt, D. H. Kropf, K. A. Hachmeister, and D. E. Johnson. 2002. Comparison of assays for metmyoglobin reducing ability in beef inside and outside semimembranosus muscle. J. Food Sci. 67:978–984.
- Sanchez-Escalante, A., D. Djenane, G. Torrescano, J. A. Beltran, and P. Roncales. 2001. The effects of ascorbic acid, taurine, carnosine, and rosemary powder on colour and lipid stability of beef patties packaged in modified atmosphere. Meat Sci. 58:421–29
- Sanders, S. K., J. B. Morgan, D. M. Wulf, J. D. Tatum, S. N. Williams, and G. C. Smith. 1997. Vitamin E supplementation of cattle and shelf-life of beef for the Japanese market. J. Anim. Sci. 75:2634–2640.
- Santucci, R., F. Ascoli, G. N. La Mar, R. K. Pandey, and K. M. Smith. 1993. Reconstitution of horse heart myoglobin with hemins methylated at 6-or 7-positions: A circular dichroism study. BBA-Protein Struct. M. 1164:133–137.
- Schlecht, P. 1969. Dielectric properties of hemoglobin and myoglobin II. Dipole moment of sperm whale myoglobin. Biopolymers: Original Res. Biomol. 8:757–765.
- Schwagele, F., P. L. L. Buesa, and K. O. Honikel. 1996. Enzymological investigations on the causes for the PSE-syndrome, II. Comparative studies on glycogen phosphorylase from pig muscles. Meat Sci. 44:41–53.
- Schwammle, V. and M. Vaudel. 2017. Computational and statistical methods for highthroughput mass spectrometry-based PTM analysis. In Protein Bioinformatics (pp. 437-458). Humana Press, New York, NY.
- Seideman, S. C., H. R. Cross, G. C. Smith, and P. R. Durland. 1984. Factors associated with fresh meat color: A review. J. Food Quality, 6:211–237.
- Sentandreu, M. A., G. Coulis, and A. Ouali. 2002. Role of muscle endopeptidases and their inhibitors in meat tenderness. Trends in Food Science and Technology, 13:400–421.
- Seo, J., and K. J. Lee. 2004. Post-translational modifications and their biological functions: Proteomic analysis and systematic approaches. J. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 37:35–44.
- Seto, E. and M. Yoshida, 2014. Erasers of histone acetylation: the histone deacetylase enzymes. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 6:a018713.
- Seyfert, M., M. C. Hunt, R. A. Mancini, D. H. Kropf, and S. L. Stroda. 2004a. Internal premature browning in cooked steaks from enhanced beef round muscles packaged in high-oxygen and ultralow oxygen modified atmospheres. J. Food Sci. 69:142–146.
- Seyfert, M., R. A. Mancini, and M. C. Hunt. 2004b. Internal premature browning in cooked Ground beef patties from high oxygen modified-atmosphere packaging.
   J. Food Sci. 69:721–725.
- Shen, Q. W., W. J. Means, S. A. Thompson, K. R. Underwood, M. J. Zhu, R. J. McCormick,
   S. P. Ford, and M. Du. 2006. Pre-slaughter transport, AMP-activated protein kinase, glycolysis, and quality of pork loin. Meat Sci. 74:388–395.
- Sherbeck, J. A., D. M. Wulf, J. B. Morgan, J. D. Tatum, G. C. Smith, and S. N. Williams. 1995. Dietary supplementation of vitamin E to feedlot cattle affects beef retail display properties. J. Food Sci. 60:250–252.

- Silva, L.H., R.T. Rodrigues, D.E. Assis, P.D. Benedeti, M.S. Duarte, and M.L. Chizzotti. 2019. Explaining meat quality of bulls and steers by differential proteome and phosphoproteome analysis of skeletal muscle. J. Proteomics, 199:51–66.
- Silva, J. A., L. Patarata, and C. Martins. 1999. Influence of ultimate pH on bovine meat tenderness during ageing, Meat Sci. 52:453–459.
- Smerdon, S. J., S. Krzywda, A. J. Wilkinson, R. E. Brantley Jr, T. E. Carver, M. S. Hargrove, and J. S. Olson. 1993. Serine92 (F7) contributes to the control of heme reactivity and stability in myoglobin. Biochemistry-US. 32:5132–5138.
- Smith, G. C., K. E. Belk, J. N. Sofos, J. D. Tatum, and S. N. Williams. 2000. Economic implications of improved color stability in beef. In: Decker, E. A., Faustman, C., Lopez-Bote, C. J. (Eds), Antioxidants in Muscle Foods: Nutritional Strategies to Improve Quality. Wiley Interscience, New York. pp. 397–426. ISBN: 0471314544.
- Sprang, S., K. Acharya, E. Goldsmith, D. Stuart, K. Varvill, R. Fletterick, N.B. Madsen, and L. N. Johnson. 1988. Structural changes in glycogen phosphorylase induced by phosphorylation. Nature, 336:215–221.
- Sprang. S, S. G. Withers, E. J. Goldsmith, R. J. Fletterick, and N. B. Madsen. 1991. Structural basis for the activation of glycogen phosphorylase b by adenosine monophosphate. Sci. 254:1367–1371.
- Stamler, J. S., and G. Meissner. 2001. Physiology of nitric oxide in skeletal muscle. Physiological Reviews, 81:209–237.
- Sterner, D. E. and S. L. Berger. 2000. Acetylation of histones and transcription-related factors. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 64:435–459.
- Stewart, M. R., B. K. Hutchins, M. W. Zipser, and B. M. Watts. 1965. Enzymatic reduction of metmyoglobin by ground beef. J. Food Sci. 30:487-491.
- Stewart, J. M., J. A. Blakely, P. A. Karpowicz, E. Kalanxhi, B. J. Thatcher, and B. M. Martin.
   2004. Unusually weak oxygen binding, physical properties, partial sequence, autoxidation rate and a potential phosphorylation site of beluga whale
   (Delphinapterus leucas) myoglobin. Comp. Biochem. Phys. B. 137:401–412.
- Storr, S. J., N. O. Carragher, M. C. Frame, T. Parr, and S. G. Martin. 2011. The calpain system and cancer. Nature Reviews Cancer, 11:364–374.
- Strange, E. D., R. C. Benedict, J. L., Smith, and L. E. Swift. 1977. Evaluation of rapid tests for monitoring alterations in meat quality during storage. 1. Intact meat. J. Food Prot. 40: 843–847.
- Strickler, S. S., A. V. Gribenko, A. V. Gribenko, T. R. Keiffer, J. Tomlinson, T. Reihle, V. V.
   Loladze, and G. I. Makhatadze. 2006. Protein stability and surface electrostatics: A charged relationship. Biochemistry-US, 45:2761–2766.
- Strohecker, M., C. Faustman, H. Furr, T. A. Hoagland, and S. N. Williams. 1997. Vitamin E supplementation effects on color and lipid stability of whole and ground lamb. J. Muscle Foods, 8:413–426.
- Suman, S. P. 2011. Modified atmosphere packaging of fresh red meats. In: S.T. Joo, editor, Control of Meat Quality. Research Signpost, Trivandrum, IN. p. 203–212.
- Suman, S. P., and M. N. Nair. 2017. Current developments in fundamental and applied aspects of meat color. In: Purslow, P. P. (Ed), New Aspects of Meat Quality: From

Genes to Ethics. Elsevier, Oxford, United Kingdom. Chapter 6, pp. 115–127. ISBN: 9780081005934.

- Suman, S. P., and P. Joseph. 2013. Myoglobin chemistry and meat color. Annu. Rev. Food Sci. Technol. 4:79–99.
- Suman, S. P., C. Faustman, S. L. Stamer, and D. C. Liebler. 2006. Redox instability induced by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal in porcine and bovine myoglobins at pH 5.6 and 4 °C. J. Agr. Food Chem. 54:3402–3408.
- Suman, S. P., C. Faustman, S. L. Stamer, and D. C. Liebler. 2007. Proteomics of lipid oxidation-induced oxidation of porcine and bovine oxymyoglobins. Proteomics. 7:628–640.
- Suman, S. P., C. Faustman, S. Lee, J. Tang, H. A. Sepe, P. Vasudevan, T. Annamalai, M. Manojkumar, P. Marek, and K. S. Venkitanarayanan. 2005. Effect of erythorbate, storage and high-oxygen packaging on premature browning in ground beef. Meat Sci. 69:363–369.
- Suman, S. P., M. C. Hunt, M. N. Nair, and G. Rentfrow. 2014. Improving beef color stability: Practical strategies and underlying mechanisms. Meat Sci. 98:490–504.
- Suman, S. P., R. A. Mancini, P. Joseph, R. Ramanathan, M. K. R. Konda, G. Dady, and S. Yin. 2010a. Packaging-specific influence of chitosan on color stability and lipid oxidation in ground beef. Meat Sci. 86:994–998.
- Suman, S. P., R. A. Mancini, P. Joseph, R. Ramanathan, M. K. R. Konda, G. Dady, and S. Yin. 2011. Chitosan inhibits premature browning in ground beef patties. Meat Sci. 88:512–516.
- Suman, S. P., R. A. Mancini, P. Joseph, R. Ramanathan, M. K. R. Konda, G. Dady, B. M. Naveena, and I. Lopez-Lopez. 2010c. Color stabilizing effect of lactate on ground beef patties is packaging-dependent. Meat Sci. 84:329–333.
- Suman, S. P., R. A. Mancini, R. Ramanathan, and M. R. Konda. 2009. Effect of lactateenhancement, modified atmosphere packaging, and muscle source on the internal cooked color of beef steaks. Meat Sci. 81:664–670.
- Suman, S. P., R. A. Mancini, R. Ramanathan, and M. R. Konda. 2010b. Modified atmosphere packaging influences premature browning in beef Longissimus lumborum steaks. Fleischwirtschaft Intl. 3:54–55.
- Szapacs, M. E., J. N. Riggins, L. J. Zimmerman, and D. C. Liebler. 2006. Covalent adduction of human serum albumin by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal: Kinetic analysis of competing alkylation reactions. Biochemistry-US. 45:10521–10528.
- Szweda, L.I., K. Uchida, L. Tsai, and E. R. Stadtman. 1993. Inactivation of glucose-6phosphate dehydrogenase by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal. Selective modification of an active-site lysine. J. Biol. Chem. 268:3342–3347.
- Tada, T., Y. Watanabe, A. Matsuoka, M. Ikeda-Saito, K. Imai, Y. Ni-hei, and K. Shikama. 1998. African elephant myoglobin with an unusual previous term autoxidation behavior: Comparison with the H64Q mutant of sperm whale myoglobin. BBA-Protein Struct. M. 1387:165–176.
- Takayama, S., J. C. Reed, and S. Homma. 2003. Heat-shock proteins as regulators of apoptosis. Oncogene, 22:9041–9047.

- Tang, J., C. Faustman, T. A. Hoagland, R. A. Mancini, M. Seyfert, and M. C. Hunt. 2005. Postmortem oxygen consumption by mitochondria and its effects on myoglobin form and stability. J. Agric. Food Chem. 53: 1223–1230.
- Tatiyaborworntham, N., C. Faustman, S. Yin, R. Ramanathan, R. A. Mancini, S. P. Suman,
  C. M. Beach, N. B. Maheswarappa, E. W. Grunwald, and M. P. Richards. 2012.
  Redox instability and hemin loss of mutant sperm whale myoglobins induced by
  4-hydroxynonenal in vitro. J. Agr. Food Chem. 60:8473–8483.
- Taylor, A. A., G. R. Nute, and C. C. Warkup. 1995. The effect of chilling, electrical stimulation and conditioning on pork eating quality. Meat Sci. 39:339–347.
- Te Pas, M. F., J. Jansen, K. C.Broekman, H. Reimert, and H. C. Heuven. 2009. Postmortem proteome degradation profiles of longissimus muscle in Yorkshire and Duroc pigs and their relationship with pork quality traits. Meat Sci.83:744–751.
- Theriault, J. R., H. Lambert, A. T. Chavez-Zobel, G. Charest, P. Lavigne, and J. Landry. 2004. Essential role of the NH2-terminal WD/EPF motif in the phosphorylationactivated protective function of mammalian Hsp27. J. Biol. Chem. 279:23463– 23471.
- Thygesen, C., I. Boll, B. Finsen, M. Modzel, and M. R. Larsen. 2018. Characterizing disease-associated changes in post-translational modifications by mass spectrometry. Expert Review of Proteomics, 15:245–258.
- Torngren, M.A., 2003. Effect of packing method on colour and eating quality of beef loin steaks. Proc. 49th Int. Congr. Meat Sci. Technol., Campinas, Brazil, pp.495–496.
- Tripodi, F., R. Nicastro, V. Reghellin, and P. Coccetti. 2015. Post-translational modifications on yeast carbon metabolism: Regulatory mechanisms beyond transcriptional control. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects, 1850:620–627.
- Uchida, K., Y. Kato, and S. Kawakishi. 1992. Metal-catalyzed oxidative degradation of collagen. J. Agric. Food Chem. 40:9–12.
- Uchida, K. 2003. Histidine and lysine as targets of oxidative modification. Amino Acids, 25:249–257.
- Uchida, K. and E. R. Stadtman, 1993. Covalent attachment of 4-hydroxynonenal to glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase. A possible involvement of intraand intermolecular cross-linking reaction. J. Biol. Chem. 268:6388–6393.
- Uchida, K., and E. R. Stadtman. 1992. Modification of histidine residues in proteins by reaction with 4-hydroxynonenal. P. Natl. Acad. Sci USA. 89:4544–4548.
- Ueki, N. and Y. Ochiai. 2004. Primary structure and thermostability of bigeye tuna myoglobin in relation to those of other scombridae fish. Fish. Sci. 70:875–884.
- Ueki, N. and Y. Ochiai. 2006. Effect of amino acid replacements on the structural stability of fish myoglobin. J. Biochem. 140:649–656.
- Ueki, N., C. J. Chow, and Y. Ochiai. 2005. Characterization of bullet tuna myoglobin with reference to the thermostability– structure relationship. J. Agric. Food Chem. 53:4968–4975.
- Uhlmann, T., V. L. Geoghegan, B. Thomas, G. Ridlova, D. C. Trudgian, and O. Acuto. 2012. A method for large-scale identification of protein arginine methylation. Mol. Cell Prot. 11:1489–1499.

Underwood, K. R., W. J. Means, M. J. Zhu, S. P. Ford, B. W. Hess, and M. Du. 2008. AMPactivated protein kinase is negatively associated with intramuscular fat content in longissimus dorsi muscle of beef cattle. Meat Sci. 79:394–402.

Urbain, W. M., 1952. Oxygen is key to the color of meat. Nat. Prov. 127:140–141.

USDA ERS, 2019, USDA Economic Research Service,

Van der Laarse, S. A., A. C. Leney, and A. J. Heck. 2018. Crosstalk between phosphorylation and O-Glc NA cylation: Friend or foe. FEBS J. 285:3152–3167.

- Vazquez, R., A. S. Wendt, V. F. Thompson, S. M. Novak, C. Ruse, J. R. Yates, and D. E. Goll. 2008. Phosphorylation of the calpains. The FASEB Journal, 22:793
- Viana, F. M., Y. Wang, S. Li, C. A. Conte-Junior, J. Chen, H. Zhu, and S. P. Suman. 2020. Thermal instability induced by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal in beef myoglobin. Meat Muscle Biol. 4(1): 18, 1–7.
- Walters, C. L. 1975. From the book Meat. by DJA Cole and RA Lawrie. AVI Publishing Co., Westport, Conn, pp.385–401.
- Watts, B. M., J. Kendrick, M. W. Zipser, B. Hutchins, and B. Saleh, 1966. Enzymatic reducing pathways in meat. J. Food Sci. 31:855–862.
- Wittenberg, J. B., B. A. Wittenberg. 2003. Myoglobin function reassessed. J. Exp. Biol. 206:2011–2020.
- Witze, E. S., W. M. Old, K. A. Resing, and N. G. Ahn. 2007. Mapping protein posttranslational modifications with mass spectrometry. Nature Methods, 4:798– 806.
- Witz, G. 1989. Biological interactions of  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated aldehydes. Free Radical Biol. Med. 7:333–349.
- Wood, J. D., M. Enser, A. V. Fisher, G. R. Nute, P. R. Sheard, R. I. Richardson, S. I. Hughes, and F. M. Whittington. 2008. Fat deposition, fatty acid composition and meat quality: A review. Meat Sci. 78:343–358.
- Wu, G., M. M. Farouk, S. Clerens, and K. Rosenvold. 2014. Effect of beef ultimate pH and large structural protein changes with aging on meat tenderness. Meat Sci. 98:637–645.
- Wu, W., X. G. Gao, Y. Dai, Y. Fu, X. M. Li, and R. T. Dai. 2015. Post-mortem changes in sarcoplasmic proteome and its relationship to meat color traits in M. semitendinosus of Chinese Luxi yellow cattle. Food Res. Int. 72:98–105.
- Wu, C. S. C., P. Duffy, and W. D. Brown. 1972. Interaction of myoglobin and cytochrome c. J. Biol. Chem. 247:1899–1903.
- Wu, W., Yu, Q.Q., Fu, Y., Tian, X.J., Jia, F., Li, X.M. & Dai, R.T., 2016. Towards musclespecific meat color stability of Chinese Luxi yellow cattle: a proteomic insight into post-mortem storage. J. Proteomics 147, 108–118.
- Wu, Z., J. Connolly, and K. K. Biggar. 2017. Beyond histones–The expanding roles of protein lysine methylation. FEBS J. 284:2732–2744.
- Wulf, D. M., J.B. Morgan, S. K. Sanders, J. D. Tatum, G. C. Smith, and S. Williams. 1995. Effects of dietary supplementation of vitamin E on storage and caselife properties of lamb retail cuts. J. Anim. Sci. 73:399–405.

https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/animal-products/cattle-beef/statisticsinformation.aspx

- Xie, H., S. Bandhakavi, M. R. Roe, and T. J. Griffin. 2007. Preparative peptide isoelectric focusing as a tool for improving the identification of lysine-acetylated peptides from complex mixtures. J. Proteome Res. 6:2019–2026.
- Xu, L., and X. Deng. 2006a. Protein kinase Ciota promotes nicotine-induced migration and invasion of cancer cells via phosphorylation of micro- and m-calpains. J. Biol. Chem. 281:4457–4466.
- Xu, L., and X. Deng. 2006b. Suppression of cancer cell migration and invasion by protein phosphatase 2A through dephosphorylation of mu- and m-calpains. J. Biol. Chem. 281:35567–35575.
- Yang, J., K. A. Tallman, N. A. Porter, and D. C. Liebler. 2015. Quantitative chemoproteomics for site-specific analysis of protein alkylation by 4-hydroxy-2nonenal in cells. Anal. Chem. 87:2535–2541.
- Yin, M. C., C. Faustman, J. W. Riesen, and S. N. Williams. 1993. α-Tocopherol and ascorbate delay oxymyoglobin and phospholipid oxidation in vitro. J. Food Sci. 58:1273–1276.
- Yin, S., C. Faustman, N. Tatiyaborworntham, B. M. Naveena, R. A. Mancini, R. Ramanathan, P. Joseph, S. P. Suman, and Q. Sun. 2011. Species-specific myoglobin oxidation. J. Agric. Food Chem. 59:12198–12203.
- Yin, S., C. Faustman, N. Tatiyaborworntham, R. Ramanathan, and Q. Sun. 2013. The effects of HNE on ovine oxymyoglobin redox stability in a microsome model. Meat Sci. 95:224–228.
- Yu, Q., W. Wu, X. Tian, M. Hou, R. Dai, and X. Li. 2017. Unraveling proteome changes of Holstein beef M. semitendinosus and its relationship to meat discoloration during post-mortem storage analyzed by label-free mass spectrometry. J Proteomics, 154:85–93.
- Yuan, J. and E. Rozengurt. 2008. PKD, PKD2, and p38 MAPK mediate Hsp27 serine-82 phosphorylation induced by neurotensin in pancreatic cancer PANC-1 cells. J. Cell. Biochem. 103:648–662.
- Zamora, R. and F. J. Hidalgo. 2001. Inhibition of proteolysis in oxidized lipid-damaged proteins. J. Agric. Food Chem. 49:6006–6011.
- Zerby, H. N., K. E. Belk, J. N. Sofos, L. R. McDowell, and G. C. Smith. 1999. Case life of seven retail products from beef cattle supplemented with alpha-tocopheryl acetate. J. Anim. Sci. 77:2458–2463.
- Zhai, C., S. P. Suman, M. N. Nair, S. Li, X. Luo, C. M. Beach, B. N. Harsh, D. D. Boler, A. C. Dilger, and D. W. Shike. 2018. Supranutritional supplementation of vitamin E influences mitochondrial proteome profile of post-mortem longissimus lumborum from feedlot heifers. S. Afr. J. Anim. Sci. 48:1140–1147.
- Zhang, C., R. Liu, A. Wang, D. Kang, G. Zhou, and W. Zhang. 2018. Regulation of calpain-1 activity and protein proteolysis by protein nitrosylation in postmortem beef. Meat Sci. 141:44-49.
- Zhang, L., R. Liu, Y. Cheng, L. Xing, G. Zhou, and W. Zhang. 2019. Effects of protein Snitrosylation on the glycogen metabolism in postmortem pork. Food Chem. 272:613-618.

- Zhang, X., Y. Huang, and X. Shi. 2015. Emerging roles of lysine methylation on nonhistone proteins. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 72:4257–4272.
- Zhao, S., W. Xu, W. Jiang, W. Yu, Y. Lin, T. Zhang, J. Yao, L. Zhou, Y. Zeng, H. Li, and Y. Li.
  2010. Regulation of cellular metabolism by protein lysine acetylation. Sci.
  327:1000–1004.
- Zhou, B., Z. Shen, Y. Liu, C. Wang, and Q. W. Shen. 2019. Proteomic analysis reveals that lysine acetylation mediates the effect of antemortem stress on postmortem meat quality development. Food Chem. 293:396–407.
- Zhu, K., J. Zhao, D. M. Lubman, F. R. Miller, and T. J. Barder. 2005. Protein pl shifts due to posttranslational modifications in the separation and characterization of proteins. Anal. Chem. 77:2745–2755.

# VITA

## Yifei Wang University of Kentucky Department of Animal and Food Science

## **EDUCATION**

B.S. (2017) Food Science and Engineering, Sichuan University, China

#### PROFESSIONAL POSITIONS

**Graduate Research Assistant** (2017 – Present), Department of Animal and Food Sciences, University of Kentucky, Lexington, KY **Graduate Teaching Assistant** (Spring 2019), Sensory Evaluation of Foods (FSC 430),

Department of Animal and Food Sciences, University of Kentucky, Lexington, KY

## AWARDS AND HONORS

2019 First Place, Proposal Division, 9<sup>th</sup> Annual Poster Symposium, Animal and Food Sciences Graduate Association, University of Kentucky

## **PUBLICATIONS**

## Peer-reviewed journal articles

- Viana, F.M.; Wang, Y.; Li, S.; Conte-Junior, C.A.; Chen, J.; Zhu, H.; Suman, S.P. 2020. Thermal instability induced by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal in beef myoglobin. *Meat and Muscle Biology*, 4(1): 18, 1–7. doi:10.22175/mmb.9479
- Salim, A.P.A.; Wang, Y.; Li, S.; Conte-Junior, C.A.; Chen, J.; Zhu, H.; Rentfrow, G.; Suman, S.P. 2020. Sarcoplasmic proteome profile and internal color of beef longissimus lumborum steaks cooked to different endpoint temperatures. *Meat and Muscle Biology*, 4(1): 15, 1–15. doi:10.22175/mmb.9470
- 3. Xue, F.; **Wang, Y.**; Zuo, Y.; He, Q.; Sun, Q.; Zeng, W. 2017. The effects of different sterilization methods on bamboo shoots' microbial indicators and sensory qualities. *The Food Industry*, 02:54–58. (Published in Chinese)

## Scientific abstracts, full-paper conference proceedings, and technical articles

- Whalin, J.; Benjamin, D.; Choudhury, F.A.; Wu, Y.; Wang, Y.; Suman, S.P.; Shohet, J.L.; Richards, M.P. Hydroxyl radical footprinting of bovine myoglobin using plasma induced modification of biomolecules (PLIMB). 66th International Congress of Meat Science and Technology, August 2 – 7, 2020, Virtual meeting, USA, Abstract # 208.
- Suman, S.P.; Rentfrow, G.; Wang, Y.; Nair, M.N. 2019. Muscle-specific color stability in fresh meats from ruminants. Meatingplace Online. http://www.meatingplace.com/Industry/TechnicalArticles/Details/87676
- 3. Nair, M.N.; Rentfrow, G.; Canto, A.C.V.C.S.; **Wang, Y.**; Li, S.; Joseph, P.; Ramanathan, R.; Hoffman, L.C.; Sun, Q.; Salim, A.P.A.; Conte-Junior, C.A.; Mancini, R.; Suman, S.P.

A global perspective on muscle-specific color stability in fresh meats. In proceedings of American Meat Science Association Annual Reciprocal Meat Conference, June 2019, Fort Collins, CO.

- Salim, A.P.A.; Suman, S.P.; Li, S.; Wang, Y.; Chen, J.; Zhu, H.; Conte-Junior, C.A. Endpoint temperature influences sarcoplasmic proteome profile of cooked beef longissimus lumborum. American Meat Science Association Annual Reciprocal Meat Conference, June 23 – 26, 2019, Fort Collins, Colorado. Abstract # 141.
- Viana, F.M.; Conte-Junior, C.A.; Wang, Y.; Li, S.; Chen, J.; Zhu, H.; Suman, S.P. Thermal stability of beef myoglobin is compromised by reactive lipid oxidation products. American Meat Science Association Annual Reciprocal Meat Conference, June 23 – 26, 2019, Fort Collins, Colorado. Abstract # 140.

Yifei Wang